Antecedents of Using the Online Food Delivery Subscription Services

by Nefike Gunden

A Dissertation submitted to the Conrad N. Hilton College of Hotel and Restaurant Management in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in Hospitality Administration

Chair of Committee: Cristian Morosan, PhD

Committee Member: John T. Bowen, PhD

Committee Member: Agnes L. DeFranco, Ed.D.

Committee Member: Mehmet Erdem, PhD

University of Houston November 2021

Copyright 2021, Nefike Gunden

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to my biggest supporters, my husband, Anas, my daughter, Leyla Noor, and my beloved parents, who supported me during this journey.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am very thankful to Dr. Cristian Morosan for his most incredible support and motivation throughout my Ph.D. program. I appreciate his valuable guidance and knowledge to complete my doctoral degree and this dissertation as a strong independent researcher. I always cherished his unending support and caring for his students, and I could not ask to have a better advisor.

I am also thankful to my dissertation committee members, Dr. John T. Bowen, Dr. Agnes L. DeFranco, and Dr. Mehmet Erdem, for their precious direction and dedication. Their insightful feedback and reassuring comments helped me writing this dissertation. It was a great honor to have them on my dissertation committee.

I would like to Dr. Seth Gammon, Dr. Vanessa Liu and Maryam Charmchian-Langroudi for their friendship and great support in the process of completing this dissertation.

During revisions process, I would like to thank Ms. Rida Saher and Mrs. Sara Bawany for their edits and great support.

Last, I am also hugely appreciative to my family for their endless support and love. Big thanks to my father, mother, sister, and brother for always cheering me up and keeping me in their prayers.

ABSTRACT

Consumers' interest in Online Food Delivery Systems (OFDS), especially in subscription services, has increased recently, leading hospitality scholars to strengthen their interest in understanding the use of subscription services. However, to date, little is known about consumers' intentions to use and loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. The current study addresses this lack of research and examines the antecedents of consumers' intentions to use OFDS services and consumers' loyalty toward OFDS based on benefit and risk.

Study 1 aimed to explicate consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The study reconstructed the UTAUT2 (Venkatesh et al., 2012). A Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) was conducted to assess the proposed measurement model. Based on the CFA's results, it was concluded that the instrument is characterized by appropriate reliability, convergent, and discriminant validity. A Structural Equation Modeling analysis was used to test the hypotheses using a sample of 573 OFDS users from the U.S. Study 1 found that consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services are impacted most strongly by social influences, while effort expectancy and perceived security had relatively lower impacts. Study 1 also confirmed significant relationships between compatibility and performance expectancy and between convenience orientation and effort expectancy.

Study 2 investigated consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services based on Social Exchange Theory (SET) (Blau, 1964). Study 2 elucidated the role of benefit and risk in shaping consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services based on data from OFDS subscribers (262 respondents). Study 2 used CFA to assess the measurement model, and SEM was conducted to test the hypotheses. Study 2 found benefit to be the strongest antecedent of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Benefit was confirmed as a second-order

v

construct with two dimensions, perceived social benefit and economic benefit. Risk was also confirmed as a second-order construct with three dimensions: perceived privacy risk, perceived performance risk, and perceived overall risk. Specifically, while social benefit was considered the most important aspect of benefit, perceived privacy risk was evaluated as a fundamental concern for consumers while completing food ordering tasks.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Table of Contents

DEDICATION	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
ABSTRACT	v
TABLE OF CONTENTS	. vii
LIST OF TABLES	xi
LIST OF FIGURES	. xii
CHAPTER I	1
INTRODUCTION	1 2 3 4 5 6 9 12 14
References	. 16
CHAPTER II	. 24
 REVIEW OF LITERATURE	24 24 25 28
2.4. The Features of OFDS Subscription Services	
 2.5. OFDS Subscription Services During COVID-19 Pandemic 2.6. New Trends in OFDS 2.7. Theoretical Justification – Study 1	30 31 32
2.8.1 Performance Expectancy 2.8.2 Effort Expectancy	. 42
 2.8.3 The Relationship Between Effort Expectancy and Performance Expectancy 2.8.4 Social Influence	46 47 49
 2.8.6 Compatibility	. 50 . 52 53
 2.9. Theoretical Justification – Study 2 2.10 Justification for Using SET 	. 54

2.11. Perceived Benefits and Risks	58
2.12. OFDS Subscription Services in Study 2	59
2.13. Hypotheses Development for Study 2	60
2.13.1. Benefit	60
2.13.1.1. Perceived Social Benefit	60
2.13.1.2. Perceived Economic Benefit	62
2.13.2. Risk	63
2.13.2.1. Perceived Risk	63
2.13.2.2. Perceived Privacy Risk	64
2.13.2.3. Perceived Performance Risk	64
2.13.2.4. Perceived Overall Risk	65
2.13.3. Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services	66
References	71
CHAPTER III	92
METHODOLOGY	92
3.1 Study 1: Antecedents of Using the Online Food Delivery Subscription Services	92
3.1.1 Measurement Instrument	92
3.1.2 Sampling Rationale	92
3.1.3 Data Collection	93
3.1.4 Data Analysis	93
3.2 Study 2: Consumers' Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services	91
3.2.1 Measurement Instrument	91
3.2.7 Data Collection	
3.2.3. Data Analysis	
Peferences	90
Chapter IV	100
Antecedents of Using the Online Food Delivery Subscription Services	100
Abstract	100
4.1. Introduction	101
4.2. Review of Literature	104
4.2.1. Theoretical Foundation	104
4.2.2. Hypotheses Development	106
4.2.2.1 Performance Expectancy	106
4.2.2.2 Effort Expectancy	108
4.2.2.3 The relationship between Effort Expectancy and Performance Expectancy	109
4.2.2.4 Social Influence	111
4.2.2.5 Perceived Security	113
4.2.2.6 Compatibility	114
4.2.2.7 Convenience Orientation	116
4.2.2.8 Intentions to Use OFDS Subscription Services	117
4.3. Methods	117
4.3.1 Measurement Instrument	117
4.3.2 Data Collection	118

4.3.3 Data Analysis	120
4.4. Results	121
4.4.1. Measurement Model	121
4.4.2. Structural Model	122
4.5. Discussion	123
4.6. Conclusions	127
4.7. Theoretical Implications	128
4.8. Practical Implications	130
4.9. Limitations and Further Research	131
References	133
Tables	142
Figures	149
Chapter V	151
Consumers' Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services	151
Abstract	151
5.1. Introduction	152
5.2. Review of Literature	155
5.2.1 Theoretical Foundation	156
5.2.2 Hypotheses Development	158
5.2.2.1 Benefit	158
5.2.2.1.1 Perceived Social Benefit	158
5.2.2.1.2 Perceived Economic Benefit	160
5.2.2.2 Risk	161
5.2.2.2.1 Perceived Risk	161
5.2.2.2.2 Perceived Privacy Risk	162
5.2.2.2.3 Perceived Performance Risk	162
5.2.2.2.4 Perceived Overall Risk	163
5.2.2.3 Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services	164
5.3. Method	166
5.3.1. Measurement Instrument	166
5.3.2. Data Analysis	167
5.4. Results	169
5.4.1. Measurement Model Analysis	170
5.4.2. Structural Model Analysis	171
5.5. Discussion	172
5.6. Conclusions	176
5.7. Theoretical Implications	176
5.8. Practical Implications.	178
5.9. Limitations and Directions for Further Research	180
References	182
Tables	191
Figures	198

Chapter VI	200
6.1. Summary	200
6.2. Major Findings	202
6.2.1. Study 1	202
6.2.2. Study 2	204
6.3. Discussions (Theoretical and Practical Implications)	205
6.4. Conclusions	208
6.5. Limitations and Further Research	209
References	211
APPENDICES	213
Appendix I. Approval of Institutional Review Board	213
Appendix II. Data Collection 1 Survey Ouestionnaire	216
Appendix III. Data Collection 2 Survey Questionnaire	228

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1. 1 Demographic characteristics of respondents	142
Table 1. 2 Behavioral characteristics of respondents	143
Table 1. 3 OFDS users' characteristics	144
Table 1. 4 Reliability and validity test results	145
Table 1. 5 Reliability and validity results	147
Table 1. 6 Hypothesis testing results	148
Table 2. 1 Demographic characteristics of respondents	191
Table 2. 2 Behavioral characteristics of respondents	192
Table 2. 3 OFDS subscribers' characteristics	193
Table 2. 4 Reliability and validity test results	194
Table 2. 5 Reliability and validity results	196
Table 2. 6 Hypothesis testing results	197

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. Conceptual Model of Study 1	11
Figure 2. Conceptual Model of Study 2	12
Figure 3. Technology Acceptance Model (Davis, 1989)	35
Figure 4. UTAUT Model (Venkatesh et al., 2003)	37
Figure 5. UTAUT2 Model (Venkatesh et al., 2012)	40
Figure 1. 2 Model Testing Results	150
Figure 2. 2 Model Testing Results	199

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Online food delivery systems (OFDS) can be defined as intermediaries between consumers and restaurants (Rivera, 2019). In general, OFDS enable consumers to manage online food ordering tasks from restaurants and handle delivery logistics (Cai & Leung, 2020). OFDS have grown rapidly in the past few years and became a significant restaurant industry segment (Muller, 2018). OFDS offer a channel that brings consumers and restaurants together into a single platform to complete food ordering tasks via websites or mobile applications (Ray & Bala, 2021). In line with the latest trends in consumer behavior, such systems feature a variety of options (e.g., finding a favorite restaurant, a specific food item, or a customized food item) to fulfill consumers' online ordering tasks (Hirschberg et al., 2016). While OFDS revenues totaled \$22 billion in 2019, they are expected to exceed \$42 billion by 2025 in the U.S. and \$230 billion globally (Curry, 2021). To date, consumers can choose among various OFDS such as DoorDash, Grubhub, and UberEATS, which allow consumers to fulfill online food orders by browsing an online menu (DoorDash, 2018a).

By design, OFDS provide special offers (e.g., discounts, complimentary delivery fees, lower service fees) depending on the consumers' location and time of order placement from the restaurants (Rayome, 2020), which persuade consumers to complete their food ordering tasks using such services (Klein, 2019). As the demand for OFDS increased, researchers have studied consumers' behavior toward OFDS in the hospitality literature, such as consumers' intentions to use OFDS (Gunden et al., 2020), moral obligations (Roh & Park, 2019), and time and price savings (Yeo et al., 2017). OFDS have continued to grow and introduced new ways of assisting consumers leading them to utilize more than one service (Perri, 2021). Recently, OFDS launched

subscription services to grow within cities (Rieck, 2020). The development of subscription services has allowed the restaurant industry to generate more revenue from the existing consumer base (McCarthy, 2020).

1.1. The Subscription Services

In the U.S. market, the annual growth of subscription services across various products (e.g., beauty, meal kits, apparel) has exceeded 100% over the last five years, with the revenue generated by subscription services totaling over \$2.6 billion in 2016 (Chen et al., 2018). In general, the popularity of subscription services has increased, thereby changing consumers' purchasing behaviors (Bischof et al., 2019). Along with the growth in IT, subscription services have shifted from being centered on product delivery to offering recommendations based on consumers' previous purchases (Chen & Shang, 2018). As the number of subscription services has increased online, consumers are likely to purchase subscription services available on such platforms to receive customized services (Kim & Kim, 2020). This is because generally, consumers prefer to use mobile platforms the usability and convenience of the service (Lee, 2019). Overall, digital platforms provide customized services, including product recommendations built on consumers' usage data (Rosenbaum, 2011). The subscription services differ based on the products (e.g., predefined, curated, or a surprise selection of products) offered to consumers (Rudolph et al., 2017). Consumers tend to sign up for multiple subscription services, which confirms that the demand for such services has increased as they provide tangible benefits (e.g., lower costs and increased personalization) (Chen et al., 2018). Because subscription services offer benefits to consumers (e.g., automated purchasing, saving time without leaving home, and quick shipping), a loyal consumer segment can eventually emerge as a result of providing a unique purchasing experience (Bischof et al., 2019). In subscription

services, quality is an important factor in the relationship between consumers and firms, affecting consumer retention (Lee, 2019). Accordingly, the benefits of such services help retailers increase their customers' overall lifetime value and profits (McCarthy et al., 2017). Subscription services have become an integral part of OFDS and have been launched by major OFDS (e.g., UberEATS, DoorDash, Postmates, etc.) (Rieck, 2020). Postmates launched its subscription service in 2016 (Lien, 2016), earlier than the other three OFDS. While DoorDash launched its subscription services in 2018 (DoorDash, 2018b), both Grubhub (Bandoim, 2020) and UberEATS (Johnson, 2020) launched their subscription services in 2020.

1.2. OFDS Subscription Services

While consumers navigate multiple platforms, OFDS offer subscription services to incentivize them to continue using their platform (Hanbury, 2019). With the ability to receive benefits from subscription services, consumers are likely to use such services in the OFDS context. Yet, OFDS subscription services are built on the same principles as retail websites, where consumers' primarily focus on placing orders. Consumers cannot ask for a refund from the restaurant once the food items are delivered. Meal kit services (e.g., Blue Apron, Hello Fresh, etc.) are available on the market and offer boxes filled with ingredients that allow consumers to cook at home (Chen et al., 2018). Consumers can also sign up for food subscription services depending on their consumption (e.g., weekly or monthly) (Bischof et al., 2019). Despite the listed meal subscription companies above, OFDS allows consumers to purchase from multiple restaurants from a menu of food items.

As consumers realize the benefits of using OFDS subscription services, they tend to capitalize on unique offers (e.g., discounts, promotions, and complimentary delivery) when they sign up for services (Barkho, 2019). For instance, DoorDash launched a subscription service

called DashPass, which provides free delivery for a membership fee of \$9.99 per month (Rieck, 2020). Subscribers can save an average of \$20 per month while paying low service fees compared to non-subscribers. In addition, subscribers can cancel the service at any time without paying a penalty fee (DoorDash, 2018b). Grubhub named its subscription service "Grubhub+", which offers 10% cashback per \$1 from member restaurants (Grubhub, 2020). Uber introduced a subscription service called "Eats Pass" that allows consumers to collect points per \$1 from eligible UberEATS purchases (Uber, 2020). Postmates subscription services give consumers access to tickets for special events (Martucci, 2020). The growing interest in OFDS, specifically subscription services, is expected to provide significant implications that may enhance consumers' online food purchasing experiences and the use of such services. Therefore, it is important to assess the antecedents of using subscription services and gain insight into consumers' behavioral intentions to use such services.

1.3. Statement of Problem

While research on OFDS is emerging, there is currently a gap in the research on the adoption of OFDS subscription services. Relatedly, research conducted on OFDS (Gunden et al., 2020) validated the antecedents of consumers' intentions to use OFDS. In the OFDS context, as consumers perceive food ordering interfaces as efficient, they are likely to use such services (Gunden et al., 2020). While no literature discusses intentions to use of subscription services in the hospitality industry, several studies discuss subscription services in the marketing literature, such as content of the platform (Ramkumar & Woo, 2018) and knowledge and cognition (Tao & Xu, 2018). In the marketing literature, the content, quality superiority, ease of use, and price were found to be important determinants of purchasing intentions for subscription services (Horng, 2012). Despite the ongoing research in general marketing literature, the antecedents of

using OFDS subscription services remain unknown. Additionally, consumers may utilize a particular OFDS depending on the benefits (e.g., limited deals on menu items, reduced delivery or service fees) derived from online food ordering tasks. Such benefits might lead consumers to use a particular OFDS. Yet, research has shown that when there are various available services, consumers may not be loyal to a single service (Rieck, 2020). While consumers' behaviors on OFDS have been explored in the literature (Roh & Park, 2019), to date, consumers' loyalty to OFDS subscription services remains unknown. For instance, consumers can sign up for subscription services anytime and unlock subscription benefits (Hunter, 2020). They can also save \$4 to \$6 per order and access discounted food items from restaurants (Stawski, 2021). Therefore, consumers could become loyal to OFDS subscription services to maximize the benefits of using such services. However, loyalty to such services has not been discussed in literature in the context of subscription to OFDS. It has been only considered from the perspective of purchasing and without being tied to a subscription model that could be canceled anytime without a penalty fee. Therefore, focusing on loyalty to such services becomes an important aspect of the overall examination of OFDS subscription services.

1.4. Purposes and Objectives

The goal of this research is to explicate consumers' intentions of using OFDS subscription services (Study 1) and examine the role of benefit and risk in influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services (Study 2). This study pursues six specific objectives: (1) to investigate the key antecedents influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services; (2) to explain the role of compatibility and convenience orientation in influencing two core perceptions of OFDS subscription services, namely performance expectancy and effort expectancy; (3) to examine the role of perceived security in influencing consumers' intentions to use of OFDS subscription services; (4) to validate benefit and risk as antecedents of loyalty toward OFDS subscription services; (5) to examine the dimensionality of benefit of using OFDS subscription services and (6) to examine the dimensionality of risk associated with the use of OFDS subscription services.

1.5. Justification of the Study

Study 1 provides meaningful theoretical implications for academia and practical implications for the restaurant industry and OFDS. The study provides the theoretical basis that explicates consumers' intentions to use such services, therefore occupying a unique position in the hospitality literature. Accordingly, the study advances the general literature in consumer behavior as it is incorporated Information System (IS)-related tasks. In terms of practical contributions, the results of Study 1 show both OFDS and restaurants how to develop better marketing strategies by understanding the antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. OFDS can emphasize the important antecedents of using subscription services which could increase the efficiency of online food purchasing tasks.

In terms of theoretical contributions, Study 2 examines the role of specific benefit and risk that influence consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. As hospitality companies are expanding and learning to accommodate their consumers' needs through loyalty programs, this study provides important insights for academics that explain the underlying factors influencing loyalty to OFDS subscription services. Moreover, the study offers important implications for restaurants and OFDS, enabling them to emphasize certain benefits in order to stimulate the loyalty of their subscribers. Both OFDS and restaurants can build a strong loyal consumer base that will highlight a significant difference between loyalty to OFDS subscription services and others (e.g., fashion products, fashion).

In general, loyalty programs are built to reward consumers' loyalty and increase it through incentives (Brashear-Alejandro et al., 2016). Loyalty programs are unique and targeted toward specific consumer segments to build a perception that the consumer is important (Lacey et al., 2007). Loyalty programs aim to provide preferential treatment to consumers by recognizing and offering high-quality products or services (Ding et al., 2021). In general, companies employ such programs to increase their number of consumers, the average spend per consumer, and provide them with rewards or benefits, including social and financial, to maintain the relationship (Brashear-Alejandro et al., 2016).

In the hospitality literature, loyalty and loyalty programs have been studied extensively in the hotel context (Koo et al., 2020). In general, hotel firms develop loyalty programs to enhance consumers' experience and loyalty, resulting in increased revenue (Berezan et al., 2017). The hotel industry generally pays a high commission (up to 30%) to OTAs based on the room rates (Myung et al., 2009). When consumers purchase a hotel room through OTAs, the hotel firm does not reward consumers if the booking is not completed through their websites (Koo et al., 2020). Consumers tend to sign up for OTAs' loyalty programs as they appropriate the benefits of using them, which in turn, increases consumers' repurchasing intention to use such services (Feinstein, 2018). Hotel firms began campaigns to recapture the market share and increase consumers' direct bookings through their websites (Mackenzie, 2019). For instance, hotel firms differentiated their loyalty programs from OTAs' loyalty programs by allowing consumers to book a room with lower prices through their websites. In addition, the hotel firms allowed consumers to earn points when they share their experiences through social media, such as Facebook, Instagram, and Twitter (Feinstein, 2018). Similarly, the restaurant loyalty programs offer both non-economic and economic rewards to build a strong relationship with consumers,

which reduces the restaurant's financial burden and maximizes consumers' loyalty (Park et al., 2013). In general, consumers tend to receive immediate rewards compared to delayed rewards, which influences their loyalty to restaurants (Hanzaee & Esmaeilpour, 2017). More specifically, consumers' restaurant loyalty is enhanced further when more non-economic than economic rewards are provided (Hanzaee & Esmaeilpour, 2017), which is inconsistent with the previous results (Park et al., 2013). OFDS are defined as intermediaries between consumers and restaurants where the benefits are introduced to consumers influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS.

In general, OFDS allow consumers to view restaurants' menus and complete online food ordering tasks by providing a method of payment and address information. The restaurants prepare food items and OFDS handle the food delivery process. Similar to OTAs, OFDS offer unique benefits (unrelated to restaurants' benefits) directly to consumers, which might enhance consumers' repurchasing intentions. OFDS build a perception that makes consumers feel special by providing unique benefits, such as personalized recommendations, likely resulting in loyal consumers. OFDS subscription services provide various personalized offers to consumers, including complimentary food items and personalized discounts that might not be available on the restaurants' webpages. This may lead to consumers preferring to order food items through OFDS to maximize those benefits.

Consumers pay similar prices, i.e., \$9.99 per month, for OFDS subscription services. As consumers pay the fee upfront, OFDS provide special benefits to encourage them to keep the service. For instance, consumers should be able to combine the benefits with other methods, such as using a particular credit card or a ride-share option to earn points, which is a potential motivation for consumers to maintain the subscription service. In both the hotel and restaurant

contexts, consumers generally do not pay any fee to be a part of the loyalty programs. However, OFDS subscription services require a monthly fee which makes the loyalty model unique. As consumers sign up for OFDS subscription services, they have an option to order their favorite food items from various restaurants without paying the delivery and service fee. As consumers realize such benefits, they might consider utilizing OFDS subscription services for a longer time leading them to stay loyal to such services. While OFDS subscription services attempt to establish a long-term relationship with consumers, both OFDS and restaurants should understand the needs and preferences of their current and potential consumers. Based on the results of Study 2, OFDS and restaurants will be able to understand the antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

1.6. Hypotheses

To achieve the research objectives, the research model is shown in Figure I. It was developed based on general technology adoption theory – UTAUT2 (Venkatesh et al., 2012). Study 1 examines the structural relationships among the antecedents and intentions to use OFDS subscription services. Study 2 was developed based on SET (Homans, 1961) and examines how benefit and risk influence consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services (Figure 2).

The objectives of Study 1 were achieved by testing the following hypotheses:

- H1. Consumers' performance expectancy is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.
- H2. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

- H3. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services.
- H4. Consumers' social influence is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.
- H5. Consumers' perceived security is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.
- H6. Consumers' compatibility perceptions are positively related to their performance expectancy of using OFDS subscription services.
- H7. Consumers' convenience orientation is positively related to their effort expectancy of using OFDS subscription services.

The objectives of Study 2 were achieved by testing the following hypotheses:

- H1. Consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services is positively related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.
 - H1a. Perceived social benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services.
 - H1b. Perceived economic benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services.
- H2. Consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services is negatively related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.
 - H2a. Perceived privacy risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.
 - H2b. Perceived performance risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.

 H2c. Consumers' perceived overall risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.



Figure 1. Conceptual Model of Study 1



Figure 2. Conceptual Model of Study 2

1.7. Definition of Terms

The following section includes definitions of the terms used in both Study 1 and Study 2.

Performance Expectancy: Performance expectancy reflects the perception that IS

facilitates users to complete a task better than rival systems (Davis, 1989).

Effort Expectancy: Effort expectancy reflects the perception that a particular system can be used with low effort by users (Venkatesh et al., 2003).

Social Influence: Social influence reflects the users' particular behaviors toward a particular IS based on others' influences (e.g., family and friends) (Karahanna et al., 1999).

Perceived Security: Perceived security reflects consumers' perception that sensitive information is stored by users when an online transaction is conducted (Cui et al., 2018).

Compatibility: Compatibility refers to the level of consistency between an IS and the users' existing values, beliefs, and experiences (Karahanna et al., 2006).

Convenience Orientation: Convenience orientation represents consumers' perceptions of saving time and effort while utilizing IS (Olsen & Mai, 2013).

Intentions: Intentions to use a particular IS represent users' behavioral responses (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975).

Benefit: Benefit refers to the consumers' perception toward positive outcomes that are associated with products or services (Lee, 2020).

Perceived Social Benefit: Perceived social benefit refers to the perception that makes consumers feel like part of a specific group (Candi & Kahn, 2016).

Perceived Economic Benefit: Perceived economic benefit refers to the benefit obtained by engaging in relational exchanges with businesses (e.g., primarily in regard to monetary or time-saving benefits) (Gwinner et al., 1998).

Perceived Privacy Risk: Perceived privacy risk reflects the loss of consumers' control over their private information being exposed by third-party users (Martins et al., 2014).

Perceived Performance Risk: Perceived performance risk refers to consumers' perceptions about a product or service that does not perform as expected (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003).

Perceived Overall Risk: Consumers' overall perceived risk is aligned with uncertain outcomes that occur both before and after the completion of the purchasing process (Sun, 2014).

Loyalty: Loyalty reflects the strength of the relationship between consumers' attitudes toward a brand and their repeat purchasing behavior for that brand (Dick & Basu, 1994).

1.8. Limitations of the Study

Among the many possible conceptual models that could be developed using the UTAUT, the model used in this study is only one of the possible variants. Therefore, there could also be other possible conceptual models that could explicate consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The model is built by adding constructs from the literature. However, the conceptual model does not include all possible extension constructs.

The study is conducted in the U.S, and therefore, it reflects consumers' behavioral intentions toward OFDS subscription services only in the U.S. According to the trade literature (Martinko, 2020), due to lifestyle in the U.S., only 20% of Americans cook at home daily. In addition, the major OFDS started partnering with chain restaurants and became available outside the big cities (Popper, 2020). Thus, the generalizability of the results may be limited due to the data collected from the U.S. population.

The study uses a large sample of consumers. As a rule of thumb, it is recommended to have 10 observations per indicator variable to set an adequate sample size when using Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017). However, the study collects data from 573 respondents, which is more than what Muthèn and Muthèn (2017) recommended. According to Hair et al. (2009), a larger sample size causes large magnitude of the coefficients (Kyriazos, 2018), which could be a limitation of this study. Therefore, this study could require valid replication to minimize this limitation.

This study was conducted during the coronavirus pandemic. During the pandemic, many restaurants were forced to offer takeout and delivery options to consumers. Restaurants utilized OFDS to maintain sales which assisted the restaurant industry to compensate losses in sales

during the lockdown (Cai & Leung, 2020). Therefore, the results of the study reflect consumers' responses during a severe economic situation where restaurants were not fully opened.

References

Bandoim, L. (2020, February 26). *Grubhub launches new subscription program to compete with other food delivery services*. Forbes.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/lanabandoim/2020/02/26/grubhub-launches-new-

subscription-program-to-compete-with-other-food-delivery-services/?sh=70514879d434

- Barkho, G. (2019, May 22). *Uber Eats Will Debut Monthly Pass to Rival Postmates*. Observer. <u>https://observer.com/2019/05/uber-eats-monthly-pass-postmates/</u>
- Berezan, O., Krishen, A. S., Tanford, S., & Raab, C. (2017). Style before substance? Building loyalty through marketing communication congruity. *European Journal of Marketing*, 51(7/8), 1332-1352.
- Bischof, S. F., Boettger, T. M., & Rudolph, T. (2019). Curated subscription commerce: A theoretical conceptualization. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, *54*, 10-18.
- Blau, P. (1964). Exchange, and power in social life. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Brashear-Alejandro, T., Kang, J., & Groza, M. D. (2016). Leveraging loyalty programs to build customer–company identification. *Journal of Business Research*, *69*(3), 1190-1198.
- Cai, R., & Leung, X. Y. (2020). Mindset matters in purchasing online food deliveries during the pandemic: The application of construal level and regulatory focus theories. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, 10-26.
- Candi, M., & Kahn, K. B. (2016). Functional, emotional, and social benefits of new B2B services. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *57*, 177-184.
- Chen, T., Fenyo, K., Yang, S., & Zhang, J. (2018, July 7). *Thinking inside the subscription box: New research on e-commerce consumers*. McKinsey & Company.

https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/high-tech/our-insights/thinking-insidethesubscription-box-new-research-on-ecommerce-consumers

- Chen, Y., & Shang, Y. F. (2018). Factors Influencing Users' Word-of-Mouth Intention Regarding Mobile Apps: An Empirical Study. *The Journal of Industrial Distribution & Business*, 9(1), 51-65.
- Cui, F., Lin, D., & Qu, H. (2018). The impact of perceived security and consumer innovativeness on e-loyalty in online travel shopping. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 35(6), 819-834.
- Curry, D. (2021, January 25). *Food delivery app revenue and usage statistics*. https://www.businessofapps.com/data/food-delivery-app-market/
- Davis, F. D. (1989). Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 13(3), 319-340.
- Dick, A. S., & Basu, K. (1994). Customer loyalty: Toward an integrated conceptual framework. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, *22*(2), 99-113.
- Ding, A., Legendre, T. S., Han, J. R., & Chang, H. S. (2021). Freedom restriction and nonmember customers' response to loyalty programs. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 94, 102809.
- Door Dash. (2018a). DoorDash. https://www.doordash.com/

Door Dash. (2018b, August 8). Introducing unlimited \$0 delivery with dashpass subscription. <u>https://blog.doordash.com/introducing-unlimited-free-delivery-with-dashpass-</u> <u>subscription-2dbde0e7210</u>

Featherman, M. S., & Pavlou, P. A. (2003). Predicting e-services adoption: A perceived risk facets perspective. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 59(4), 451-474.

- Feinstein, E. (2018, February 23). OTA's vs. direct hotel bookings: Which is the leading trend for 2018? Travel Daily News. https://www.traveldailynews.com/post/otas-vs-direct-hotelbookings-which-is-the-leading-trend-for-2018
- Fishbein, M., Ajzen, I., 1975. Belief, Attitude, Intention and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research. Addison Wesley, Reading, MA.

Grubhub. (2020, October 10). Grubhub & lyft team up to bring new rewards to lyft pink members. GrubHub. <u>https://media.grubhub.com/media/News/press-release-</u> details/2020/Grubhub--Lyft-Team-Up-To-Bring-New-Rewards-To-Lyft-Pink-<u>Members/default.aspx</u>

- Gunden, N., Morosan, C., & DeFranco, A. (2020). Consumers' intentions to use online food delivery systems in the USA. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(3), 1325-1345.
- Gwinner, K. P., Gremler, D. D., & Bitner, M. J. (1998). Relational benefits in services industries:
 The customer's perspective. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 26(2), 101-114.
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., & Anderson, R. E. (2009). *Multivariate Data Analysis* (7th ed.). Pearson Prentice Hall.

Hanbury, M. (2019, July 23). Uber is testing a \$24.99 subscription that gets you Uber Eats deliveries, bikes, scooters, and discounted cab rides. Business Insider.
 <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/uber-tests-subscription-service-for-uber-eats-cabs-and-bikes-2019-7</u>

Hanzaee, K. H., & Esmaeilpour, F. (2017). Effect of restaurant reward programs on customers' loyalty: evidence from Iran. *Journal of Islamic Marketing*, 8(1), 140-155.

Hirschberg, C., Rajko, A., Schumacher, T., & Wrulich, M. (2016). The changing market for food. McKinsey & Company. https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/hightech/ourinsights/ the-changing-market-for-food-delivery

Homans, G. C. (1961). Human behavior: Its elementary forms. Harcourt, Brace.

- Horng, S. M. (2012). A study of the factors influencing users' decisions to pay for Web 2.0 subscription services. *Total Quality Management & Business Excellence*, 23(7-8), 891-912.
- Hunter, M. (2020, April 14). Guide to Chase DoorDash DashPass benefits. Million Mile Secrets. <u>https://millionmilesecrets.com/guides/chase-doordash-dashpass-benefits/</u>
- Johnson, D. (2020, August 18). *What is Uber Eats? Here's what you need to know about the ride-hailing service's food delivery app*. Insider. https://www.businessinsider.com/what-is-uber-eats
- Karahanna, E., Agarwal, R., & Angst, C. M. (2006). Reconceptualizing compatibility beliefs in technology acceptance research. *MIS Quarterly*, 781-804.
- Karahanna, E., Straub, D. W., & Chervany, N. L. (1999). Information technology adoption across time: A cross-sectional comparison of pre-adoption and post-adoption beliefs. *MIS Quarterly*, 23(2), 183-213.
- Kim, Y., & Kim, B. (2020). Selection attributes of innovative digital platform-based subscription services: A case of South Korea. *Journal of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity*, 6(3), 70.
- Klein, D. (2019, June 2019). Fighting for share in the \$16.6 billion delivery app market. https://www.qsrmagazine.com/technology/fighting-share-166-billion-delivery-appmarket

- Koo, B., Yu, J., & Han, H. (2020). The role of loyalty programs in boosting hotel guest loyalty: Impact of switching barriers. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 84, 102328.
- Kyriazos, T. A. (2018). Applied psychometrics: Sample size and sample power considerations in factor analysis (EFA, CFA) and SEM in general. *Psychology*, *9*, 2207-2230.
- Lacey, R., Suh, J., & Morgan, R. M. (2007). Differential effects of preferential treatment levels on relational outcomes. *Journal of Service Research*, 9(3), 241-256.
- Lee, S. H. (2020). New measuring stick on sharing accommodation: Guest-perceived benefits and risks. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 87, 10-24.
- Lee, S. H. S. (2019). An exploration of initial purchase price dispersion and service-subscription duration. *Sustainability*, *11*(9), 2481.
- Lien, T. (2016, March 31). Postmates launches subscription service to shore up loyalty. Los Angeles Times. <u>https://www.latimes.com/business/technology/la-fi-tn-postmates-</u> <u>subscription-20160330-story.html</u>
- Mackenzie, S. (2019, February 1). *The ultimate guide to expedia rewards*. Travel Codex. https://www.travelcodex.com/ultimate-guide-expedia-rewards/
- Martinko, K. (2020, June 1). Americans still aren't cooking much from scratch. Treehugger. <u>https://www.treehugger.com/americans-still-arent-cooking-much-scratch-</u> <u>4848018#:~:text=A%20survey%20conducted%20in%202019,snack%20foods%20all%20d</u> <u>ay%20long</u>
- Martins, C., Oliveira, T., & Popovič, A. (2014). Understanding the Internet banking adoption: A unified theory of acceptance and use of technology and perceived risk application. *International Journal of Information Management*, 34(1), 1-13.

- Martucci, B. (2021, January 4). *4 Best food delivery apps which should you use to order from* Money Crashers. <u>https://www.moneycrashers.com/best-food-delivery-apps/</u>
- McCarthy, A. (2020, May 8). *How to Increase Restaurant Revenue by Opening New Revenue Streams*. DoorDash. https://get.doordash.com/blog/additional-restaurant-revenue-streams-to-increase-sales
- McCarthy, D. M., Fader, P. S., & Hardie, B. G. (2017). Valuing subscription-based businesses using publicly disclosed customer data. *Journal of Marketing*, *81*(1), 17-35.
- Muller C. (2018, October 31). *Restaurant Delivery: Are "ODP" the Industry's "OTA"? Part I.* <u>https://www.bu.edu/bhr/2018/10/31/restaurant-delivery-are-the-odp-the-industrys-ota-</u> <u>part-i/</u>.
- Muthèn, L. K., & Muthèn, B. O. (2017). *Mplus: Statistical Analysis with Latent Variables:* User's Guide (8th ed.). Muthén & Muthén.
- Myung, E., Li, L., & Bai, B. (2009). Managing the distribution channel relationship with E Wholesalers: Hotel Operators' Perspective. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 18(8), 811-828.
- Olsen, S. O., & Mai, H. T. X. (2013). Consumer participation: The case of home meal preparation. *Psychology & Marketing*, *30*(1), 1-11.
- Park, S. B., Chung, N., & Woo, S. C. (2013). Do reward programs build loyalty to restaurants? The moderating effect of long-term orientation on the timing and types of rewards. *Managing Service Quality*, 23(3), 225-244.
- Perri, J. (2021, January 19). Which company is winning the restaurant food delivery war? Second Measure. <u>https://secondmeasure.com/datapoints/food-delivery-services-grubhub-uber-eats-doordash-postmates/</u>

Popper, N. (2020, May 13). Americans keep clicking to buy, minting new online shopping winners. The New York Times. New York Times.

https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/05/13/technology/online-shopping-buying-sales-coronavirus.html

- Ramkumar, B., & Woo, H. (2018). Modeling consumers' intention to use fashion and beauty subscription-based online services (SOS). *Fashion and Textiles*, *5*(1), 1-22.
- Ray, A., & Bala, P. K. (2021). User generated content for exploring factors affecting intention to use travel and food delivery services. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 92, 102730.
- Rayome, A. D. (2020, May 13). *Best food delivery service: DoorDash, Grubhub, Uber Eats and more compared*. Cnet. <u>https://www.cnet.com/news/best-food-delivery-service-doordash-grubhub-uber-eats-and-more-compared/</u>
- Rivera, M. (2019). Online Delivery Provider (ODP) services: Who is getting what from food deliveries? *International Journal of Hospitality Management, 80,* A1-A2.
- Roh, M., & Park, K. (2019). Adoption of O2O food delivery services in South Korea: The moderating role of moral obligation in meal preparation. *International Journal of Information Management*, 47, 262-273.
- Rosenbaum, S. (2011). *Curation nation: How to win in a world where consumers are creators*. McGraw Hill Professional, New York.
- Rudolph, T., Bischof, S. F., Böttger, T., & Weiler, N. (2017). Disruption at the door: A taxonomy on subscription models in retailing. *Marketing Review St. Gallen*, (5), 18-25.
- Stawski, B. (2021, March 9). *Here are 22 food delivery promos to help you save money on your next meal*. The Points Guy. <u>https://thepointsguy.com/guide/food-delivery-promo-codes/</u>

- Sun, J. (2014). How risky are services? An empirical investigation on the antecedents and consequences of perceived risk for hotel service. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 37, 171-179.
- Tao, Q., & Xu, Y. (2018). Fashion subscription retailing: An exploratory study of consumer perceptions. *Journal of Fashion Marketing and Management*, 22(4), 494-508.
- Uber. (2020a, n.d.). Uber Rewards. Uber.

https://www.uber.com/us/en/u/rewards/#:~:text=Earn%201%20point%20for%20every,Pe t%2C%20and%20Uber%20Connect%20trips.

- Venkatesh V., Thong, J. Y. L., Xu, X. (2012). Consumer acceptance and use of information technology: Extended the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 36(1), 157-178.
- Venkatesh, V., Morris, M. G., Davis, G. B., & Davis, F. D. (2003). User acceptance of information technology: Toward a unified view. *MIS Quarterly*, 27(3), 425-478.
- Yeo, V. C. S., Goh, S. K., & Rezaei, S. (2017). Consumer experiences, attitude and behavioral intention toward online food delivery (OFD) services. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 35(2), 150-162.

CHAPTER II

REVIEW OF LITERATURE

This chapter contains information about OFDS and OFDS subscription services. The chapter also provides a rationale for developing a conceptual model and hypotheses based on theory.

2.1. The Evolution of Online Food Delivery Services (OFDS)

Restaurant food delivery has a rich history in the U.S. and has continued to grow as the Internet has revolutionized the process of ordering food online. In the 1990s, restaurants had a chance to display their menus and provided consumers with options to customize and order food items from their websites (Historical Facts, 2021). In 1994, Pizza Hut launched a platform called Pizzanet, which allowed consumers to order pizza and have it delivered to their homes (Blumtritt, 2020). Upon its launch in 1995, www.waiter.com partnered with more than 60 local restaurants in the Silicon Valley area (Hitt, 2020). In the early 2000s, consumers started looking for both convenience and variety to complete online food orders. During this time, the following platforms were launched: Seamless, Just Eat, Grubhub, and Takeaway.com, allowing consumers to order through restaurants' websites (J.P. Morgan Research, 2020). Furthermore, the sustained growth of digital technology introduced a new concept called aggregators, which granted consumers access to multiple restaurants through a single platform (Norris, 2020). Aggregators are based on a traditional model in which consumers can access multiple restaurants' menus and compare prices. Although aggregators are in charge of online food ordering processes (McKinsey, 2016), restaurants themselves handle the food delivery.

Given the increased interest in online food delivery, OFDS (e.g., Grubhub, UberEATS, DoorDash) became a dominant trend in the restaurant industry (Gunden et al., 2020). In 2020,
the COVID-19 pandemic influenced the restaurant industry immensely, and consumers' eating behavior changed as the world started to implement lockdown protocols (Liddle, 2020). Restaurants started accommodating their services through OFDS as consumers chose not to dine in restaurants due to pandemic (Goodway Group, n.d.). The restaurants that partnered with OFDS witnessed increased demand for online food orders (Chauhan, 2020).

Therefore, OFDS have become significant players in food service market and are responsible for both delivery and online food ordering processes (Perri, 2021). The restaurant industry has two food delivery business models: platform-to-consumer delivery (UberEATS) and restaurant-to-consumer delivery (Domino's Pizza), which differ based on the delivery method. While restaurants manage the food delivery process in the sub-segment of restaurant-to-consumer delivery, OFDS (also known as platform-to-consumer delivery) handle the picking up of food item(s) from the restaurants to deliver to the consumers' locations (e.g., residence, office) (Blumtritt, 2020). OFDS charge a commission fee (between 10-30% per order) to restaurants using their platform. Through this partnership, consumers can browse restaurants' menus through OFDS and complete an online food ordering task (Lucas, 2020), providing the required information to complete the order, such as payment information and delivery addresses. Some restaurants receive the order through their point-of-sale software integrated with OFDS (Grubhub Holdings Inc., n.d.). Overall, OFDS provide the delivery service in different time ranges and manage customer service to enhance the online ordering process (Rayome, 2020).

2.2. The Differences Among the Major OFDS

In the U.S. restaurant market, four leading players are competing for the market share: DoorDash, Grubhub, UberEATS, and Postmates (Perri, 2021). Although all four OFDS provide similar services, consumers choose one or more particular services based on distinct factors/features (e.g., availability in certain locations, partnerships with favorite restaurants, alternative dietary options and discounted food items, lower delivery fees). For instance, UberEATS has a sub-section called "deals" on the main web page, while DoorDash has a similar section on the bottom of their interface called "offers". When consumers click on the deals section in UberEATS, two deals categories are revealed. The first category includes free delivery and a variety of saving options, while the second category offers rewards, some of which are offered after the completion of multiple orders. DoorDash, on the other hand, customizes the offers based on consumers' previous orders and allows them to sort options based on a distinct criterion (e.g., rating, cuisines, and offer type: delivery fee, discount). Similarly, Grubhub has a separate tab called "perks" that reveals the rewards, including complimentary delivery and discounts. Grubhub also allows consumers to sort benefits based on cuisines. While other OFDS provide a separate section for offers, Postmates does not provide any sub-sections for its offers at all (including rewards). Consumers can see the offers only on the main page. Unlike the other three major OFDS, Postmates does not only deliver food to consumers but also any product (e.g., beauty, personal care, electronics, flowers, food) from retailers.

OFDS charge service fees to consumers before completing the online order. For instance, UberEATS charges a 15% service fee and Postmates charges 20%. Consumers pay between \$1.99 and \$7.99 in service fees for each order from DoorDash, while Grubhub charges service fees depending on the restaurant (Restaurant Business, 2020). The OFDS pay their delivery employees hourly, and the delivery employees also receive gratuity from the consumers for each order. While Grubhub and DoorDash pay \$12 per hour to their employees, UberEATS pays an average of \$13, and Postmates pays an average of \$15. However, UberEATS sometimes pays

more due to their frequent referral sign-up, bonus promotions, and the opportunity to work during peak days/hours (Fang, 2020).

In terms of the number of employees, UberEATS has 10,000 employees, which is the largest group of employees among all OFDS, followed by Postmates with 5,341, DoorDash with 3,279, and Grubhub with 2,841 (Owler, 2021). The commission fee for the restaurant varies by OFDS. UberEATS charges restaurants with the highest commission fee (30% - 35%) (Masige, 2020), followed by DoorDash (10% - 35%) (Fantozzi, 2021), Postmates (up to 30%) (Myers, 2020), and Grubhub (range of 15% - 30%) (Machi, 2021). As of August 2021, DoorDash controlled 57% of the U.S. food delivery market share, with UberEATS controlled 23%, Grubhub 16%, and Postmates 3% (Perri, 2021). Overall, OFDS continue to grow and increase in revenue both nationwide and internationally.

The trade literature recognizes that the primary motivation for consumers' use of OFDS is the convenience of ordering food items from a single platform (McCarthy, 2020). In general, OFDS provide various benefits, such as processing online payments directly to the restaurant and tracking the delivery process until food items are delivered (Li et al., 2020). OFDS include a search function that facilitates queries to find a favorite restaurant or cuisine from various options (Chen et al., 2020). OFDS also include consumers' reviews, which could motivate other consumers to choose specific cuisines or restaurants. OFDS list the chosen food items in the cart before consumers check out from the platform, which reduces order errors (Rayome, 2020). OFDS provide consumers a variety of options for payment, such as Venmo, PayPal, etc. Such payment options reflect easy payment experiences and enable consumers to split the food orders while utilizing OFDS (Sawers, 2018).

2.3. The New Features of OFDS

OFDS have continuously developed new services, which resulted in increased use of OFDS in the last few years (Kats, 2020). For example, recently, DoorDash launched a new gifting feature, which can be used for sending personalized gifts during holiday seasons. Consumers can also include personalized messages and track the delivery of personalized cards (Campbell, 2020). In 2020, UberEATS, DoorDash, and Grubhub introduced a new delivery feature that provides consumers with a new level of convenience to fulfill their grocery needs (DoorDash, 2020a). The consumers' groceries are delivered by OFDS as needed during the COVID-19 pandemic (Ha, 2020).

In addition to the benefits to consumers, OFDS have played an essential role in the market as drivers for increasing restaurants' sales (Perri, 2021). OFDS give restaurants access to new markets to create brand awareness, which could be especially beneficial for independent restaurants (Littman, 2019). For example, Chipotle increased its sales by 100.7% after partnering with OFDS (Luna, 2019), and the top chain restaurants in the U.S. (e.g., Wendy's, Chick-fil-A, Little Caesar's Pizza) have formed partnerships with OFDS to push their revenues higher (Perri, 2021). In the U.S. market, approximately 75% of restaurants agree that OFDS assist in reaching out to new consumers, which generates additional revenue (DoorDash, 2020b).

2.4. The Features of OFDS Subscription Services

Recently, the major U.S. OFDS launched subscription services to enhance consumers' experiences by providing discounts, limited deals, and other benefits (e.g., reduced service fees, cashback, points depending on the purchase, complimentary delivery fees) (Bandoim, 2020). Such benefits differ among OFDS. For instance, UberEATS provides an estimated delivery time and the option to track the status of the orders after consumers have completed the online

ordering task (Conte, 2020). UberEATS also provides \$200 Uber Cash annually to consumers who are platinum American Express cardholders after signing up as subscribers. Consumers can use Uber Cash for Uber rides, including bikes and scooters. In addition, consumers can earn 1 point eligible per \$1 UberEATS purchase and can receive a giveaway if they are platinum American Express cardholders (Uber, 2020a). Uber subscribers can order groceries through the UberEATS app and receive free grocery delivery on orders over \$30 (Uber, 2020b). According to Uber, the number of subscribers (both for Uber Pass and EATS) exceeded 1 million during the third quarter of 2020 (Uber, 2020c). Globally, UberEATS controls 30% of the global food delivery market with Postmates (Curry, 2021).

The four main OFDS offer their subscription services at nearly the same cost to consumers (\$9.99 per month) and offer complimentary delivery. While OFDS subscription services provide similar services, consumers may choose one particular subscription service based on different factors, such as availability, economic benefits, having grocery delivery and cuisines. For instance, UberEATS and DoorDash have partnered with credit card companies and offer various benefits to consumers. DoorDash provides 5 points per \$1 for each purchase and 5% cashback on eligible orders if consumers are Chase credit card holders (Martucci, 2021). UberEATS offers \$200 Uber cash to consumers who are Platinum card members to use for both Uber rides and UberEATS. While Grubhub offers 10% cashback on \$1 spent from member restaurants, Postmates does not have any partnership with a credit card company yet. Among the four OFDS, Grubhub is the only one that provides free subscription services for enrolled college students in more than 150 campuses in the U.S. (Litman, 2020).

Initially, DoorDash, Grubhub, and UberEATS did not offer grocery delivery services. However, due to the global pandemic, they began offering both food and grocery delivery services. In terms of the delivery fee, UberEATS provides free grocery delivery on orders above \$30 for subscribers.. DoorDash also provides free grocery delivery for all consumers who have signed up for the subscription service. While Grubhub's charges vary for the grocery delivery fee, Postmates still does not offer grocery delivery services. Uber bought Postmates in 2020 and will manage it as a separate entity (Isaac, 2020). Overall, OFDS are in position to recognize the substantial usage of food delivery services in the future. If both OFDS and restaurants can effectively manage such benefits, consumers can gain from reliable online food ordering experiences, which will result in an increase in consumers' purchasing intentions (Cai & Leung, 2020).

2.5. OFDS Subscription Services During COVID-19 Pandemic

The COVID-19 pandemic caused a significant decrease in restaurant sales and dramatically changed the restaurant industry (National Restaurant Association, 2020). As a result, the use of OFDS grew by 138% in the U.S, which compensated for losses in restaurant businesses during the lockdown (Cai & Leung, 2020). OFDS became the main food supplier for consumers during the COVID-19 pandemic, and 111 million U.S. consumers utilized such systems for online orders and delivery (Curry, 2021). For example, DoorDash added 50% of its restaurants after the start of the outbreak (Williams, 2020). In addition, consumer spending increased by 70% year-over-year on OFDS (Savitz, 2020), and the major OFDS increased their share of sales in 2020 nationwide (Perri, 2021). Specifically, DoorDash was placed first with 57% of U.S. consumers' meal delivery sales, followed by UberEATS with 23%, Grubhub with 16%, Postmates with 3%, and others (e.g., Amazon Restaurants, Caviar, etc.) with 1% in December 2020 (Perri, 2021).

OFDS started partnering with a variety of businesses to enhance their position on the market. In 2021, DoorDash decided to provide retail and grocery deliveries for consumers and partnered with Safeway, the second-largest grocery chain in the U.S., to provide grocery deliveries to boost revenue (DoorDash Inc., 2021). DoorDash further announced a partnership with Macy's Inc. to fulfill consumers' delivery needs (DoorDash, 2020c). Finally, DoorDash conducted a pilot study on removing human drivers and relying on autonomous vehicles to enhance the efficiency of the food delivery process (Porter, 2019). They partnered with Cruise Automation to provide contactless food delivery by using autonomous vehicles (Hawkins, 2019). With these prospects, DoorDash is expected to reach a revenue of \$230 billion in 2030 (DoorDash Inc., 2021).

2.6. New Trends in OFDS

There are a few trends in the food service market that are related to the development of OFDS. For instance, in the last few years, the concept of ghost kitchens was introduced into the restaurant market, and its popularity grew, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic (Row, 2020). Ghost kitchens are professional cooking facilities without front-of-house operations or dining rooms (Beckett, 2020). New restaurant businesses created online ghost kitchen brands to reduce rent and labor costs (Rowe, 2020). OFDS partnered with ghost kitchens to manage online orders, food delivery, as well as sharing of kitchen space (Hawley, 2020). Two ghost kitchen operations were launched by restaurants in the San Francisco area and prepared their food items in DoorDash kitchens (Luna, 2020). For example, Cloud Kitchens was started by Uber's founder and helped restaurants manage deliveries and host virtual brand operations at their kitchens (Hawley, 2020). Due to its popularity, a rise is expected in the number of ghost kitchens, and they are anticipated to reach \$1 trillion globally by 2030 (Beckett, 2020).

OFDS will adapt to new technology trends to enhance online food purchasing experiences by including drones and delivery robots in their operations to enhance the efficiency of the delivery process. For instance, DoorDash has deployed Chowbotic's technology to help restaurants reach more consumers at different locations (e.g., airports) without the need for restaurant employees (Crowe, 2021). Chowbotics technology helps consumers to complete food ordering tasks conveniently (Wilmer, 2021). Such services also will reduce delivery time and the labor cost of OFDS. OFDS will take advantage of big data to analyze consumers' activities while utilizing OFDS, such as preferences, complaints, offers, and trends. By doing this, both OFDS and restaurants will have an opportunity to adjust their operations according to consumers' needs and preferences. As a result, both OFDS and restaurants will fulfill consumers' expectations efficiently. With-AI-based technology, consumers can order food items online by using multiple channels easily. In the future, OFDS can be available on these devices and provide new ways of ordering food online. Such trends could change the dynamics of the food delivery market in the future and provide new opportunities for consumers, restaurants, and OFDS.

2.7. Theoretical Justification – Study 1

There is extensive research on technology adoption in a variety of fields. In general, technology adoption theories examine an individual's choice to utilize a particular innovation (Straub, 2009). Some adoption theories, such as the Diffusion of Innovation theory (DOI) (Rogers, 1962), Model of PC Utilization (MPCU) (Thompson et al., 1991), and Motivational Model (MM) (Davis et al., 1992), have been studied in a wide range of fields. For instance, the DOI theory has been widely used to examine the antecedents of individuals' choices of innovations (Rogers, 1962). More specifically, four primary components of DOI were discussed in Rogers's study (1962): (1) innovation, (2) social systems, (3) time, and (4) communication

channels. In DOI theory, the characteristics of innovation, including relative advantage, compatibility, observability, and trialability, were proposed to examine an individual's innovation adoption process (Chou et al., 2012). According to Rogers (1962), five stages explain an individual's adoption process, where an individual has an idea of how innovation functions to form a favorable attitude toward the innovation, to decide whether to adopt or reject the innovation, its actual use, and eventually to verify the adoption decision. MPCU discussed an individual's technology acceptance determinants in the organizational context (Thompson et al., 1991). Specifically, social factors including complexity, job fit, and long-term consequences were found to be effective on an individual's PC utilization in the workplace. MM was built by Davis et al. (1992) to explain an individual's behavior based on psychological aspects of technology acceptance. MM included two motivations (i.e., extrinsic and intrinsic) as determinants of technology adoption (Davis et al., 1992). However, within the theoretical landscape of technology adoption, one popular technologies adoption theory - Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) (Davis, 1989) – stands out. There is extensive research on TAM (Davis, 1989) in a variety of contexts and industries, including hospitality (Sun et al., 2020).

TAM was developed by Davis (1989) to explain a user's acceptance of Information Systems (IS). Davis (1989) reviewed the fundamental theories (e.g., Theory of Reasoned Action (TRA) (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975), Theory of Planned Behavior (TPB) (Ajzen, 1985), and Social Cognitive Theory (SCT) (Bandura, 1986)) to develop a theory specifically explaining users' technology acceptance. TAM is based on TRA and was developed to identify antecedents that resulted in users' acceptance or rejection of technology (Davis, 1989). Similar to the TRA, TAM determined the relationship between external factors (e.g., design of technology, risk factors, security), internal beliefs, attitudes, and intentions of users (Davis, 1989). TRA is one of the

earliest theories that explain an individual's behavior based on behavioral intention, which is affected by attitudes toward the behavior and perceptions of subjective norms regarding that behavior (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975). Attitudes refer to an individual's evaluations of the target behavior (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975). Subjective norms refer to social pressure exerted by peers to perform or not perform the behavior of interest (Untaru et al., 2016). TPB is an extended version of TRA and was developed by adding the construct of perceived behavioral control, which refers to an individual's perception toward the ability to perform the given behavior (Ajzen 1985).

Davis (1989) identified two primary constructs: perceived ease of use and perceived usefulness, predicting users' technology acceptance in early adoption. The previous theories, (e.g., Self-Efficacy (Bandura, 1982), Adoption of Innovation (Tornatzky & Klein, 1982), and Cost-Benefit paradigm (Beach & Mitchell, 1978)), were used as a foundation for the constructs. Self-efficacy theory includes a theoretical perspective that suggests that perceived ease of use and usefulness are considered basic determinants of an individual's behavior (Bandura, 1982). Adoption of innovation research indicates that the characteristics of innovation (e.g., compatibility, relative advantage, complexity) impact the individual's adoption of the innovation types (Tornatzky & Klein, 1982). More specifically, perceived ease of use is marked as a prominent indicator in the research on innovation adoption (Tornatzky & Klein, 1982). The costbenefit theory discusses the individual's choices depending on the task's complexity. The costbenefit theory is found to be relevant to the perceived usefulness and ease of use (Beach & Mitchell, 1978). Such concepts are considered to be two fundamental antecedents of an individual's behavior (Davis, 1989). Overall, TAM states that adoption of innovation is primarily based on the perspective that a particular technology would enhance the user's job performance and secondarily depends on the difficulty of utilizing a particular technology (Davis, 1989).

TAM was developed by partnering with IBM Canada Inc. to assess users' adoption of new computing systems (e.g., PROFS electronic mail and XEDIT file editor). Initially, Davis (1989) formulated a 14-item scale for each construct based on the prior literature. Interviews were collected from employees who were asked to rate IS usefulness and ease of use in the workplace. Ten items for each construct remained on the scale after the interviews. Davis (1989) collected data from 112 users of the interactive computer system in Study 1. In Study 2, data were collected in the lab, and the participants evaluated the predefined six items of usefulness and ease of use scales from Study 1. Based on the results of the two studies, Davis (1989) identified two primary constructs: perceived usefulness, which refers to the extent to which IS enhances potential users' performance, and perceived ease of use, which refers to the amount of effort required to use IS effectively. Although various theories have been used to predict users' acceptance behavior toward technology, TAM remained the most influential theoretical base in literature, including in the hospitality literature (Morosan, 2014). TAM is illustrated in Figure 3 below.



Figure 3. Technology Acceptance Model (Davis, 1989)

Although various theories have predicted users' technology adoption, TAM serves as a core theoretical foundation that enabled scholars to explicitly examine users' technology

acceptance in hospitality (Morosan, 2014). The primary technology beliefs – perceived ease of use and usefulness, were found to be important antecedents leading to users' behavioral intentions (Kang & Namkung, 2019). As specific technologies were introduced, TAM was extended by additional constructs (e.g., personalization, perceived benefits, perceived risk, perceived security) (Kang & Namkung, 2019).

The reconceptualized TAM was applied to reflect the user's behavioral intentions in IS contexts, such as ancillary services (Morosan, 2014), mobile applications (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016a), online booking (Wang & Jeong, 2018), and food service mobile applications (Kang & Namkung, 2019). For instance, Morosan (2014) extended TAM by adding constructs such as trust, perceived security and privacy, consumers' innovativeness to examine users' intentions to use mobile phones for purchasing ancillary air travel services. The results indicated that perceived ease of use is associated with users' attitudes and intentions to use mobile phones for such services (Morosan, 2014). Wang & Jung (2018) combined the key constructs of TAM with IDT to examine consumers' attitudes and intentions to use booking websites. Perceived usefulness has a significant impact on consumers' attitudes leading to consumers' intentions to choose those websites (Wang & Jung, 2018). Although extensive research on the user's technology acceptance exists in IS literature, the main theoretical foundation inevitably evolved to include multiple constructs that together better describe the complex mechanisms of IS adoption. Venkatesh et al. (2003) formulated a unified model called the Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT).

Venkatesh et al. (2003) proposed the original UTAUT, which explained 70% of the variance in users' intentions. They reviewed eight behavioral intention models that examined users' acceptance of new IT in an organizational context, which included the following models:

(1) TRA (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975); (2) TAM (Davis, 1989); (3) TPB (Ajzen, 1985); (4)
combined TAM-TPB (Taylor & Todd, 1995); (5) MPCU (Thompson et al., 1991); (6) MM
(Davis et al., 1992); (7) SCT (Bandura, 1986); and (8) IDT (Rogers, 2003). Venkatesh et al.
(2003) identified the limitations of previous theories and provided a comparison of how they addressed the limitations in the UTAUT model.



Figure 4. UTAUT Model (Venkatesh et al., 2003)

The study further collected data from employees in organizations who were familiar with the technology, as well as from users at the time who were not familiar with the IS. Venkatesh et al. (2003) tracked employees through stages of experiences with IS and compared all models among the employees. The researchers collected data from three different points in time: (1) post-training, (2) one month after implementation, and (3) three months after implementation. After multiple studies were conducted, Venkatesh et al. (2003) developed the core constructs of the UTAUT model. UTAUT is illustrated in Figure 4.

The UTAUT model included the primary constructs from TAM: performance expectancy and effort expectancy. UTAUT also added two new additional determinants of users' technology acceptance, namely, social influence and facilitating conditions. Social influence refers to the users' IS-related behaviors based on others' influence (e.g., family and friends) (Karahanna et al., 1999). Venkatesh et al. (2003) included social influence to examine the effect of others' thoughts on users' technology acceptance in an organizational context. Social influence has been included in previous theories (DOI, TRA, TPB, etc.) and was also a determinant of behavioral intentions (Venkatesh et al., 2003). In the hospitality literature, social influence has been discussed as an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use technology, such as mobile payments (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016) and online food delivery systems (Gunden et al., 2020). Venkatesh et al. (2003) also added facilitating conditions to the UTAUT model, which refers to a user's perception that IS users' behaviors are associated with a certain infrastructure that supports the task completion. Although not all studies in the hospitality IS literature included the facilitating condition construct, some researchers (e.g., Morosan & DeFranco, 2016) examined its impact on IS behavioral intentions. Four moderators, namely, age, gender, voluntariness of the use and experience were added to UTAUT2 to examine the impact on technology acceptance (Venkatesh et al., 2012).

Not surprisingly, Venkatesh et al. (2003) found that performance expectancy was the strongest antecedent of users' intentions. Recent research in hospitality confirmed that performance expectancy was the most effective influence on users' IS adoption (Gunden et al., 2020). In addition, the strength of the relationship between performance expectancy and

intentions varies based on gender and age (Venkatesh et al., 2003). Venkatesh also confirmed the impact of effort expectancy on the intention, which also varies based on gender and age. The UTAUT model focuses primarily on the impact on technology adoption in organizational contexts. While the original UTAUT has been studied in different contexts, Venkatesh et al. (2012) discussed the necessity of having a theory that provides a rich understanding of technology acceptance in the consumer context. The original UTAUT and its core constructs did not explicitly examine consumer technology acceptance in consumer-related tasks. Therefore, the UTAUT model was further modified with the addition of several constructs, such as hedonic motivation, price value, and habit and formulated as UTAUT2 model to explore IS adoption in the consumer context. The UTAUT2 model is illustrated in Figure 5.



Figure 5. UTAUT2 Model (Venkatesh et al., 2012)

The UTAUT2 was developed to determine the antecedents of consumers' behavioral intentions toward IS. UTAUT2 was formulated based on the previous IS adoption models, such as the original UTAUT (Venkatesh et al., 2003) and TAM (Davis, 1989). UTAUT2 retained the fundamental constructs from the original UTAUT, namely, performance expectancy, effort expectancy, social influence, and facilitating conditions while adding new constructs (i.e., hedonic motivation, price value, habit) (Venkatesh et al., 2012).

In this research, UTAUT2 was chosen as a primary theoretical framework to examine consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services for two reasons: (1) it provides a

comprehensive theoretical basis to explain behavioral intentions (Venkatesh et al., 2003), (2) it captures the unique context of food ordering tasks in the consumer context (Gunden et al., 2020).

Given the ability of the UTAUT2 to explain technology adoption in a variety of industries, especially due to its versatility in accepting extensions that can comprehensively and parsimoniously explain specific tasks in technology contexts, it was utilized as the main theoretical foundation of Study 1. Three variables from the original UTAUT2 included in the study's model were performance expectancy, effort expectancy, and social influence. Facilitating conditions was not retained as consumers do not need a technical infrastructure to complete online food ordering tasks in the OFDS context. Price value was also not included as OFDS offer relatively standardized pricing and occasional discounts (e.g., reduced services fees, personalized offers, complimentary delivery fees, etc.). The hedonic motivation was not retained in the current model as OFDS generally have interfaces designed to primarily support utilitarian aspects of task completion. In addition, habit was not included as the concept of compatibility reflects consumers' characteristics that explain a more detailed level of use of OFDS subscription services.

The hospitality literature offers a variety of constructs that influence consumers' intentions to use such services. For instance, Gunden et al. (2020) reconstructed UTAUT2 by adding three concepts (e.g., impulse buying tendency, congruity with self-image, mindfulness) to capture consumers' adoption of OFDS. According to Gunden et al. (2020), performance expectancy is the main antecedent of using OFDS, and consumers' perceive self-image to be associated with their intentions to use such services. UTAUT2 was modified by incorporating new constructs such as confirmation, perceived task-technology fit, and satisfaction to validate the antecedents of consumers' continuance intentions of using OFDS during the COVID-19

pandemic (Zhao & Bacao, 2020). While the researchers reconstructed UTAUT2 to depict the unique task – ordering food items through OFDS - the nature of subscription services could be different in the context of OFDS. In accordance with the goal of the study, UTAUT2 is reconstructed by adding three constructs (i.e., perceived security, compatibility, and convenience orientation) to examine consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

2.8. Hypotheses Development for Study 1

2.8.1 Performance Expectancy

Performance expectancy originates in TAM (Davis, 1989) and reflects the perception that information systems (IS) facilitate users' task completion better than rival systems. Performance expectancy has been confirmed as a strong antecedent of consumers' intentions to use IS in numerous contexts, including hospitality (Okumus et al., 2018). Performance expectancy (or usefulness) has been mostly conceptualized as an antecedent of the main concept reflecting IS adoption (e.g., attitudes, intentions to use, actual use behavior), establishing a fundamental conceptual link that reflects the main motivation behind IS adoption. Specifically, the adoption of various IS predicated upon the ability of the system to guide the consumer to task completion, even in the absence of other factors influencing the system use. As a core construct in most adoption theories, performance expectancy was found to influence a variety of factors that lead to IS adoption. For example, Kim et al. (2016) showed that consumers' attachment to IS was influenced by performance expectancy. Specifically, when consumers encounter systems characterized by usefulness, they become attached to the IS, which influences their behavioral intentions to use such systems.

The research on IS adoption in hospitality confirmed several antecedents of performance expectancy. For example, information quality was found to be an antecedent of the performance

expectancy of travel review websites, leading to an impact on consumers' purchasing intentions (Wang & Li, 2019). In addition, Kaushik and Rahman (2017) confirmed that optimism and innovativeness were antecedents of performance expectancy, which further influence consumers' intentions to use self-service technologies in hospitality. Moreover, consumers' perceptions of the usefulness of travel websites are enhanced by relevant and accurate information provided on websites (Wang & Li, 2019). In addition, Morosan (2014) confirmed the impact of personalization on performance expectancy, which further influences consumers' intentions to purchase ancillary air travel services.

As a core construct in IS adoption theory, performance expectancy was found to be an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use IS in hospitality (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016), as well as OFDS (Roh & Park, 2019). Consumers' intentions to use such services could be stimulated by developing effective interfaces for food ordering (Gunden et al., 2020). Indirect relationships between performance expectancy and intentions to use IS were also validated. For example, the functionality of OFDS impact consumers' satisfaction, which leads to consumers' continuance intentions of using OFDS during the COVID-19 pandemic (Zhao & Bacao, 2020).

In general, rich information relative to products or services aids consumers to complete online purchases while saving time, which results in enhanced consumers' intentions to use OFDS (Yeo et al., 2017). OFDS offer a large amount of information provided by a variety of restaurants to help consumers complete online ordering tasks from a single platform. Moreover, consumers can optimize their ordering tasks by using subscription services with unlimited access to restaurants from the local area (DoorDash, 2018). Hence, such services allow consumers to have an efficient experience and save time by eliminating the need to look for a restaurant that specifically offers a complimentary delivery service. Similar to the subscription services, OFDS subscriptions allow consumers to save the information pertaining to ordering from their online profile, facilitating efficient task completion. In addition, OFDS subscription services offer seasonal promotions that include complimentary entrees and desserts (DoorDash, 2020). Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 1. Consumers' performance expectancy is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

2.8.2 Effort Expectancy

Effort expectancy reflects the perception that a particular system can be used with a low effort by users (Venkatesh et al., 2003). The original TAM (Davis, 1989) confirmed the relationship between performance expectancy and effort expectancy. This relationship has also been validated quite extensively in the hospitality literature (Ayeh, 2015). Effort expectancy was found to be an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use a particular system in a variety of contexts, including hospitality (Ozturk, 2016). When users perceive that a particular IS requires minimum effort, they are likely to utilize such systems to complete their tasks (Kwon et al., 2013). While recent research (Roh & Park, 2019) validated the impact of effort expectancy on the intentions to use OFDS, effort expectancy was not always validated as a significant antecedent of intentions to use IS (Kim, 2016). For example, it was found that effort expectancy was not a significant antecedent of consumers' intentions to use hotel tablet applications (Kim, 2016).

Over time, effort expectancy has been considered an antecedent of a variety of constructs leading to IS adoption (Kang & Namkung, 2019). For instance, Fillieri et al. (2020) indicated that effort expectancy impacts consumers' satisfaction leading to continuous intentions toward user-generated-content (UGC) platforms. Consumers' continuous intentions could be enhanced as UGC platforms reduce overload issues in their content (Filieri et al., 2020). In addition, effort expectancy was found to be an antecedent of personalization, which eventually influences consumers' intentions to use mobile applications (Kang & Namkung, 2019). Consumers are prone to trust mobile applications that require low effort to navigate (Kang & Namkung, 2019). Morosan (2012) found that consumers are likely to develop positive attitudes toward biometric systems when such systems are easy to utilize, ultimately enhancing consumers' intentions to use them. The hospitality literature on IS adoption also revealed several antecedents of effort expectancy (Ozturk, 2016). For example, consumers with a high level of self-efficacy are likely to utilize cashless payment systems efficiently, which further influences their intentions to use such systems (Ozturk, 2016).

OFDS involve various procedures (e.g., entering payment, delivery information, etc.) to complete online food ordering tasks by requiring minimal effort. OFDS enable consumers to pay with PayPal or Venmo to add more options for online payment. Most importantly, OFDS are designed with intuitive interfaces providing effortless completion of online food ordering tasks, which also applies to subscription services. By doing this, consumers could gain enough experience from the initial stage of utilizing such services. Additionally, OFDS interfaces are user-friendly and prevent confusion in the process of ordering. With OFDS subscription services, consumers navigate the process easily and are less likely to get confused about various aspects of ordering before checking out from the system. OFDS subscriptions waive such fees and reduce the service fee eliminating any confusion while using such systems. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 2. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their intention to use OFDS subscription services.

2.8.3 The Relationship Between Effort Expectancy and Performance Expectancy

The original TAM (Davis, 1989) confirmed a significant relationship between effort expectancy and performance expectancy. While the later versions of the theory (e.g., UTAUT2) do not conceptualize this relationship, over time, it has been validated in IS literature, including in the hospitality literature (Morosan, 2012). To date, the research presents inconclusive findings regarding this relationship, most likely due to contextual factors. For example, several studies have conceptualized and validated this relationship in hospitality. Accordingly, consumers have been found to strengthen their perceptions that biometrics are useful once upon perceiving that such systems are easy to use (Morosan, 2012). Similarly, when consumers perceive near fieldcommunication mobile payments as easy to use, they tend to develop perceptions that such systems enhance their food ordering tasks, eventually influencing their intentions to use such services (Ozturk et al., 2017). This relationship recognizes performance expectancy as the primordial antecedent of IS adoption and aligns with recent research on hotel facial recognition systems, where consumers are influenced by the level of effort, which leads to optimizing their authentication task completion in hotels (Morosan, 2020). However, in other contexts, such a relationship was conceptualized but not validated as significant. Specifically, consumers' perceptions of the usefulness of OFDS are not influenced by the level of effort to utilize such services (Zhao & Bacao, 2020).

Today's OFDS subscription services facilitate consumers' food ordering tasks (e.g., enabling customized orders, providing multiple payment options, eliminating delivery fees, etc.). Generally, like all the other contemporary web-based services, OFDS subscription services' user interfaces are designed based on the same principles, carrying consumers toward task completion by guiding them through a set of sequential steps that mimic any typical web purchasing

sequence (e.g., search, evaluation of alternatives, selection, purchase, etc.) (Kotler et al., 2018). Accordingly, consumers may automatically think that the effort necessary for task completion is not different from any other online purchasing task. The subscription service simplifies this sequence by automating some of these steps. As a result, consumers' perceptions of effort are likely to impact consumers' evaluation of the performance of OFDS subscription services, as they are more likely to complete a task efficiently. Thus, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 3. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services.

2.8.4 Social Influence

Social influence reflects users' particular behaviors toward a particular IS based on the influences of important referents (e.g., family, friends, coworkers) (Karahanna et al., 1999). Social influence originated in the Theory of Reasoned Action (TRA) (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975) and was validated as an antecedent of users' intentions to use IS in UTAUT (Venkatesh et al., 2003). Social influence reflects the alignment of consumers' beliefs with the beliefs of the referents, resulting in a tendency of consumers to change their behaviors. As such, social influence has been considered a critical factor that influences consumers' behaviors (Kotler et al., 2018). While the exact role in influencing IS utilization has been debated in general IS literature (Premkumar et al., 2008). Generally, scholars agree that social influence may eventually be a significant factor that will influence IS adoption. In hospitality, the relationship between social influence and behavioral intentions has been validated in various settings, such as hotels (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016), hotel tablet applications (Kim, 2016) and OFDS (Roh & Park, 2019).

Social influence was also found to be an antecedent of a variety of factors that further influence consumers' IS adoption (Sun et al., 2020). For example, social influence impacts on consumer satisfaction, which further affects consumers' intentions to use mobile payments for hotel reservations (Sun et al., 2020). Social influence was also validated as a salient factor in determining consumers' attitudes, affecting consumers' intentions to use restaurant review websites (Salehi-Esfahani & Kang, 2019). Given its role in influencing IS adoption, several studies determined the antecedents of social influence. Thus, several antecedents of social influence have been validated (Bilgihan et al., 2016). As some consumers may perceive that online social networking websites easy to utilize, others may feel social pressure, which further influences their intentions to share their knowledge (Bilgihan et al., 2016).

Today, the rapid growth and availability of OFDS have changed consumers' online ordering experience, and such services have become common practice in the food industry. The number of OFDS users increased in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic and is likely to increase in the following years (Curry, 2021). The number of consumers that order through OFDS has increased due to ease of access and convenience (Sumagaysay, 2020). Moreover, given the broad awareness of such services and the overall scarcity of regular restaurant services during the pandemic, it is likely that a large number of consumers are now aware of such services and recognize the value that they bring. Additionally, the utilization of multi-channel marketing campaigns, especially social media channels, may result in increased awareness and possibly enhanced attitudes of consumers toward OFDS services. Specifically, based on online reviews, consumers' recommendations may influence other consumers to sign up for OFDS subscription services (Chen et al., 2018). Therefore, consumers who are subjected to the influence of close referents (who have high positive attitudes toward OFDS subscription

services) are likely to strengthen their intentions to use OFDS subscription services. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 4. Consumers' social influence is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

2.8.5 Perceived Security

Perceived security reflects consumers' perceptions associated with the security of their personal information stored by other entities due to online transactions (Cui et al., 2018). Perceived security – rather than more objective measures of IS security – has been conceptualized in IS literature as users are generally not capable of fully assessing the security of IS (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016). Generally, given the non-zero risk associated with networked commercial IS and the attractiveness of such systems for cybercriminals, perceived security has emerged as an important aspect of IS adoption. Thus, it was important to determine the role of perceived security in influencing IS adoption. Perceived security was found to be an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use IS (Kim et al., 2010). Specifically, in electronic commerce, consumers tend to use a particular IS when they perceive that IS secures their information during the online payment process (Kim et al., 2010). Similarly, perceived security strengthens the intentions to continue using mobile applications (Wu et al., 2020).

Moreover, perceived security was validated as an antecedent of other factors that lead to IS adoption (Cui et al., 2018). Specifically, perceived security influences consumers' trust, leading to enhanced intentions to use online reservations (Agag & El-Masry, 2016). When consumers encounter a transaction environment that is perceived to be secure, they treat the IS without suspicion, strengthening their intentions to use IS (Cui et al., 2018). In addition, in hospitality, perceived security is considered an antecedent of perceived privacy (Morosan, 2014).

By design, consumers follow typical electronic commerce purchasing sequences when using OFDS. While not all steps are relevant to IS security, some are critical, such as saving payment information or setting up a profile that requires consumers' names and delivery addresses. For example, payment information is required to maintain membership for the subscription services. OFDS allow consumers to add multiple credit cards as well as other methods of payment, such as PayPal, Google Pay, and Venmo. Moreover, consumers may add additional information from various payment methods to obtain benefits (e.g., rewards, cashback, free membership, etc.) offered by OFDS subscription services. The benefits vary depending on the credit card companies and the nature of the partnership with OFDS. OFDS subscription services may be characterized by the same perceptions of IS security as other web-based services. While it is difficult for consumers to ascertain that a certain system is secure or not, consumers may believe that the security of their personal information depends on the ability of the system to maintain its integrity. However, when a breach occurs, consumers may lose control over the personal information they had disclosed and may also lose the potential benefits from the credit card companies that provided the accounts used in partnership with OFDS. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 5. Consumers' perceived security is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

2.8.6 Compatibility

Compatibility, originating in Diffusion of Innovation Theory (Rogers, 1962), refers to the level of consistency between an IS and the users' existing values, beliefs, and experiences, which eventually leads to IS adoption (Karahanna et al., 2006). Compatibility was often added to the IS adoption models, as scholars held that the alignment between users' beliefs and how an IS

viewed by potential users is important for adoption. Compatibility was validated as an antecedent of intentions to use IS in hospitality, such as in restaurants (Ozturk et al., 2017), OFDS (Roh & Park, 2019), and airlines (Morosan, 2016). For example, when consumers perceive that NFCpayment technologies fit into their lifestyles, they are likely to use such systems to complete restaurant-related tasks (Ozturk et al., 2017). In addition, Ozturk et al. (2016) confirmed that consumers who perceive mobile hotel booking technologies to be compatible with their lifestyle are likely to engage with such technologies to optimize task completion. Despite the broad support for a relationship between compatibility and intentions to use IS, such a relationship was not always validated in the literature (Belanche et al., 2020).

In other situations, compatibility was used as an antecedent of other factors, which on their own could be instrumental in explaining some other variables that reflect adoption. For example, compatibility was found to be an antecedent of attitudes toward e-commerce platforms (Crespo et al., 2013) and hotel self-service kiosks (Kim & Qu, 2014), which eventually can be impactful in influencing IS adoption. Compatibility was also found to be important in research on travel communities where consumers are prone to develop intentions to participate in online travel communities as they perceive that being a part of online travel communities fulfills their needs, values, and lifestyles (Agag & El-Masry, 2016). Finally, Roh and Park (2019) found that compatibility is relevant to consumers' perceptions of the usefulness of OFDS. For example, if the use of OFDS fits into consumers' lifestyles, consumers are likely to perceive such systems as useful in completing their food ordering tasks (Roh & Park, 2019).

OFDS subscription services have changed how consumers complete their legacy food ordering tasks. For instance, OFDS subscription services may offer personalized offers according to consumer preferences and align with consumers' changing lifestyles. The user interfaces are

designed intuitively but also in line with the design of other commercial and intermediary websites. In addition, the marketing material for OFDS seems to be designed for people who are relatively younger, more engaged with the technology, and able to navigate around multiple offers in a sequence. In addition, as consumers are offered various benefits (e.g., reduced services fees, seasonal promotions, cashback options, etc.), they are likely to perceive that using OFDS subscription services may add value, which would eventually match with their lifestyle. Thus, the higher consumers view that using OFDS subscription services fits into their lifestyles, the more likely they to perceive that such services are characterized by performance. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 6. *Consumers' compatibility perceptions are positively related to their performance expectancy of using OFDS subscription services.*

2.8.7 Convenience Orientation

Convenience orientation represents consumers' perceptions of saving time and effort while utilizing IS (Olsen & Mai, 2013). Specifically, when consumers are convenience-oriented, they tend to utilize the products that offer convenience and save their time and effort (e.g., inhome meals) (Olsen & Mai, 2013). Convenience orientation has been studied in general marketing (Olsen & Mai, 2013) and hospitality (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). Convenience orientation was recognized as an antecedent of the habit of utilizing hotel networks through consumers' mobile devices (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). The higher the consumers' convenience orientation, the more they are likely to develop a habit of connecting their mobile devices to hotel wi-fi networks when traveling internationally (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017).

Research on food delivery systems highlighted the impact of convenience orientation on effort expectancy, which in turn was found to influence the intentions to use such systems (Roh

& Park, 2019). This logic applies to situations in which consumers subscribe to OFDS subscription services. In such scenarios, consumers perceptions of effort may be influenced by the level of convenience orientation; as such, consumers generally seek to optimize the effort necessary for their tasks. In addition, the subscription services may consolidate this relationship, as consumers repeatedly use OFDS services as part of their subscription, enhancing their perceptions that such systems are usable with low effort. In other words, consumers may not be concerned about the effort to utilize such services once they are familiar with the systems. Ultimately, convenience-oriented consumers may evaluate the amount of effort needed to complete their food ordering tasks in the OFDS subscription services context. Thus, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 7. Consumers' convenience orientation is positively related to their effort expectancy of using OFDS subscription services.

2.8.8 Intentions to Use OFDS Subscription Services

Intentions to use a particular IS represent users' behavioral responses (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975) which have been studied in various IS contexts, including hospitality (Morosan & DeFranco 2016). Intentions have been validated as a construct that reflects the most accurate prediction of behavior (Chang, 1998). Intentions have been used in the contexts where the actual behavior is not feasible to measure (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016). Certain IS are not fully utilized by users, such as NFC mobile payments systems (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016). This could be similar to situations when users utilize OFDS subscription services. Therefore, this study utilizes the intentions to use OFDS subscription services as a construct that reflects consumers' actual behaviors in the OFDS context.

The conceptual model for Study 1 is illustrated in Figure 1 below.



Figure 1. Conceptual Model of Study 1

2.9. Theoretical Justification – Study 2

The theoretical foundation of Study 2 is derived from SET (Blau, 1964). SET was developed in the 1960s and has been used to explain individuals' relationships based on a mutually beneficial exchange (Blau, 1964). SET originates in social psychology and sociology (Lee et al., 2014) and has been used in a variety of fields, including IS (Zhao et al., 2017), management (Sungu et al., 2019), psychology (Chernyak-Hai & Rabenu, 2018) and hospitality (Ray & Bala, 2021).

SET posits that individuals evaluate social exchange based on the costs and benefits incurred because of an interpersonal exchange (Blau, 1964). Such interpersonal exchanges include any human interactions individuals maintain or terminate based on the obtained benefits,

such as costs and rewards (Yan et al., 2016). More specifically, individuals continue to interact if they receive more benefits than the cost due to the interaction (Organ & Konovsky, 1989).

SET has been used as a theoretical foundation to explain underlying processes of users' behaviors toward IS (Yan et al., 2016). For instance, SET has been applied to develop a costbenefit analysis framework to analyze its impact on users' knowledge sharing behavior (Yan et al., 2016). While perceived benefits (e.g., sense of self-worth, reputation, and social support) motivated users to share their knowledge on online health communities, perceived cost/risk led users to share less knowledge on such online communities (Yan et al., 2016). Similarly, users' behaviors toward disclosing personal information were explained in the context of social networking sites (Liu et al., 2016). Specifically, users opt to disclose personal information as they perceive benefits (e.g., enjoyment, self-presentation, relationship building) but are less likely to disclose personal information when they are concerned about the cost/risk of their action (Liu et al., 2016).

SET was used as a theoretical base to validate the antecedents of loyalty in a variety of fields, including IS (Zheng et al., 2015), management (Colwell et al., 2009), business (Lee et al., 2014), and hospitality (Chen & Hu, 2010). Based on SET, Zheng et al. (2015) concluded that perceived benefits and costs were antecedents of using online brand communities, further influencing consumers' brand loyalty. More specifically, consumers are likely to participate in online brand communities when they receive economic incentives, including gifts or coupons, eventually enhancing their loyalty toward a particular brand (Zheng et al., 2015). Colwell et al. (2009) indicated that the service employees' behaviors could influence consumers' loyalty by maximizing consumers' benefits and minimizing the costs depending on the customer orientation. The employee's customer orientation can enhance consumers' loyalty by focusing on

their needs during the exchange relationship. More specifically, when the service employees meet consumers' needs, they are more likely to minimize the consumers' cost by focusing on their expectations, resulting in loyal consumers. In addition, SET was used to validate the antecedents of consumers' loyalty in the hospitality context. Chen and Hu (2010) indicated that the relational benefits (e.g., social benefits, special treatment benefits, etc.) impacted on consumers' value perceptions, which further influenced consumers' loyalty. SET was not the only theory that was adapted to explain consumers' loyalty.

2.10. Justification for Using SET

Extensive research has examined consumers' loyalty by applying a variety of theories in the hospitality literature, such as Cognitive Evaluation Theory (CET) (Deci & Ryan, 1985), Social Identity Theory (SIT) (Ashfort & Mael, 1989), Stimulus-Organism-Response (SOR) model (Thang & Tan, 2003), and Mehrabian-Russell (MR) model (Mehrabian & Russell, 1974). However, the current study focuses on SET as a theoretical foundation to explain consumers' loyalty due to the following reasons: First, SET will give insights into consumers' perceptions of the risk of using OFDS subscription services. Even though the benefits were found to be antecedents of consumers' loyalty (Chen & Hu, 2010), consumers' loyalty could be influenced by any unexpected consequences, such as risk, that occur during online food ordering tasks. Therefore, SET is an appropriate theory that will reveal the dynamic relationship between perceived benefits and risks (as costs) on consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Second, SET provides a theoretical base that comprehensively captures the unique context of consumers' loyalty (Lee et al., 2014), more specifically, loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Consumers' loyalty to OFDS subscription services might be different from consumers' loyalty toward restaurants. Since consumers place an order from a restaurant through OFDS

subscription services, the consumers may not be necessarily loyal to a specific restaurant. In general, consumers are loyal to a particular restaurant based on the food quality, service quality, and atmosphere (Jang & Namkung, 2009). With the extended MR model, the stimuli (e.g., atmosphere, chef's image, other consumers) were found to be antecedents of consumers' emotions, which influenced consumers' loyalty toward restaurants (Peng et al., 2017). MR model has been used to validate the impact of the physical environment on consumers' emotions and loyalty (Peng et al., 2017). Though OFDS subscription services allow consumers to complete food ordering tasks online, the MR model may not be an appropriate theoretical base for the current study. Since OFDS subscription services offer benefit, including social and economic, consumers' loyalty can be influenced by the types of risk (e.g., psychological, privacy, financial, etc.) due to the characteristics of the systems. Consumers tend to increase their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services while maximizing the benefits (e.g., complimentary delivery fees and reduced service fees, etc.) and minimizing the risk while utilizing such services. Therefore, SET was chosen as a theoretical foundation to investigate the underlying factors of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services by focusing on consumers' perceptions toward the benefit and risk of using such services.

Benefits are based on the positive consequences of the exchange and are usually considered as services, information, status, etc. (Foa & Foa, 1980). Costs are based on unpleasant events that may be encountered in social exchange (Homans, 1974). More specifically, costs are considered a form of reward foregone, such as time and effort spent without valued return (Emerson, 1976). In the literature, the cost was not always associated with economic outcomes but considered a risk (e.g., social risk and psychological risk) in a social exchange relationship

(Wang et al., 2019). In general, individuals maintain a beneficial exchange to maximize the benefits and minimize the costs (Cropanzano & Mitchell, 2005).

2.11. Perceived Benefits and Risks

Perceived benefits and costs/risks were validated as antecedents of users' behaviors based on SET (Yan et al., 2016). For example, in the context of crowdfunding, perceived benefits (e.g., gaining product-related knowledge, socializing, and enjoying projects) enhance an organization's commitment, resulting in a higher possibility of funding (Zhao et al., 2017). Perceived benefits predict consumers' adoption in IS (Jung et al., 2018), including hospitality (Ray & Bala, 2021). For instance, perceived benefits (e.g., price and service benefits) explain consumers' motives for IS adoption, such as online travel websites and food delivery services (Ray & Bala, 2021). Consumers are likely to prefer good services with low prices and multiple options while utilizing such services (Ray & Bala, 2021). In general, OFDS subscription services offer specific benefits that lead consumers to develop positive attitudes toward such systems. In general, when consumers recognize the benefits, they opt to be loyal to particular services (Dagger & O'Brien, 2010).

Perceived social benefits are the other category of perceived benefits. Social benefits when consumers desire to be a part of specific groups (Candi & Kahn, 2016). Perceived social benefits are considered as an antecedent of intentions to use IS (Tussyadiah, 2016). As OFDS subscription services are becoming popular, consumers may want to utilize such services to be part of specific groups, which could impact consumers' loyalty to such services.

Perceived risk refers to uncertain outcomes occurring before and after completing the purchasing process (Sun, 2014). Perceived risk was found to be an antecedent of IS adoption (Yan et al., 2016), including hospitality (Ozturk et al., 2017). The perceived costs/risks refer to

negative outcomes from exchange relationships, which results in diminishing the sharing of knowledge (Yan et al., 2016). More specifically, perceived costs/risks (e.g., cognitive cost and execution cost) have a negative impact on users' knowledge sharing behavior on online platforms (Yan et al., 2016). More specifically, consumers' perceived risk has an impact on intentions to utilize mobile payment systems (Ozturk et al., 2017) since OFDS subscription services require the use of personal information (e.g., addresses, mobile payments, etc.) that third-party users could use. Such negative consequences can be associated with risk, which may affect consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services

2.12. OFDS Subscription Services in Study 2

OFDS subscription services are expected to grow in big cities and reach large groups of consumers by offering bundles of benefits (e.g., reduced service fees, complimentary delivery fees, cashback, etc.). In general, OFDS subscription services facilitate consumers to order their food items via a single platform by offering benefits (e.g., social and economic benefits). For instance, being part of OFDS subscription services might enhance consumers' self-image among other consumers, leading them to develop social relationships. The need to maintain such social relationships may eventually influence their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Therefore, perceived social benefits are considered as antecedents of loyalty toward OFDS subscriptions in Study 2.

In general, OFDS subscription services allow consumers to take advantage of distinctive offers. It can be argued that unique offers can be relevant to the economic benefits of using OFDS subscription services. More specifically, the economic benefits of subscription services might reduce the overall cost of an order. This could lead consumers to be loyal to OFDS subscription services. Because of this, the concept of perceived economic benefits was added to

Study 2. Overall, perceived benefits (e.g., social benefits and economic benefits) are considered as antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

Although OFDS subscription services provide unique offers, there might be negative outcomes that could occur due to the characteristics of the system. In general, OFDS interfaces are rooted in the same principles of retail as other websites. Consumers face with uncertainty (e.g., private information could be exposed to others, unexpected charges, etc.) while maintaining valid information to use the subscription services. Such negative consequences can be related to the risk of using OFDS subscription services, which may influence consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Therefore, perceived risks were considered an antecedent of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, and types of risk (e.g., performance risk, financial risk, time risk, psychological risk, privacy risk, and overall risk) were added to the conceptual model. Overall, Study 2 developed a conceptual model based on SET by considering the cost/benefit analysis to explain the antecedents of loyalty to OFDS subscription services.

2.13. Hypotheses Development for Study 2

2.13.1. Benefit

2.13.1.1. Perceived Social Benefit

Perceived social benefit reflects the perception that makes the consumers feel part of a specific group (Candi & Kahn, 2016). Social benefit involves consumers' improvement in social status among members of social reference groups (Prior, 2013). Consumers receive such benefit when they feel included within a community (Bruhn et al., 2014). Social benefit has been validated as an antecedent of consumers' satisfaction in the consumer behavior literature (Candi & Kahn, 2016), including in hospitality and tourism (Tussyadiah, 2016). In peer-to-peer
accommodation research, consumers were found to become involved in social interactions with the host during their stays (Tussyadiah, 2016). In tourism, consumers interact with each other through virtual online communities to exchange ideas regarding their travel preferences (Wang & Fesenmaier, 2004). In addition, social benefit was validated as a dimension of relational benefit, which was found to impact consumers' loyalty (Chen & Hu, 2010). In this case, social benefit refers to consumers' perceptions of being recognized by employees and having long-term relationships with service firms (Chen & Hu, 2010).

Consumers can utilize previous consumers' evaluations about their experiences which may contribute to developing a sense of online community among the consumers through OFDS. Moreover, consumers may exchange information regarding the subscription services that include consumers' preferences and needs through online communities. As generally businesses tend to observe consumers' chatter on social media, consumers may perceive that their needs are recognized by OFDS through the online community, enhancing their relationship with the subscription services. Therefore, it can be expected that consumers maintain their subscription services as they have a chance to talk about the service and appropriate social benefit from sharing online information. Moreover, consumers may feel like they belong to a special group of people - those who are likely to obtain the benefits of meals delivered to them, to obtain cost incentives, or just to experience the feeling that they on a part of a relationship with the company that could be long lasting. Thus, the benefit that anchors the consumer into the social environment as a result of being a subscriber could be influential in informing the overall benefit of being a subscriber. Therefore, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 1a. Perceived social benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services.

2.13.1.2. Perceived Economic Benefit

Perceived economic benefit refers to the benefit obtained by engaging in relational exchanges with businesses (e.g., primarily regarding monetary or time-saving benefit) (Gwinner et al., 1998). Consumers who have an ongoing relationship with businesses may be in position to appropriate economic benefit (e.g., discounts) as they repeat their purchasing processes over time (Sheth & Parvatiyar, 1995). Economic benefit has been conceptualized as monetary benefit in the consumer behavior literature, including in hospitality and tourism (De Canio et al., 2020). Specifically, in tourism, the economic benefit has been validated as an antecedent of consumers' bargaining behavior (Tsang et al., 2011) and tourists' preferences for particular hotels (Dedeoğlu et al., 2015). The concept of economic benefit (in the form of cost savings) is applicable to sharing economy in hospitality and is likely to affect consumers' intentions to participate in collaborative consumption (Tussyadiah, 2016). In hospitality, economic benefit was validated as an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use online travel websites and food delivery services (Ray & Bala, 2021). That is, when consumers receive offers and discounts, they are likely to use such services more (Ray & Bala, 2021). Similarly, price benefit is highly relevant to OFDS where consumers utilize such platforms to save costs during online food purchasing (Yeo et al., 2017).

OFDS subscription services provide various offers that eventually result in incentives, which can be represented as monetary benefits (e.g., time and money savings) by consumers. For example, consumers pay reduced service fees for each order as they utilize subscription services, which can translate into savings. In addition, consumers may take advantage of using credit card companies that have a partnership with OFDS. Specifically, consumers can earn points, receive discounts and cash back as they utilize OFDS subscriptions. Consumers may also have access to

personalized promotions based on preferences or previous orders, which may affect their perceptions of OFDS the benefit of subscription services. In line with SET, economic benefit stays at the foundation of the overall benefit resulting from engaging with a commercial entity, as consumers try to maximize the value obtained from such interactions. Therefore, economic benefit is viewed as an important dimension of the perceived benefit of using OFDS subscription services, according to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 1b. Perceived economic benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services.

2.13.2. Risk

2.13.2.1. Perceived Risk

Consumers' perceived risk reflects the uncertain outcomes that occur both before and after the completion of a purchasing process (Sun, 2014). In the IS literature, various dimensions of risk have been identified, namely (1) perceived performance risk, (2) perceived financial risk, (3) perceived time risk, (4) perceived psychological risk, and (5) perceived privacy risk (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003, Martins et al., 2014, DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). Likely due to contextual factors, not all dimensions of risk were relevant in all the contexts where they were conceptualized. While Kim, Qu and Kim (2009) recognized seven dimensions of risk associated with purchasing airline tickets, DeFranco and Morosan (2017) confirmed only performance, financial, and privacy risks as dimensions of the overall risk regarding consumers' connectivity of mobile devices to hotel wi-fi networks. The literature recommends aligning the conceptual structure of risk with the context and the task-technology environment in which it is examined (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). In this study, three dimensions of risk were conceptualized as

relevant to the overall concept of risk associated with OFDS subscription, namely perceived privacy risk, perceived performance risk, and perceived overall risk.

2.13.2.2. Perceived Privacy Risk

Perceived privacy risk reflects the loss of consumers' control over their private information upon being exposed to third-party users (Martins et al., 2014). Privacy risk has been considered a serious concern, which inhibits consumers from using mobile payment systems for online purchases (Yang et al., 2015). Privacy risk can be related to the use of OFDS subscription services. For instance, consumers are required to register with OFDS subscription services by providing personal information, such as home or office addresses, payment information, and personal preferences. Similar to other electronic commerce transactions, consumers' personal information might, in theory, be exposed to others in case of a data breach, which may result in becoming hesitant about using such services. This shows that privacy risk is likely to represent an important dimension of risk associated with OFDS subscription services.

Hypothesis 2a. Perceived privacy risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.

2.13.2.3. Perceived Performance Risk

Perceived performance risk refers to consumers' perceptions about a product or service that does not perform as expected (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003). Performance risk is related to the consumers' use of I.S., which is aligned with consumers' intentions of using mobile payments in online purchasing (Yang et al., 2015). Consumers may try to find a way to utilize the systems even though they face some limitations (e.g., incomplete transactions, being unable to obtain benefits) while utilizing OFDS subscription services. As consumers utilize OFDS subscription services, the delivery fee is waived by the system and shown before consumers check out from the system. Yet, consumers may have issues such as not receiving complimentary delivery fees before completion of online food ordering tasks. This could cause a negative impact on consumers' experiences with subscription services. Therefore, it can be argued that performance risk could be a critical dimension of risk of using OFDS subscription services, according to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 2b. Perceived performance risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.

2.13.2.4. Perceived Overall Risk

Despite the general of view that risk is a multi-dimensional construct, there have been multiple conceptualizations of risk as an overarching measure (Martins et al., 2014). Such conceptualizations provide a general sense of the risk involved in a commercial activity (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003). More specifically, in the hospitality literature, perceived risk was validated as an antecedent of I.S. adoption (Ray & Bala, 2021) illustrating that consumers are less likely to use online travel websites and food delivery systems if they perceive a threat of using such systems. Such approaches are not necessarily uncommon. For example, specific items or dimensions of constructs are specifically designed to reflect the overall construct, rather than a specific dimension. This is important in contexts such as OFDS subscription services, where the overall evaluation of the risk associated with the utilization of such systems is difficult to attribute to a very specific dimension. For this reason, this study used perceived overall risk as an overarching dimension of risk of using OFDS subscription services, according to the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 2c. Consumers' perceived overall risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.

2.13.3. Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services

Loyalty is defined as a consumer's commitment to repurchase a particular product or service repetitively without being influenced by marketing efforts (Oliver, 1999). Loyal consumers are more likely to develop a strong relationship with a company or brand versus nonloyal consumers (Kumar et al., 2011). There are two main approaches to conceptualize loyalty in the literature: behavioral and attitudinal loyalty. Behavioral loyalty can be captured by consumers' repurchasing intentions toward a brand of interest (Bowen & Chen, 2001). However, consumers' behaviors alone (i.e., repeat purchasing) do not explain the underlying motivation for consumers' loyalty toward a brand (Chen & Hu, 2010). Therefore, attitudinal measures of loyalty provide insight into consumers' favorable attitudes toward a brand (Rundle-Thiele & Bennett, 2001). Attitudinal measures of loyalty reflect consumers' emotional and psychological commitment to a brand (Bowen & Chen, 2001).

In the hospitality literature, a variety of antecedents of consumer loyalty have been validated, such as satisfaction (Carneiroa et al., 2019), commitment (Yao et al., 2019), and benefit (Garbarino & Johnson, 1999). Consumers opt to repurchase a product or service and spread positive word-of-mouth about the benefit (Garbarino & Johnson, 1999). In addition, service quality has been validated as an antecedent of consumer loyalty, which eventually results in consumers' satisfaction with the service offerings (Orel & Kara, 2014). Several other constructs, such as hedonic and utilitarian features and brand equity, have also been validated as antecedents of loyalty in the context of online booking (Bilgihan et al., 2015). Therefore, it is important for hospitality firms to develop services to meet consumers' needs, which may eventually influence consumers' loyalty (Kandampully et al., 2015).

Loyal consumers could be described as consumers who are likely to pay more and have higher purchasing intentions without considering other products and services (Gracia et al., 2011). In general, consumers' repeated behavior is connected to brand loyalty, which explains the underlying motivation of consumers' repeat their purchases of certain products or services (Rahi et al., 2017). Consumers are likely to refuse to purchase another brand when they develop brand loyalty, even though the competitors' offerings may be tempting (Keller, 2009). However, consumers may give up the brand, including its loyalty programs, which could reflect switching cost (Tanford, 2013). Switching cost is associated with both non-economic cost (e.g., loss of relationship with the brand) and economic cost (e.g., loss of financial benefit) (Han et al., 2011). Consumers switch the brand based on the benefit associated with the loyalty programs (Tanford, 2013). In general, OFDS subscription services offer benefit (e.g., reduced service fees, complimentary delivery fees) and they are still distinct from each other based on the following factors: being available in different locations, having partnerships with different credit card companies, and having different reward systems.

The literature has also recognized the concept of e-loyalty. E-loyalty is referred to as consumers' favorable attitudes toward websites where consumers repurchase a product or service (Bilgihan et al., 2015). The utilitarian features of websites (appealing website designs) have been validated as an antecedent of trust, which influences consumers' e-loyalty of websites. Consumers are more likely to revisit or make an actual purchase from websites when trust has been established in the exchange relationship (Bilgihan et al., 2015). Similarly, trust has been confirmed as an antecedent of consumers' loyalty in the mobile commerce context (Ozturk et al., 2017). Consumers are less likely to utilize mobile hotel booking sites when there is a lack of trust (Ozturk et al., 2017). Consumers could become loyal to OFDS subscription services as they rely

on the service without experiencing any issues while OFDS manage the delivery process. Consumers' evaluation of OFDS subscription services can be enhanced while consumers experience effective delivery service. In addition, the concept of identification has been rooted in social identity theory (Ashforth & Mael, 1989) and has been considered an antecedent of loyalty in the hospitality literature (So et al., 2013). Specifically, when consumers feel part of a brand, specifically a hotel brand, they tend to build a strong relationship with that brand (So et al., 2013). Similarly, consumers can identify themselves with particular OFDS subscription services, which could further influence their relationship with such systems.

Within the broad loyalty literature, there is extensive research on consumers' loyalty in foodservice. For instance, Peng et al. (2017) validated the antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward luxury restaurants. Specifically, stimuli such as food quality, service quality, atmospherics, and other consumers impact consumers' emotions, which further influence their loyalty (Peng et al., 2017). Consumers' perceptions of value and food safety were also validated as antecedents of consumers' loyalty (Cha & Borchgrevink, 2019). In addition, the concept of experiential loyalty has been studied in the hospitality literature to assess the underlying factors of loyalty toward the smart restaurants. Experiential loyalty refers to loyalty developed when consumers commit to repurchase the same product or service in the long term and offer positive WOM (Wu & Cheng, 2018).

Eventually, the literature converges toward the notion that consumers' loyalty is enhanced by loyalty programs through achieving consumer satisfaction and providing benefits (Hua et al., 2018). Generally, when consumers perceive that they receive sufficient benefit for being part of a program that stimulates loyalty, they generally tend to stay within that program and accumulate increasing benefit. Conversely, when consumers perceive a threat to the benefit

provided for being a part of a loyalty program or subscription, they could diminish their intentions to remain loyal or to continue their subscription. This logic has been applied throughout multiple areas of the hospitality industry, but especially in areas that are innately prone to using loyalty programs, such as hotels, airlines, etc. Thus, in line with the calculative processes described by the SET, it is likely that the subscribers of OFDS are likely to continue their subscription as long as they receive benefit but are likely to decrease their motivations to remain as subscribers if they perceive the subscription to be risky. In line with the discussion above, the following hypotheses were developed.

Hypothesis 1. Consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services is positively
related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.
Hypothesis 2. Consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services is negatively related
to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.
The conceptual model for Study 2 is illustrated in Figure 2.



Figure 2. Conceptual Model of Study 2

References

- Agag, G., & El-Masry, A. A. (2016). Understanding the determinants of hotel booking intentions and moderating role of habit. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 54, 52-67.
- Ajzen, I. (1985). From intention to action: The theory of planned behavior. In: Kuhl, J., Beckmann, J. (Eds.), Action Control from Cognition to Behavior. Springer Verlag, New York, pp. 11–39.
- Ashforth, B. E., & Mael, F. (1989). Social identity theory and the organization. *Academy of Management Review, 1, 4*(1), 20-39.
- Balapour, A., Nikkhah, H. R., & Sabherwal, R. (2020). Mobile application security: Role of perceived privacy as the predictor of security perceptions. *International Journal of Information Management*, 52, 10-20.
- Bandoim, L. (2020, February 26). *Grubhub launches new subscription program to compete with other food delivery services*. Forbes.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/lanabandoim/2020/02/26/grubhub-launches-newsubscription-program-to-compete-with-other-food-delivery-services/?sh=70514879d434

- Bandura, A. (1982). Self-efficacy mechanism in human agency. *American Psychologist*, 37(2), 122.
- Bandura, A. (1986). Social foundations of thought and action: A social cognitive theory.Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice- Hall Inc.
- Beach, L. R., & Mitchell, T. R. (1978). A contingency model for the selection of decision strategies. *Academy of Management Review*, *3*(3), 439-449.

- Beckett, E. (2020, July 10). *Ghost kitchens could be a \$1T global market by 2030, says Euromonitor*. Restaurant Dive. <u>https://www.restaurantdive.com/news/ghost-kitchens-global-market-euromonitor/581374/</u>
- Belanche, D., Flavián, M., & Pérez-Rueda, A. (2020). Mobile apps use and wom in the food delivery sector: The role of planned behavior, perceived security and customer lifestyle compatibility. *Sustainability*, *12*(10), 4275.
- Bilgihan, A., Barreda, A., Okumus, F., & Nusair, K. (2016). Consumer perception of knowledgesharing in travel-related online social networks. *Tourism Management*, *52*, 287-296.
- Bilgihan, A., Nusair, K., Okumus, F., & Cobanoglu, C. (2015). Applying flow theory to booking experiences: An integrated model in an online service context. *Information & Management*, 52(6), 668-678.

Blau, P. (1964). Exchange, and power in social life. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Blumtritt, C. (June 2020). "Statista digital market outlook - Online food delivery report 2020".

- Bowen, J. T., & Chen, S. L. (2001). The relationship between customer loyalty and customer satisfaction. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 13(5), 213-217.
- Bruhn, M., Schnebelen, S., & Schäfer, D. (2014). Antecedents and consequences of the quality of e-customer-to-customer interactions in B2B brand communities. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *43*(1), 164-176.
- Cai, R., & Leung, X. Y. (2020). Mindset matters in purchasing online food deliveries during the pandemic: The application of construal level and regulatory focus theories. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, 10-26.

- Campbell, I. (2020, November 19). *DoorDash launches gifting feature in time for the holidays*. The Verge. <u>https://www.theverge.com/2020/11/19/21573539/doordash-caviar-gifting-holidays-personalized-card-ipo-prop-22</u>
- Candi, M., & Kahn, K. B. (2016). Functional, emotional, and social benefits of new B2B services. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *57*, 177-184.
- Carneiro, M. J., Eusébio, C., Caldeira, A., & Santos, A. C. (2019). The influence of event scape on emotions, satisfaction and loyalty: The case of re-enactment events. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 82, 112-124.
- Cha, J., & Borchgrevink, C. P. (2019). Customers' perceptions in value and food safety on customer satisfaction and loyalty in restaurant environments: moderating roles of gender and restaurant types. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 20(2), 143-161.
- Chang, M. K. (1998). Predicting unethical behavior: a comparison of the theory of reasoned action and the theory of planned behavior. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 17(16), 1825-1834.
- Chauhan, P. (2020, June 4). Food delivery business 2021: Trends that will transform the future of food delivery business. <u>https://purnima-chauhan.medium.com/food-delivery-business-</u> 2020-trends-that-will-transform-the-future-of-food-delivery-business-5a9dad58c403
- Chen, H. S., Liang, C. H., Liao, S. Y., & Kuo, H. Y. (2020). Consumer Attitudes and Purchase Intentions toward Food Delivery Platform Services. *Sustainability*, *12*(23), 101-77.
- Chen, P. T., & Hu, H. H. (2010). The effect of relational benefits on perceived value in relation to customer loyalty: An empirical study in the Australian coffee outlets industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 29(3), 405-412.

- Chen, Y., & Shang, Y. F. (2018). Factors Influencing Users' Word-of-Mouth Intention Regarding Mobile Apps: An Empirical Study. *The Journal of Industrial Distribution & Business*, 9(1), 51-65.
- Chernyak-Hai, L., & Rabenu, E. (2018). The new era workplace relationships: Is social exchange theory still relevant? *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, *11*(3), 456-481.
- Chou, C. J., Chen, K. S., & Wang, Y. Y. (2012). Green practices in the restaurant industry from an innovation adoption perspective: Evidence from Taiwan. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 31(3), 703-711.
- Colwell, S., Hogarth-Scott, S., Jiang, D., & Joshi, A. (2009). Effects of organizational and serviceperson orientation on customer loyalty. *Management Decision*, 47(10), 1489-1513.
- Cropanzano, R., & Mitchell, M. S. (2005). Social exchange theory: An interdisciplinary review. *Journal of Management*, *31*(6), 874-900.
- Crowe, S. (2021, February 8). *DoorDash acquiring robotics startup Chowbotics*. The Robot Report. <u>https://www.therobotreport.com/doordash-acquiring-robotics-startup-chowbotics/</u>
- Cui, F., Lin, D., & Qu, H. (2018). The impact of perceived security and consumer innovativeness on e-loyalty in online travel shopping. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 35(6), 819-834.
- Curry, D. (2021, September 2). *Food delivery app revenue and usage statistics*. https://www.businessofapps.com/data/food-delivery-app-market/
- Dagger, T. S., & O'Brien, T. K. (2010). Does experience matter? European Journal of Marketing, 40(9/10), 1528-1552.

- Davis, F. D. (1989). Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 13(3), 319-340.
- Davis, F. D., Bagozzi, R. P., & Warshaw, P. R. (1992). Extrinsic and intrinsic motivation to use computers in the workplace. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *22*(14), 1111-1132.
- De Canio, F., Nieto-Garcia, M., Martinelli, E., & Pellegrini, D. (2020). The motives behind consumers' intention to use peer-to-peer accommodation: An fsQCA application. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(9), 2969-2989.
- Deci, E. L., & Ryan, R. M. (1985). The general causality orientations scale: Self-determination in personality. *Journal of Research in Personality*, *19*(2), 109-134.
- Dedeoğlu, B. B., Küçükergin, K. G., & Balıkçıoğlu, S. (2015). Understanding the relationships of servicescape, value, image, pleasure, and behavioral intentions among hotel customers. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, *32*, 42-61.
- DeFranco, A., & Morosan, C. (2017). Coping with the risk of internet connectivity in hotels: Perspectives from American consumers traveling internationally. *Tourism Management*, 61, 380-393.
- Door Dash, Inc. (2021, January 13). *Why I am bullish on DoorDash despite an high valuation*. <u>https://seekingalpha.com/article/4398789-why-i-bullish-on-doordash-despite-high-valuation</u>
- Door Dash. (2018, August 8). Introducing unlimited \$0 delivery with dashpass subscription. <u>https://blog.doordash.com/introducing-unlimited-free-delivery-with-dashpass-</u> <u>subscription-2dbde0e7210</u>

Door Dash. (2020a, August 20). *Introducing on-demand grocery delivery*. https://blog.doordash.com/introducing-on-demand-grocery-delivery-715b14befa23

- Door Dash. (2020b, October 6). *DoorDash releases first-ever economic impact report*. <u>https://blog.doordash.com/doordash-releases-first-ever-economic-impact-report-</u> <u>511ae6187437#:~:text=The%20report%20found%20that%20restaurant,U.S.%20econom</u> v%20in%202019%20that
- Door Dash. (2020c, October 6). DoorDash partners with macy's to power same-day shopping nationwide, just in time for the holiday shopping season. <u>https://blog.doordash.com/doordash-partners-with-macys-to-power-same-day-shopping-nationwide-just-in-time-for-the-holiday-237f388997de</u>
- Door Dash. (2020d, July 27). A dashpass summer of deals you will not want to miss. https://blog.doordash.com/a-dashpass-summer-of-deals-you-will-not-want-to-misscf7cc87b4f54
- Emerson, R. (1976). Social Exchange Theory. Annual Review of Sociology, 2, 335-362.
- Fang, A. (2020, June 10). *Doordash vs Grubhub vs UberEats vs Postmates: Which pays?* <u>https://fangwallet.com/2020/06/10/doordash-vs-grubhub-vs-ubereats-vs-postmates-</u> which-pays/
- Fantozzzi, J. (2021, April 28). New DoorDash pricing tiers offer commission rates starting at 15%. https://www.restaurant-hospitality.com/delivery-takeout-solutions/new-doordash-pricing-tiers-offer-commission-rates-starting-15
- Featherman, M. S., & Pavlou, P. A. (2003). Predicting e-services adoption: A perceived risk facets perspective. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, *59*(4), 451-474

- Filieri, R., Acikgoz, F., Ndou, V., & Dwivedi, Y. (2020). Is TripAdvisor still relevant? The influence of review credibility, review usefulness, and ease of use on consumers' continuance intention. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 33(1), 199-223.
- Fishbein, M., Ajzen, I., 1975. Belief, Attitude, Intention and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research. Addison Wesley, Reading, MA.
- Foa, E. B., & Foa, U. G. (1980). Resource theory. In Social exchange (pp. 77-94). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Garbarino, E., & Johnson, M. S. (1999). The different roles of satisfaction, trust, and commitment in customer relationships. *Journal of Marketing*, *63*(2), 70-87.
- Goodway Group. (n.d.). *How COVID-19 is impacting the restaurant industry*. Goodway Group. <u>https://goodwaygroup.com/blog/how-covid-19-is-impacting-the-restaurant-industry</u>
- Gracia, E., Bakker, A.B., & Grau, R.M. (2011). Positive emotions: The connection between customer quality evaluations and loyalty. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *52*(4), 458-465.
- Grubhub, Inc. (n.d.). *Grubhub History*. https://about.grubhub.com/about-us/company-timeline/default.aspx
- Gunden, N., Morosan, C., & DeFranco, A. (2020). Consumers' intentions to use online food delivery systems in the USA. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(3), 1325-1345.
- Gwinner, K. P., Gremler, D. D., & Bitner, M. J. (1998). Relational benefits in services industries: The customer's perspective. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 26(2), 101-114.

- Ha, A. (2020, August 20). DoorDash expands with on-demand grocery delivery. Techcrunch. https://techcrunch.com/2020/08/20/doordash-grocery-delivery/
- Han, H., Kim, W., & Hyun, S. S. (2011). Switching intention model development: Role of service performances, customer satisfaction, and switching barriers in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 30(3), 619-629.
- Hartono, E., Holsapple, C. W., Kim, K. Y., Na, K. S., & Simpson, J. T. (2014). Measuring perceived security in B2C electronic commerce website usage: A respecification and validation. *Decision Support Systems*, 62, 11-21.
- Hawkins, A. (2019, January 3). GM's Cruise partners with DoorDash to test autonomous food delivery. The Verge. <u>https://www.theverge.com/2019/1/3/18166660/gm-cruise-doordash-test-self-driving-food-delivery</u>
- Hawley, K. (2019, November 9). Ghost Kitchens Are the Wave of the Future. But Is That a Good Thing? Eater. https://www.eater.com/21540765/ghost-kitchens-virtual-restaurants-covid-19-industry-impact
- Historical Facts. (2021, January 1). *The history of food delivery: How fast takeout became a human fact of life*. History Daily. https://historydaily.org/food-delivery-history-stories-facts-trivia
- Hitt, C. (2020, August 24). *The tasty history of takeout & delivery*. Thrillist. https://www.thrillist.com/news/nation/history-of-takeout-food-delivery

Homans, G. C. (1974). Social behavior: Its elementary forms. Harcourt, Brace.

Hua, N., Wei, W., DeFranco, A. L., & Wang, D. (2018). Do loyalty programs really matter for hotel operational and financial performance? *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 30(5), 107-129.

- Hwang, Y., & Mattila, A. S. (2018). Is it my luck or loyalty? The role of culture on customer preferences for loyalty reward types. *Journal of Travel Research*, *57*(6), 769-778.
- Isaac, M., Griffith, E., & Satarino, A. (2020, November 13). Uber buys Postmates for \$2.65 billion. The New York Times. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/05/technology/uber-postmates-deal.html?smid=url-share</u>
- J.P. Morgan Research (2020, July). *What's Cooking in Online Food Delivery?* J.P. Morgan Research. https://www.jpmorgan.com/insights/research/online-food-delivery
- Jang, S. S., & Namkung, Y. (2009). Perceived quality, emotions, and behavioral intentions: Application of an extended Mehrabian–Russell model to restaurants. *Journal of Business Research*, 62(4), 451-460.
- Johnson, V. L., Kiser, A., Washington, R., & Torres, R. (2018). Limitations to the rapid adoption of M-payment services: Understanding the impact of privacy risk on M-Payment services. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 79, 111-122.
- Jung, T. H., Dieck, M. C. T., & Chung, N. (2018). Determinants of hotel social media continued usage. International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 30(2), 1152-1171.
- Kandampully, J., Zhang, T. C., & Bilgihan, A. (2015). Customer loyalty: a review and future directions with a special focus on the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27(3), 379-414.
- Kang, J. W., & Namkung, Y. (2019). The role of personalization on continuance intention in food service mobile apps. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(2), 734-752.

- Karahanna, E., Agarwal, R., & Angst, C. M. (2006). Reconceptualizing compatibility beliefs in technology acceptance research. *MIS Quarterly*, 781-804.
- Karahanna, E., Straub, D. W., & Chervany, N. L. (1999). Information technology adoption across time: A cross-sectional comparison of pre-adoption and post-adoption beliefs. *MIS Quarterly*, 23(2), 183-213.
- Kats, R. (2020, March 18). *How coronavirus is impacting the restaurant industry*. eMarketer. <u>https://www.emarketer.com/content/how-coronavirus-is-impacting-the-restaurant-industry</u>
- Kaushik, A. K., & Rahman, Z. (2017). An empirical investigation of tourist's choice of service delivery options: SSTs vs service employees. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 29(7), 1892-1913.
- Keller, K. L. (2009). Building strong brands in a modern marketing communications environment. *Journal of Marketing Communications*, *15*(2-3), 139-155.
- Kim, C., Tao, W., Shin, N., & Kim, K. S. (2010). An empirical study of customers' perceptions of security and trust in e-payment systems. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 9(1), 84-95.
- Kim, J. S. (2016). An extended technology acceptance model in behavioral intention toward hotel tablet apps with moderating effects of gender and age. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 28(8), 1535-1553.
- Kim, M. J., Kim, W. G., Kim, J. M., & Kim, C. (2016). Does knowledge matter to seniors' usage of mobile devices? Focusing on motivation and attachment. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*. 28(8), 1702-1727.

- Kumar, V., Batista, L., & Maull, R. (2011). The impact of operations performance on customer loyalty. *Service Science*, 3(2), 158-171.
- Kwon, J. M., Bae, J. I. S., & Blum, S. C. (2013). Mobile applications in the hospitality industry. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*, *4*(1), 81-92.
- Le Conte, T. (2020, June 8). Uber Eats 101: The essential guide for restaurants. https://medium.com/orderout/uber-eats-101-the-essential-guide-for-restaurants-78231daaab4c
- Lee, J. J., Capella, M. L., Taylor, C. R., & Gabler, C. B. (2014). The financial impact of loyalty programs in the hotel industry: A social exchange theory perspective. *Journal of Business Research*, *67*(10), 2139-2146.
- Li, C., Mirosa, M., & Bremer, P. (2020). Review of online food delivery platforms and their impacts on sustainability. *Sustainability*, *12*(14), 5528.
- Liddle, A. (2020, April 21). An early look at the impact of coronavirus on restaurant sale. Nation's Restaurant News. <u>https://www.nrn.com/fast-casual/early-look-impact-</u> <u>coronavirus-restaurant-sales</u>
- Littman, J. (2019, October 3). *Delivery by the numbers: How top third-party platforms compare*. Restaurant Dive. <u>https://www.restaurantdive.com/news/delivery-by-the-numbers-how-top-third-party-platforms-compare/564279/</u>
- Liu, Z., Min, Q., Zhai, Q., & Smyth, R. (2016). Self-disclosure in Chinese micro-blogging: A social exchange theory perspective. *Information & Management*, *53*(1), 53-63.
- Lucas, A. (2020, May 15). Local lawmakers provide struggling restaurants with temporary relief from food delivery fees. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/05/15/city-lawmakers-providerestaurants-with-relief-from-delivery-fees.html

- Luna, N. (2019, April 30). *What's the secret behind Chipotle's soaring digital sales*? Nation's Restaurant News. <u>https://www.nrn.com/fast-casual/what-s-secret-behind-chipotle-s-soaring-digital-sales</u>.
- Luna, N. (2020, March 10). Two San Francisco restaurants launch ghost kitchen operations at DoorDash Kitchens. https://www.nrn.com/fast-casual/two-san-francisco-restaurantslaunch-ghost-kitchen-operations-doordashkitchens#:~:text=DoorDash%20Kitchens%2C%20the%20third%2Dparty,channels%20by

%20joining%20DoorDash%20Kitchens.

- Machi, V. (2021, June 15). Delivery apps like Grubhub and DoorDash charge restaurants huge commission fees. Are delivery co-ops the solution? https://thecounter.org/delivery-appsgrubhub-doordash-charge-restaurants-commission-fees-delivery-co-ops/
- Martins, C., Oliveira, T., & Popovič, A. (2014). Understanding the Internet banking adoption: A unified theory of acceptance and use of technology and perceived risk application. *International Journal of Information Management*, *34*(1), 1-13.
- Martucci, B. (2021, January 4). *4 Best food delivery apps which should you use to order from* Money Crashers. <u>https://www.moneycrashers.com/best-food-delivery-apps/</u>

Masige, S. (2020, May 10). Uber Eats has reduced its commission fee for restaurants, following pressure from its partners – but only by 5%. Yahoo. <u>https://au.finance.yahoo.com/news/uber-eats-reduced-commission-fee-</u> <u>011923070.html?soc_src=social-sh&soc_trk=ma</u>

McCarthy, A. (2020, December 18). *Rise in food delivery: Consumer trends on ordering in.* DoorDash. <u>https://get.doordash.com/blog/rise-in-food-delivery-and-why-it-is-popular</u> McKinsey (2016). *The changing market for food delivery*. McKinsey. www.mckinsey.com/industries/

- Mehrabian, A., & Russell, J. A. (1974). *An approach to environmental psychology*. the MIT Press.
- Morosan, C. (2012). Theoretical and empirical considerations of guests' perceptions of biometric systems in hotels: Extending the technology acceptance model. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, *36*(1), 52-84.
- Morosan, C. (2014). Toward an integrated model of adoption of mobile phones for purchasing ancillary services in air travel. *International journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management. 26*(2), 246-271.
- Morosan, C. (2020). Hotel facial recognition systems: insight into guests' system perceptions, congruity with self-image, and anticipated emotions. *Journal of Electronic Commerce Research*, *21*(1), 21-38.
- Morosan, C., & DeFranco, A. (2016). It's about time: Revisiting UTAUT2 to examine consumers' intentions to use NFC mobile payments in hotels. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 53, 17-29.
- Myers, J. (2020, May 4). Don't *let delivery companies take advantage of your restaurant.* <u>https://get.chownow.com/blog/restaurant-delivery-killing-restaurants</u>.
- National Restaurant Association, (2020, July 23). *Coronavirus Information and Resources*. National Restaurant Association. <u>https://restaurant.org/covid19</u>.
- Norris, H. (2020, March 31). *Global online food delivery market growth analysis and forecast*. Retro App. <u>https://www.restroapp.com/blog/global-food-delivery-market/</u>

- Okumus, B., Ali, F., Bilgihan, A., & Ozturk, A. B. (2018). Psychological factors influencing customers' acceptance of smartphone diet apps when ordering food at restaurants. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 72, 67-77.
- Oliver, R. L. (1999). Whence Consumer Loyalty? Journal of Marketing, 63(4), 33-44.
- Olsen, S. O., & Mai, H. T. X. (2013). Consumer participation: The case of home meal preparation. *Psychology & Marketing*, *30*(1), 1-11.
- Orel, F. D., & Kara, A. (2014). Supermarket self-checkout service quality, customer satisfaction, and loyalty: Empirical evidence from an emerging market. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer services*, 21(2), 118-129.
- Organ, D. W., & Konovsky, M. (1989). Cognitive versus affective determinants of organizational citizenship behavior. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 74(1), 157.
- Owler (2021, n.d.). *UberEats*. <u>https://www.owler.com/company/ubereats</u>. <u>Accessed October 4</u>, <u>2021.</u>
- Ozturk, A. B. (2016). Customer acceptance of cashless payment systems in the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *28*(4), 801-817.
- Ozturk, A. B., Bilgihan, A., Salehi-Esfahani, S., & Hua, N. (2017). Understanding the mobile payment technology acceptance based on valence theory. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *29*(8), 2027-2049.
- Ozturk, A. B., Nusair, K., Okumus, F., & Singh, D. (2017). Understanding mobile hotel booking loyalty: an integration of privacy calculus theory and trust-risk framework. *Information Systems Frontiers*, 19(4), 753-767.

- Peng, N., Chen, A., & Hung, K. P. (2017). The effects of teppanyaki restaurant stimuli on diners' emotions and loyalty. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 60, 1-12.
- Permatasari, A., & Kartikowati, M. (2018). The influence of website design on customer online trust and perceived risk towards purchase intention: a case of O2O commerce in Indonesia. *International Journal of Business and Globalisation*, 21(1), 74-86.
- Perri, J. (2021, January 19). Which company is winning the restaurant food delivery war? Second Measure. <u>https://secondmeasure.com/datapoints/food-delivery-services-grubhub-uber-eats-doordash-postmates/</u>
- Porter, J. (2019, August 21). *DoorDash takes another step toward automated food delivery*. The Verge. <u>https://www.theverge.com/2019/8/21/20826327/doordash-acquires-scotty-labs-autonomous-vehicle-remote-control-startup</u>
- Prior, D. D. (2013). Supplier representative activities and customer perceived value in complex industrial solutions. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *42*(8), 1192-1201.
- Rahi, S., Yasin, N. M., & Alnaser, F. M. (2017). Measuring the role of website design, assurance, customer service and brand image towards customer loyalty and intention to adopt internet banking. *The Journal of Internet Banking and Commerce*, 22(S8), 1-18.
- Ray, A., & Bala, P. K. (2021). User generated content for exploring factors affecting intention to use travel and food delivery services. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 92, 102730.
- Rayome, A. D. (2020, May 13). *Best food delivery service: DoorDash, Grubhub, Uber Eats and more compared*. Cnet. <u>https://www.cnet.com/news/best-food-delivery-service-doordash-grubhub-uber-eats-and-more-compared/</u>

Rogers, E. M. (1962). The Diffusion of Innovations (1st ed.). Free Press, Glencoe.

Rogers, E. M. (2003). The Diffusion of Innovations (5th ed.). The Free Press, New York.

- Roh, M., & Park, K. (2019). Adoption of O2O food delivery services in South Korea: The moderating role of moral obligation in meal preparation. *International Journal of Information Management*, 47, 262-273.
- Rowe, D. (2020, November 19). *Why Most Ghost Kitchens Will Fail in 2021*. Entrepreneur. https://www.entrepreneur.com/article/358677.
- Rundle-Thiele, S., & Bennett, R. (2001). A brand for all seasons? A discussion of brand loyalty approaches and their applicability for different markets. *Journal of Product & Brand Management*, *10*(1), 25-37.
- Salehi-Esfahani, S., & Kang, J. (2019). Why do you use Yelp? Analysis of factors influencing customers' website adoption and dining behavior. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 78, 179-188.
- Savitz, E. J. (2020, April 24). Food Delivery Is Soaring Because of Covid-19. Why It's Still No Place to Invest. Barrons. <u>https://www.barrons.com/articles/food-de livery-from-</u> doordash-uber-eats-and-grubhub-is-soaring-because-of-covid-19-51 587752806
- Sawers, P. (2018, July 12). *Uber and Uber Eats now let you split the bill using Venmo*. Venture Beat. <u>https://venturebeat.com/2018/07/12/uber-and-uber-eats-now-let-you-split-the-bill-using-venmo/</u>
- Sheth, J. N., & Parvatiyar, A. (1995). The evolution of relationship marketing. *International Business Review*, 4(4), 397-418.
- So, K. K. F., King, C., Sparks, B. A., & Wang, Y. (2013). The influence of customer brand identification on hotel brand evaluation and loyalty development. *International Journal* of Hospitality Management, 34, 31-41.

- Straub, E. T. (2009). Understanding technology adoption: Theory and future directions for informal learning. *Review of Educational Research*, *79*(2), 625-649.
- Sumagaysay, L. (2020, November 27). *The pandemic has more than doubled food-delivery apps' business. Now what*? Market Watch. <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/the-pandemic-has-more-than-doubled-americans-use-of-food-delivery-apps-but-that-doesnt-mean-the-companies-are-making-money-11606340169</u>
- Sun, S., Law, R., & Schuckert, M. (2020). Mediating effects of attitude, subjective norms and perceived behavioral control for mobile payment-based hotel reservations. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 84, 102331.
- Sun, S., Lee, P. C., Law, R., & Hyun, S. S. (2020). An investigation of the moderating effects of current job position level and hotel work experience between technology readiness and technology acceptance. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 90, 102633.
- Sungu, L. J., Weng, Q. D., & Kitule, J. A. (2019). When organizational support yields both performance and satisfaction. *Personnel Review*, *48*(6), 1410-1428.
- Tanford, S. (2013). The impact of tier level on attitudinal and behavioral loyalty of hotel reward program members. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *34*, 285-294.
- Taylor, S., & Todd, P. (1995). Decomposition and crossover effects in the theory of planned behavior: A study of consumer adoption intentions. *International Journal of Research in Marketing*, 12(2), 137-155.
- Thang, D. C. L., & Tan, B. L. B. (2003). Linking consumer perception to preference of retail stores: an empirical assessment of the multi-attributes of store image. *Journal of retailing and consumer services*, *10*(4), 19-200.

- Thompson, R. L., Higgins, C. A., & Howell, J. M. (1991). Personal computing: Toward a conceptual model of utilization. *MIS Quarterly*, 125-143.
- Tornatzky, L. G., & Klein, K. J. (1982). Innovation characteristics and innovation adoptionimplementation: A meta-analysis of findings. *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*, 29(1), 28-45.
- Tsang, N. K., Tsai, H., & Leung, F. (2011). A critical investigation of the bargaining behavior of tourists: The case of Hong Kong open-air markets. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 28(1), 27-47.
- Tussyadiah, I. P. (2016). Factors of satisfaction and intention to use peer-to-peer accommodation. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 55, 70-80.
- Uber. (2020a, October 26). Expanding our partnership with American Express to introduce new offerings for Card Members. Uber. <u>https://www.uber.com/newsroom/american-express-eats-pass/</u>
- Uber. (2020b, July 7). *Introducing grocery delivery*. Uber. https://www.uber.com/newsroom/introducing-grocery-delivery/
- Uber. (2020c, November 5). *Uber announces results for third quarter 2020*. Uber. <u>https://investor.uber.com/news-events/news/press-release-details/2020/Uber-Announces-</u> <u>Results-for-Third-Quarter-2020/</u>
- Untaru, E. N., Ispas, A., Candrea, A. N., Luca, M., & Epuran, G. (2016). Predictors of individuals' intention to conserve water in a lodging context: The application of an extended theory of reasoned action. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 59, 50-59.

- Venkatesh V., Thong, J. Y. L., Xu, X. (2012). Consumer acceptance and use of information technology: Extended the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 36(1), 157-178.
- Venkatesh, V., Morris, M. G., Davis, G. B., & Davis, F. D. (2003). User acceptance of information technology: Toward a unified view. *MIS Quarterly*, 27(3), 425-478.
- Wang, C. R., & Jeong, M. (2018). What makes you choose Airbnb again? An examination of users' perceptions toward the website and their stay. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 74, 162-170.
- Wang, P., & Li, H. (2019). Understanding the antecedents and consequences of the perceived usefulness of travel review websites. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(3), 1086-1103.
- Wang, Y. C., Ryan, B., & Yang, C. E. (2019). Employee brand love and love behaviors:
 Perspectives of social exchange and rational choice. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 77, 458-467.
- Wang, Y., & Fesenmaier, D. R. (2004). Towards understanding members' general participation in and active contribution to an online travel community. *Tourism Management*, 25(6), 709-722.
- Williams, C. (2020, April 27). DoorDash is the fastest growing meal delivery business during coronavirus lock down. The Philadelphia Inquirer. Quirer.
 <u>https://www.inquirer.com/news/virus-doordash-grubhand-profits-competition-sales-20200427.html</u>
- Wilmer, R. (2021, February 8). *Chowbotics is now part of the DoorDash team*. Chowbotics. <u>https://www.chowbotics.com/chowbotics-is-now-part-of-the-doordash-team/</u>

- Wu, D., Moody, G. D., Zhang, J., & Lowry, P. B. (2020). Effects of the design of mobile security notifications and mobile app usability on users' security perceptions and continued use intention. *Information & Management*, 57(5), 103235.
- Wu, H. C., & Cheng, C. C. (2018). What drives experiential loyalty toward smart restaurants? The case study of KFC in Beijing. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 27(2), 151-177.
- Wu, L., Mattila, A. S., & Hanks, L. (2015). Investigating the impact of surprise rewards on consumer responses. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 50, 27-35.
- Yan, Z., Wang, T., Chen, Y., & Zhang, H. (2016). Knowledge sharing in online health communities: A social exchange theory perspective. *Information & Management*, 53(5), 643-653.
- Yang, Y., Liu, Y., Li, H., & Yu, B. (2015). Understanding perceived risks in mobile payment acceptance. *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 115(2), 253-269.
- Yao, T., Qiu, Q., & Wei, Y. (2019). Retaining hotel employees as internal customers: Effect of organizational commitment on attitudinal and behavioral loyalty of employees. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 76, 1-8.
- Yeo, V. C. S., Goh, S. K., & Rezaei, S. (2017). Consumer experiences, attitude and behavioral intention toward online food delivery (OFD) services. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 35(2), 150-162.
- Zhao, Q., Chen, C. D., Wang, J. L., & Chen, P. C. (2017). Determinants of backers' funding intention in crowdfunding: Social exchange theory and regulatory focus. *Telematics and Informatics*, 34(1), 370-384.

- Zhao, Y., & Bacao, F. (2020). What factors determining customer continuingly using food delivery apps during 2019 novel coronavirus pandemic period? *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, 10-26.
- Zheng, X., Cheung, C. M., Lee, M. K., & Liang, L. (2015). Building brand loyalty through user engagement in online brand communities in social networking sites. *Information Technology & People*, 28(1), 90-106.

CHAPTER III

METHODOLOGY

Chapter 3 discusses the research design and data analyses. Study 1 and Study 2 followed similar procedures to test their respective conceptual models. The following sections discuss the processes of developing measurement instruments, data collection, and data analysis. In addition, this section offers insight into the rationale of the study's sample selection

3.1. Study 1: Antecedents of Using the Online Food Delivery Subscription Services

3.1.1. Measurement Instrument

The data were collected using an online survey instrument. The scales for performance expectancy (5 items), effort expectancy (4 items), and intentions to use OFDS subscription services (4 items) were adapted from Venkatesh et al. (2012). The scales for convenience orientation (6 items) were adapted from Souiden et al. (2019), and the scales for compatibility (3 items) were adapted from Kim and Qu (2014) and Moore and Benbasat (1991). In addition, the scales for perceived security (4 items) were adapted from Vatanasombut et al. (2008). All measurement items were rated using Likert-type items, ranging from Strongly Disagree (1) to Strongly Agree (5).

In addition, the survey instrument included several statements measuring consumers' perceptions of importance of several aspects of using OFDS services. Each statement was measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Not Important to 5=Extremely Important. Consumers' willingness to pay (in U.S. dollars) for the subscription service were measured using a slider, ranging from \$0 to \$20. In addition, consumers' opinions regarding the price level of such services were measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Too Low to 5=Too High. Finally, the respondents were asked to answer general behavioral and demographic questions,

such as the frequency of dining in a restaurant, spending on restaurant outings, income, and education. The Qualtrics platform was used to build the survey instrument.

3.1.2. Sampling Rationale

The age structure of the sample was calculated based on data that includes the age information of OFDS users in the U.S. The sample for the current study was determined by aligning the sample's age structure with that of the U.S. Census to reflect actual OFDS users in the U.S. The calculations of the sample involved several steps. Statistical reports from Kantar, Statista (Blumtritt, 2020), and U.S. Census (U.S. Census, 2010) were used to determine the quotas for each age group. Using such reports, the researcher considered the allocation of percentages and sample size to define the counts of OFDS users in each age group. The number of users in each group was found using the population percentages for ages 18 or older in the U.S. Census report (e.g., 18-24, 15%) multiplied by the sample size (600). Then, the findings were multiplied by the average for each group provided by the Kantar report (e.g., 18-24, average 72%). The same calculations were applied for each age group and found as follows 25-34 (average 73%), 35-44 (average 87%), 45-54 (average 43%), 55-64 (average 21%), and 65 years or older (average 16%). The new total users (298) were determined by adding all user counts in each group, for instance, 18-24 users:64, 25-34 users:74, 35-44 users:75, etc. The new users count, for example, 18-24, users:64, was divided by the new total users (298) then, it was found that that 22% of total users would be grouped into the 18-24 age group resulting in 132 users out of approximately 600 total users.

3.1.3. Data Collection

The data were collected by collaborating with a marketing panel company that recruited respondents who were OFDS users in the U.S. A screening question was added to the survey

instrument, asking whether the respondents had placed an order from a restaurant through OFDS during the last 12 months. The respondents who placed an order from a restaurant through OFDS were allowed to continue to the survey. The respondents were then asked to read a scenario that included a basic definition of OFDS and an explanation of how OFDS subscription services worked. A pilot test was conducted with 50 respondents from the same population to prevent any issues before the actual data collection. The pilot test confirmed no issues regarding the demographic structure of respondents, the time spent on the survey completion, and any items that respondents consistently skipped. Then, the marketing panel company sent a total of 19,500 invitations in May 2021 for data collection. A total of 573 respondents (response rate: 3%) were retained after passing the screening question, and after removing the incomplete responses and screening out respondents who failed the attention check question. The response rate is in line with other studies conducted using similar procedures.

3.1.4. Data Analysis

The behavioral characteristics of respondents were analyzed using SPSS Version 26. A Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) was conducted to assess the study's measurement model and a Structural Equation Modeling analysis was used to assess the fit of the research model and test the hypotheses using the Mplus 8 software package.

3.2. Study 2: Consumers' Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services

3.2.1. Measurement Instrument

A survey instrument was developed based on the literature in both general IS and hospitality. The scales for all constructs were adapted to capture the constructs that constitute the conceptual model. They were carefully adapted to reflect the OFDS subscription context. Benefit was treated as a second-order construct and consisted of two dimensions, social benefit, and

economic benefit. The scales for perceived social benefit (3 items) and perceived economic benefit (4 items) were adapted from Tussyadiah (2016). Risk was also conceptualized as a second-order construct, while the scales for the first-order construct were adapted from Featherman and Pavlou (2003). Risk consisted of the following dimensions: perceived privacy risk (3 items), perceived performance risk (5 items), and perceived overall risk (5 items). In addition, the scales for loyalty toward OFDS subscription services (4 items) were adapted from Jani and Han (2014). All measurement items were rated using a Likert-type scale, ranging from 1=Strongly Disagree to 5=Strongly Agree.

Several statements were included to determine consumers' perceptions of importance of several aspects that may be important for OFDS use (e.g., speed of service, personalized offers), or when subscribing to OFDS. Such statements were measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Not important to 5=Extremely important. Consumers' willingness to pay (in U.S. dollars) for the subscription services were measured using sliders, with values from \$0 to \$20. In addition, consumers' opinions regarding the price level of such services were also measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Too Low to 5=Too High. Respondents were asked to provide basic demographic and behavioral information (e.g., gender, income, the frequency of ordering through OFDS (as a subscriber), and spending (as a subscriber). The instrument was developed and published using the Qualtrics survey environment.

3.2.2. Data Collection

The services of a marketing panel company were secured to recruit the sample of consumers necessary for this study. The sample used in Study 2 was based on two screening questions. The first screening question asked whether the respondents had placed an order from a restaurant through OFDS during a period of 12 months prior to the study. The second screening

question asked whether the respondents had subscribed to an OFDS during a period of 12 months prior to the study. The respondents who failed answering two screening questions were screened out from the study and then 262 respondents (response rate: 1%) were retained. OFDS subscription services are still relatively new, therefore a sample size of 262 respondents aligned with the sample size requirements suggested by Hair et al. (2009) for the proposed analysis.

3.2.3. Data Analysis

A pilot test using 50 respondents from the actual population was conducted to ensure that data collection proceeds without problem. Specifically, issues such as respondents' progression through the survey, skipping patterns, or responses to attention check question were monitored. As no issues were found, the full data collection was conducted in May 2021. The marketing panel company sent 19,500 email invitations to their panelists. total number of 262 respondents (1%) were retained in the analysis, reflecting complete responses from respondents who pass the attention and screening questions.

The population was selected to reflect the type of users likely to purchase from OFDS (Blumbritt, 2020; Kantar, 2021; U.S. Census, 2010). The desired sample's demographic composition reflected the most common characteristics of the users of OFDS services, as described by multiple reports and the preliminary analyses provided by the marketing panel company – Kantar. Upon accessing the survey, the respondents had to comply with the IRB requirements, after which they answered the screening questions. They were also directed to read a scenario, which provided an explanation about OFDS and described how OFDS subscription services work.

To confirm that there were no issues with the mechanics of the data collection, a pilot test involving 50 respondents from the actual population of the study was conducted in May 2021.
As there were no issues with the data collection procedure, the full data collection was conducted in May 2021. The marketing panel company sent 19,500 email invitations to their panelists. The invitations included a link to the survey. A total number of 262 respondents (1%) were kept, which reflected only the respondents who passed both screening questions.

References

- Anderson, J. C., & Gerbing, D. W. (1988). Structural equation modeling in practice: A review and recommended two-step approach. *Psychological Bulletin*, *103*(3), 411-423.
- Blumtritt, C. (June 2020). "Statista digital market outlook Online food delivery report 2020".
- Featherman, M. S., & Pavlou, P. A. (2003). Predicting e-services adoption: A perceived risk facets perspective. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 59(4), 451-474.
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., & Anderson, R. E. (2009). *Multivariate Data Analysis* (7th ed.). Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Henseler, J., Ringle, C. M., & Sarstedt, M. (2015). A new criterion for assessing discriminant validity in variance-based structural equation modeling. *Journal of The Academy of Marketing Science*, 43(1), 115-135.
- Jani, D., & Han, H. (2014). Personality, satisfaction, image, ambience, and loyalty: Testing their relationships in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 37, 11-20.
- Kim, M., & Qu, H. (2014). Travelers' behavioral intention toward hotel self-service kiosks usage. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 26(2), 225-245.
- Malhotra, N. K., Kim, S. S., & Patil, A. (2006). Common method variance in IS research: A comparison of alternative approaches and a reanalysis of past research. *Management Science*, 52(12), 1865-1883.
- Mardia, K.V. (1970). Measures of multivariate skewness and kurtosis with applications. *Biometrika*, 57(3), 519-530. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2334770</u>

- Moore, G. C., & Benbasat, I. (1991). Development of an instrument to measure the perceptions of adopting an information technology innovation. *Information Systems Research*, 2(3), 192-222.
- Muthèn, L. K., & Muthèn, B. O. (2017). *Mplus: Statistical Analysis with Latent Variables:* User's Guide (8th ed.). Muthén & Muthén.
- Souiden, N., Chaouali, W., & Baccouche, M. (2019). Consumers' attitude and adoption of location-based coupons: The case of the retail fast food sector. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 47, 116-132.
- Tussyadiah, I. P. (2016). Factors of satisfaction and intention to use peer-to-peer accommodation. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 55, 70-80.
- U.S. Census. (2010). *Age and sex composition in the United States 2010*. U.S. Census. (accessed August 25, 2021).
- Vatanasombut, B., Igbaria, M., Stylianou, A. C., & Rodgers, W. (2008). Information systems continuance intention of web-based applications customers: The case of online banking. *Information & Management*, 45(7), 419-428.
- Venkatesh V., Thong, J. Y. L., Xu, X. (2012). Consumer acceptance and use of information technology: Extended the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 36(1), 157-178.

Chapter IV

Antecedents of Using the Online Food Delivery Subscription Services Abstract

Even though consumers' interest in Online Food Delivery Systems (OFDS), especially the subscription services, has increased, hospitality scholars are only beginning to understand the use of subscription services. To address this major gap, the current study aimed to explicate consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The study revisited the Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT2). A typical methodology that involved a Confirmatory Factor Analysis, followed by Structural Equation Modeling, was used to test the hypotheses using a sample of 573 OFDS users from the U.S. The results revealed that social influence has the greatest impact on consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, while effort expectancy and perceived security have relatively lower impacts on consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. In addition, the study revealed the role of compatibility and convenience orientation in shaping consumers' OFDS system perceptions (e.g., performance and effort expectancy). The results provided several theoretical and managerial implications and opened new avenues for future research.

Keywords: online food delivery systems (OFDS), subscription services, UTAUT2, intentions.

4.1. Introduction

Online Food Delivery Systems (OFDS) have rapidly evolved into an important channel bringing consumers and restaurants on one online platform (Rivera, 2019). So far, several popular OFDS have emerged, such as DoorDash, Grubhub, and UberEATS. The main goal of such systems is to facilitate consumers' online ordering tasks. It is important to distinguish between the multiple types of services that address the food ordering task of consumers, especially during/post-pandemic. OFDS distinguish themselves from vendors of ingredients for home cooking (e.g., Omaha Steaks) or companies that deliver groceries to consumers residences (e.g., Favor Delivery). A typical OFDS consists of a website where consumers and choose foodservice products provided by various restaurants that partner with OFDS. Generally, consumers visit an OFDS website, choose a restaurant, choose menu items, then pay, and select a method of delivery upon which the order is delivered to the consumers' location (e.g., residence, office).

As OFDS truly facilitate the online ordering task and optimize the search for foodservice items, OFDS have become popular in recent years, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic. A report published in August 2021 illustrated that approximately 50% of U.S. consumers have ordered from OFDS at least once (Perri, 2021). As the demand for OFDS increased, research has intensified on consumers' OFDS-related behaviors, such as intentions to use (Gunden et al., 2020), purchasing (Cai & Leung, 2020), and continuance intentions of using OFDS during the COVID-19 pandemic (Zhao & Bacao, 2020). Specifically, it was found that core system perceptions, such as perceived usefulness, strongly influence consumers' intentions to use OFDS (Gunden et al., 2020). Moreover, it was found that satisfaction was a key antecedent of consumers' continuance intentions of using OFDS (Zhao & Bacao, 2020). Ultimately, consumers

are strongly influenced by framed advertising, which is impactful on their intentions to purchase from OFDS (Cai & Leung, 2020). However, despite the increasing interest in OFDS, the literature is only emerging and does not yet provide a unified set of findings that explicates consumers behavior regarding OFDS.

In parallel with the development of OFDS, multiple successful businesses have begun to deploy and consolidate subscription services/programs. This has been facilitated by the development in digital technology and consumers' increasing appetite for customized services (Kim & Kim, 2020). In general, consumers are motivated by the tangible benefits (e.g., lower costs and increased personalization) offered by subscription services, further increasing the demand for such services (Chen et al., 2018). Moreover, the utilization of subscription services can be facilitated by the type of task that consumers seek to accomplish. For example, simple, low cost, regular and repetitive tasks (e.g., streaming movies or digital content, accessing software, ordering food from restaurants) are commonly facilitated by subscription services, fundamentally based on online ordering systems. OFDS subscriptions services make no exception.

OFDS subscription services have become an important part of OFDS, as the major OFDS recently launched subscription services (Bandoim, 2020). Consumers gain benefits from subscription services (e.g., limited deals on menu items, reduced delivery or service fees, etc.) as they pay a monthly subscription fee (typically around \$9.99) (Barkho, 2019). In addition to the benefits offered to consumers, subscription services help the restaurant industry to generate additional revenue from existing consumers (McCarthy, 2020). OFDS subscription services are different from the typical information systems for three reasons: (1) subscription involves a long-term commitment; therefore, a continuous reevaluation of the factors that facilitate task

completion, (2) subscriptions can be cancelled anytime, therefore reducing the risk associated within a long-term commitment, and (3) subscriptions are likely to reduce the search for alternatives. Given such characteristics, the motivational structures that drive consumers to use such systems are substantially different from other typical hospitality systems (e.g., self-service kiosks, biometric systems), which warrants a standalone investigation. However, despite the growing academic interest in such services (Philbrook, 2021), the factors influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services remain unknown, marking a major research gap.

Most technology adoption literature is based on comprehensive conceptual models that explain users' intentions to use a particular system (Davis, 1989). Theoretical models such as the Technology Acceptance Model (TAM) (Davis, 1989) and Unified Theory of Acceptance and Use of Technology (UTAUT) (Venkatesh et al., 2003) examine relationships between core system perceptions (e.g., performance expectancy, effort expectancy) and intentions to use a system. However, while several studies have examined the antecedents of such important system perceptions, the literature does not provide a unified set of constructs that influence the core system perceptions. Thus, it remains unknown what drives consumers to form such perceptions, marking a second research gap. The technology literature recognizes the inherent security risk associated with using information systems. Yet, consumers typically pay attention to other factors that may drive their utilization of a system (Johnson et al., 2018). Thus, it is easy to overlook important system characteristics, such as security. Security is especially important with respect to OFDS subscription, as the nature of the subscription model requires users to provide personal/payment information with the expectation to be protected. Yet, the role of perceived security in influencing intentions to use subscription services has not been elucidated, marking the third critical gap.

This study developed a comprehensive model based on the UTAUT2 model (Venkatesh et al., 2012) to address the three literature gaps. The study revisited the UTAUT2 model by retaining three independent variables from the original model (i.e., performance expectancy, effort expectancy, and social influence) and removed variables such as facilitating conditions, hedonic motivation, price value, and habit as they were not substantially relevant to the tasktechnology environment examined in this study. Instead, to best capture this environment, the UTAUT2 model was reconstructed with three additional constructs: (1) perceived security (Cui et al., 2018), (2) compatibility (Ozturk et al., 2017), and (3) convenience orientation (Roh & Park, 2019). The main goal of the study is to examine consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services based on a conceptual model derived from the UTAUT2. The study aimed to accomplish three specific objectives: (1) investigating the key antecedents influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, (2) explaining the role of compatibility and convenience orientation in influencing two core perceptions of OFDS subscription services, namely performance expectancy and effort expectancy, and (3) examining the role of perceived security in influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

4.2. Review of Literature

4.2.1. Theoretical Foundation

The study's conceptual model was built on the UTAUT2 (Venkatesh et al., 2012) to explicate consumers' intention to use OFDS subscription services. The conceptual model provided the theoretical basis that captured consumers' adoption of OFDS subscription services. The UTAUT2 model was chosen as a primary theoretical foundation for the study due to two reasons: (1) it provides a comprehensive theoretical basis to explain behavioral intentions (Venkatesh et al., 2003), (2) it captures the unique aspect of food ordering tasks in the consumer context (Gunden et al., 2020). The study retained three original constructs: performance expectancy, effort expectancy, and social influence, and added three constructs: perceived security, compatibility, and convenience.

Several constructs innate to UTAUT2 have not been included in the conceptual model. Facilitating conditions were also not included as substantial technical infrastructure or training was unnecessary for consumers to complete food ordering tasks. Every consumer with access to the Internet could eventually become a subscriber. Also, the model did not include hedonic motivation as consumers could generally develop a good understanding of OFDS functionality due to their previous experiences with OFDS or other ordering systems. The price value was also not included in the model as OFDS offer relatively standardized pricing and occasional discounts (e.g., reduced services fees, personalized offers, complimentary delivery fees, etc.). In addition, the habit was not included as the concept of compatibility reflects consumers' characteristics that can explain the use of OFDS subscription services at a more detailed level.

The IS literature has investigated several constructs that influence consumers' intentions to use such services. For instance, Gunden et al. (2020) reconstructed UTAUT2 by adding three constructs (e.g., impulse buying tendency, congruity with self-image, and mindfulness) to examine consumers' adoption of OFDS. Performance expectancy remains the main antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS, while perceived self-image was tied with consumers' intentions to use such services. UTAUT2 was also extended by constructs such as confirmation, perceived task-technology fit, and satisfaction as antecedents of consumers' continuance intentions of using OFDS (Zhao & Bacao, 2020). Although the research is still emerging, such findings provided a comprehensive pool of constructs, which stayed at the foundation of this conceptual model. The conceptual model of this study is illustrated in Figure 1 below.

<Insert Figure 1.>

4.2.2. Hypotheses Development

4.2.2.1 Performance Expectancy

Performance expectancy originates in TAM (Davis, 1989) and reflects the perception that information systems (IS) facilitate users' task completion better than rival systems. Performance expectancy has been confirmed as a strong antecedent of consumers' intentions to use IS in numerous contexts, including hospitality (Okumus et al., 2018). Performance expectancy (or usefulness) has been mostly conceptualized as an antecedent of the main concept reflecting IS adoption (e.g., attitudes, intentions to use, actual use behavior), establishing a fundamental conceptual link that reflects the main motivation behind IS adoption. Specifically, the adoption of various IS predicated upon the ability of the system to guide the consumer to task completion, even in the absence of other factors influencing the system use. As a core construct in most adoption theories, performance expectancy was found to influence a variety of factors that lead to IS adoption. For example, Kim et al. (2016) showed that consumers' attachment to IS was influenced by performance expectancy. Specifically, when consumers encounter systems characterized by usefulness, they become attached to the IS, which influences their behavioral intentions to use such systems.

The research on IS adoption in hospitality confirmed several antecedents of performance expectancy. For example, information quality was found to be an antecedent of the performance expectancy of travel review websites, leading to an impact on consumers' purchasing intentions (Wang & Li, 2019). In addition, Kaushik and Rahman (2017) confirmed that optimism and innovativeness were antecedents of performance expectancy, which further influence consumers' intentions to use self-service technologies (SST) in hospitality. Moreover, consumers' perceptions of the usefulness of travel websites are enhanced by relevant and accurate information provided on websites (Wang & Li, 2019). In addition, Morosan (2014) confirmed the impact of personalization on performance expectancy, which further influences consumers' intentions to purchase ancillary air travel services.

As a core construct in IS adoption theory, performance expectancy was found to be an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use IS in hospitality (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016), as well as OFDS (Roh & Park, 2019). Consumers' intentions to use such services could be stimulated by developing effective interfaces for food ordering (Gunden et al., 2020). Indirect relationships between performance expectancy and intentions to use IS were also validated. For example, the functionality of OFDS impact consumers' satisfaction, which leads to consumers' continuous intentions of OFDS's usage (Zhao & Bacao, 2020).

In general, rich information relative to products or services aids consumers to complete online purchases while saving time, which results in enhanced consumers' intentions to use OFDS (Yeo et al., 2017). OFDS offer a large amount of information provided by a variety of restaurants to help consumers complete online ordering tasks from a single platform. Moreover, consumers can optimize their ordering tasks by using subscription services with unlimited access to restaurants from the local area (DoorDash, 2018). Hence, such services allow consumers to have an efficient experience and save time by eliminating the need to look for a restaurant that specifically offers a complimentary delivery service. Similar to the subscription services, OFDS subscriptions allow consumers to save the information pertaining to ordering from their online profile, facilitating efficient task completion. In addition, OFDS subscription services offer seasonal promotions that include complimentary entrees and desserts (DoorDash, 2020). Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 1. Consumers' performance expectancy is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

4.2.2.2 Effort Expectancy

Effort expectancy reflects the perception that a particular system can be used with a low effort by users (Venkatesh et al., 2003). The original TAM (Davis, 1989) confirmed the relationship between performance expectancy and effort expectancy. This relationship has also been validated quite extensively in the hospitality literature (Ayeh, 2015). Effort expectancy was found to be an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use a particular system in a variety of contexts, including hospitality (Ozturk, 2016). When users perceive that a particular IS requires minimum effort, they are likely to utilize such systems to complete their tasks (Kwon et al., 2013). While recent research (Roh & Park, 2019) validated the impact of effort expectancy on the intentions to use OFDS, effort expectancy was not always validated as a significant antecedent of intentions to use IS (Kim, 2016). For example, it was found that effort expectancy was not a significant antecedent of consumers' intentions to use hotel tablet applications (Kim, 2016).

Over time, effort expectancy has been considered an antecedent of a variety of constructs leading to IS adoption (Kang & Namkung, 2019). For instance, Fillieri et al. (2020) indicated that effort expectancy impacts consumers' satisfaction leading to continuous intentions toward user-generated-content (UGC) platforms. Consumers' continuous intentions could be enhanced as UGC platforms reduce overload issues in their content (Filieri et al., 2020). In addition, effort expectancy was found to be an antecedent of personalization, which eventually influences consumers' intentions to use mobile applications (Kang & Namkung, 2019). Consumers are prone to trust mobile applications that require low effort to navigate (Kang & Namkung, 2019).

Morosan (2012) found that consumers are likely to develop positive attitudes toward biometric systems when such systems are easy to utilize, ultimately enhancing consumers' intentions to use them. The hospitality literature on IS adoption also revealed several antecedents of effort expectancy (Ozturk, 2016). For example, consumers with a high level of self-efficacy are likely to utilize cashless payment systems efficiently, which further influences their intentions to use such systems (Ozturk, 2016).

OFDS involve various procedures (e.g., entering payment, delivery information, etc.) to complete online food ordering tasks by requiring minimal effort. OFDS enable consumers to pay with PayPal or Venmo to add more options for online payment. Most importantly, OFDS are designed with intuitive interfaces providing effortless completion of online food ordering tasks, which also applies to subscription services. By doing this, consumers could gain enough experience from the initial stage of utilizing such services. Additionally, OFDS interfaces are user-friendly and prevent confusion in the process of ordering. With OFDS subscription services, consumers navigate the process easily and are less likely to get confused about various aspects of ordering before checking out from the system. OFDS subscriptions waive such fees and reduce the service fee eliminating any confusion while using such systems. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 2. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their intention to use OFDS subscription services.

4.2.2.3 The relationship between Effort Expectancy and Performance Expectancy

The original TAM (Davis, 1989) confirmed a significant relationship between effort expectancy and performance expectancy. While the later versions of the theory (e.g., UTAUT2) do not conceptualize this relationship, over time, it has been validated in IS literature, including

in the hospitality literature (Morosan, 2012). To date, the research presents inconclusive findings regarding this relationship, most likely due to contextual factors. For example, several studies have conceptualized and validated this relationship in hospitality. Accordingly, consumers have been found to strengthen their perceptions that biometrics are useful once upon perceiving that such systems are easy to use (Morosan, 2012). Similarly, when consumers perceive near field-communication mobile payments as easy to use, they tend to develop perceptions that such systems enhance their food ordering tasks, eventually influencing their intentions to use such services (Ozturk et al., 2017). This relationship recognizes performance expectancy as the primordial antecedent of IS adoption and aligns with recent research on hotel facial recognition systems, where consumers are influenced by the level of effort, which leads to optimizing their authentication task completion in hotels (Morosan, 2020). However, in other contexts, such a relationship was conceptualized but not validated as significant. Specifically, consumers' perceptions of the usefulness of OFDS are not influenced by the level of effort to utilize such services (Zhao & Bacao, 2020).

Today's OFDS subscription services facilitate consumers' food ordering tasks (e.g., enabling customized orders, providing multiple payment options, eliminating delivery fees, etc.). Generally, like all the other contemporary web-based services, OFDS subscription services' user interfaces are designed based on the same principles, carrying consumers toward task completion by guiding them through a set of sequential steps that mimic any typical web purchasing sequence (e.g., search, evaluation of alternatives, selection, purchase, etc.) (Kotler et al., 2018). Accordingly, consumers may automatically think that the effort necessary for task completion is not different from any other online purchasing task. The subscription service simplifies this sequence by automating some of these steps. As a result, consumers' perceptions of effort are likely to impact consumers' evaluation of the performance of OFDS subscription services, as they are more likely to complete a task efficiently. Thus, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 3. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services.

4.2.2.4 Social Influence

Social influence reflects users' particular behaviors toward a particular IS based on the influences of important referents (e.g., family, friends, coworkers) (Karahanna et al., 1999). Social influence originated in the Theory of Reasoned Action (TRA) (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975) and was validated as an antecedent of users' intentions to use IS in UTAUT (Venkatesh et al., 2003). Social influence reflects the alignment of consumers' beliefs with the beliefs of the referents, resulting in a tendency of consumers to change their behaviors. As such, social influence has been considered a critical factor that influences consumers' behaviors (Kotler et al., 2018). While the exact role in influencing IS utilization has been debated in general IS literature (Premkumar et al., 2008). Generally, scholars agree that social influence may eventually be a significant factor that will influence IS adoption. In hospitality, the relationship between social influence and behavioral intentions has been validated in various settings, such as hotels (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016), hotel tablet applications (Kim, 2016) and OFDS (Roh & Park, 2019).

Social influence was also found to be an antecedent of a variety of factors that further influence consumers' IS adoption (Sun et al., 2020). For example, social influence impacts on consumer satisfaction, which further affects consumers' intentions to use mobile payments for hotel reservations (Sun et al., 2020). Social influence was also validated as a salient factor in

determining consumers' attitudes, affecting consumers' intentions to use restaurant review websites (Salehi-Esfahani & Kang, 2019). Given its role in influencing IS adoption, several studies determined the antecedents of social influence. Thus, several antecedents of social influence have been validated (Bilgihan et al., 2016). As some consumers may perceive that online social networking websites easy to utilize, others may feel social pressure, which further influences their intentions to share their knowledge (Bilgihan et al., 2016).

Today, the rapid growth and availability of OFDS have changed consumers' online ordering experience, and such services have become common practice in the food industry. The number of OFDS users increased in 2020 due to the COVID-19 pandemic and is likely to increase in the following years (Curry, 2021). The number of consumers that order through OFDS has increased due to ease of access and convenience (Sumagaysay, 2020). Moreover, given the broad awareness of such services and the overall scarcity of regular restaurant services during the pandemic, it is likely that a large number of consumers are now aware of such services and recognize the value that they bring. Additionally, the utilization of multi-channel marketing campaigns, especially social media channels, may result in increased awareness and possibly enhanced attitudes of consumers toward OFDS services. Specifically, based on online reviews, consumers' recommendations may influence other consumers to sign up for OFDS subscription services (Chen et al., 2018). Therefore, consumers who are subjected to the influence of close referents (who have high positive attitudes toward OFDS subscription services) are likely to strengthen their intentions to use OFDS subscription services. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 4. Consumers' social influence is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

4.2.2.5 Perceived Security

Perceived security reflects consumers' perceptions associated with the security of their personal information stored by other entities due to online transactions (Cui et al., 2018). Perceived security – rather than more objective measures of IS security – has been conceptualized in IS literature as users are generally not capable of fully assessing the security of IS (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016). Generally, given the non-zero risk associated with networked commercial IS and the attractiveness of such systems for cybercriminals, perceived security has emerged as an important aspect of IS adoption. Thus, it was important to determine the role of perceived security in influencing IS adoption. Perceived security was found to be an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use IS (Kim et al., 2010). Specifically, in electronic commerce, consumers tend to use a particular IS when they perceive that IS secures their information during the online payment process (Kim et al., 2010). Similarly, perceived security strengthens the intentions to continue using mobile applications (Wu et al., 2020).

Moreover, perceived security was validated as an antecedent of other factors that lead to IS adoption (Cui et al., 2018). Specifically, perceived security influences consumers' trust, leading to enhanced intentions to use online reservations (Agag & El-Masry, 2016). When consumers encounter a transaction environment that is perceived to be secure, they treat the IS without suspicion, strengthening their intentions to use IS (Cui et al., 2018). In addition, in hospitality, perceived security is considered an antecedent of perceived privacy (Morosan, 2014).

By design, consumers follow typical electronic commerce purchasing sequences when using OFDS. While not all steps are relevant to IS security, some are critical, such as saving payment information or setting up a profile that requires consumers' names and delivery addresses. For example, payment information is required to maintain membership for the subscription services. OFDS allow consumers to add multiple credit cards as well as other methods of payment, such as PayPal, Google Pay, and Venmo. Moreover, consumers may add additional information from various payment methods to obtain benefits (e.g., rewards, cashback, free membership, etc.) offered by OFDS subscription services. The benefits vary depending on the credit card companies and the nature of the partnership with OFDS. OFDS subscription services may be characterized by the same perceptions of IS security as other web-based services. While it is difficult for consumers to ascertain that a certain system is secure or not, consumers may believe that the security of their personal information depends on the ability of the system to maintain its integrity. However, when a breach occurs, consumers may lose control over the personal information they had disclosed and may also lose the potential benefits from the credit card companies that provided the accounts used in partnership with OFDS. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed:

Hypothesis 5. Consumers' perceived security is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

4.2.2.6 Compatibility

Compatibility, originating in Diffusion of Innovation Theory (Rogers, 1962), refers to the level of consistency between an IS and the users' existing values, beliefs, and experiences, which eventually leads to IS adoption (Karahanna et al., 2006). Compatibility was often added to the IS adoption models, as scholars held that the alignment between users' beliefs and how an IS viewed by potential users is important for adoption. Compatibility was validated as an antecedent of intentions to use IS in hospitality, such as in restaurants (Ozturk et al., 2017), OFDS (Roh & Park, 2019), and airlines (Morosan, 2016). For example, when consumers perceive that NFC-payment technologies fit into their lifestyles, they are likely to use such systems to complete

restaurant-related tasks (Ozturk et al., 2017). In addition, Ozturk et al. (2016) confirmed that consumers who perceive mobile hotel booking technologies to be compatible with their lifestyle are likely to engage with such technologies to optimize task completion. Despite the broad support for a relationship between compatibility and intentions to use IS, such a relationship was not always validated in the literature (Belanche et al., 2020).

In other situations, compatibility was used as an antecedent of other factors, which on their own could be instrumental in explaining some other variables that reflect adoption. For example, compatibility was found to be an antecedent of attitudes toward e-commerce platforms (Crespo et al., 2013) and hotel self-service kiosks (Kim & Qu, 2014), which eventually can be impactful in influencing IS adoption. Compatibility was also found to be important in research on travel communities where consumers are prone to develop intentions to participate in online travel communities as they perceive that being a part of online travel communities fulfills their needs, values, and lifestyles (Agag & El-Masry, 2016). Finally, Roh and Park (2019) found that compatibility is relevant to consumers' perceptions of the usefulness of OFDS. For example, if the use of OFDS fits into consumers' lifestyles, consumers are likely to perceive such systems as useful in completing their food ordering tasks (Roh & Park, 2019).

OFDS subscription services have changed how consumers complete their legacy food ordering tasks. For instance, OFDS subscription services may offer personalized offers according to consumer preferences and align with consumers' changing lifestyles. The user interfaces are designed intuitively but also in line with the design of other commercial and intermediary websites. In addition, the marketing material for OFDS seems to be designed for people who are relatively younger, more engaged with the technology, and able to navigate around multiple offers in a sequence. In addition, as consumers are offered various benefits (e.g., reduced services fees, seasonal promotions, cashback options, etc.), they are likely to perceive that using OFDS subscription services may add value, which would eventually match with their lifestyle. Thus, the higher consumers view that using OFDS subscription services fits into their lifestyles, the more likely they to perceive that such services are characterized by performance. Based on the discussion above, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 6. *Consumers' compatibility perceptions are positively related to their performance expectancy of using OFDS subscription services.*

4.2.2.7 Convenience Orientation

Convenience orientation represents consumers' perceptions of saving time and effort while utilizing IS (Olsen & Mai, 2013). Specifically, when consumers are convenience-oriented, they tend to utilize the products that offer convenience and save their time and effort (e.g., inhome meals) (Olsen & Mai, 2013). Convenience orientation has been studied in general marketing (Olsen & Mai, 2013) and hospitality (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). Convenience orientation was recognized as an antecedent of the habit of utilizing hotel networks through consumers' mobile devices (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). The higher the consumers' convenience orientation, the more they are likely to develop a habit of connecting their mobile devices to hotel wi-fi networks when traveling internationally (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017).

Research on food delivery systems highlighted the impact of convenience orientation on effort expectancy, which in turn was found to influence the intentions to use such systems (Roh & Park, 2019). This logic applies to situations in which consumers subscribe to OFDS subscription services. In such scenarios, consumers perceptions of effort may be influenced by the level of convenience orientation; as such, consumers generally seek to optimize the effort necessary for their tasks. In addition, the subscription services may consolidate this relationship, as consumers repeatedly use OFDS services as part of their subscription, enhancing their perceptions that such systems are usable with low effort. In other words, consumers may not be concerned about the effort to utilize such services once they are familiar with the systems. Ultimately, convenience-oriented consumers may evaluate the amount of effort needed to complete their food ordering tasks in the OFDS subscription services context. Thus, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 7. Consumers' convenience orientation is positively related to their effort expectancy of using OFDS subscription services.

4.2.2.8 Intentions to Use OFDS Subscription Services

Intentions to use a particular IS represent users' behavioral responses (Fishbein & Ajzen, 1975) which have been studied in various IS contexts, including hospitality (Morosan & DeFranco 2016). Intentions have been validated as a construct that reflects the most accurate prediction of behavior (Chang, 1998). Intentions have been used in the contexts where the actual behavior is not feasible to measure (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016). Certain IS are not fully utilized by users, such as NFC mobile payments systems (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016). This could be similar to situations when users utilize OFDS subscription services. Therefore, this study utilizes the intentions to use OFDS subscription services as a construct that reflects consumers' actual behaviors in the OFDS context.

4.3. Methods

4.3.1 Measurement Instrument

The data were collected using an online survey instrument. The scales for performance expectancy (5 items), effort expectancy (4 items), and intentions to use OFDS subscription services (4 items) were adapted from Venkatesh et al. (2012). The scales for convenience

orientation (6 items) were adapted from Souiden et al. (2019), and the scales for compatibility (3 items) were adapted from Kim and Qu (2014) and Moore and Benbasat (1991). In addition, the scales for perceived security (4 items) were adapted from Vatanasombut et al. (2008). All measurement items were rated using Likert-type items, ranging from Strongly Disagree (1) to Strongly Agree (5).

In addition, the survey instrument included several statements measuring consumers' perceptions of importance of several aspects of using OFDS services. Each statement was measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Not Important to 5=Extremely Important. Consumers' willingness to pay (in U.S. dollars) for the subscription service were measured using a slider, ranging from \$0 to \$20. In addition, consumers' opinions regarding the price level of such services were measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Too Low to 5=Too High. Finally, the respondents were asked to answer general behavioral and demographic questions, such as the frequency of dining in a restaurant, spending on restaurant outings, income, and education. The Qualtrics platform was used to build the survey instrument.

4.3.2 Data Collection

The data were collected by collaborating with a marketing panel company that recruited respondents who were OFDS users in the U.S. A screening question was added to the survey instrument, asking whether the respondents had placed an order from a restaurant through OFDS during the last 12 months. The respondents who placed an order from a restaurant through OFDS were allowed to continue to the survey. The respondents were then asked to read a scenario that included a basic definition of OFDS and an explanation of how OFDS subscription services worked. A pilot test was conducted with 50 respondents from the same population to prevent any issues before the actual data collection. The pilot test confirmed no issues regarding the

demographic structure of respondents, the time spent on the survey completion, and any items that respondents consistently skipped. Then, the marketing panel company sent a total of 19,500 invitations in May 2021 for data collection. A total of 573 respondents (response rate: 3%) were retained after passing the screening question, and after removing the incomplete responses and screening out respondents who failed the attention check question. The response rate is in line with other studies conducted using similar procedures.

The respondents' demographic characteristics, especially the age structure, reflected the actual OFDS users in the U.S. The age structure of the U.S. population (U.S. Census, 2010) and statistical reports from Kantar and Statista (Blumtritt, 2020) allowed for the determination of the guiding quotas for each age group. After several calculations, approximate quotas (%) for each age group were determined, as follows: 18-24 years old (22%), 25-34 years old (25%), 35-44 years old (26%), 45-54 years old (15%), 55-64 years old (7%), and 65 years or older (5%) based on the total sample size (573).

The final sample was composed of 285 males (49.9%) and 283 females (49.6%) (Table 1. 1). Regarding age, most respondents (73%) were between 24 and 55 years old. The majority of respondents (50.6%) had an annual household income between \$50,001 and \$150,000, and most of them (79.7%) had completed High School and had a Bachelor's Degree (Table 1. 1).

<Insert Table 1. 1>

In terms of purchasing from a restaurant, 61% of respondents had dined in a restaurant more than 5 times a month, and most respondents (63.2 %) spent at least \$21 per person in a typical restaurant outing (Table 1. 1). Most of the respondents (60.1%) had spent between \$11 and \$30 per person on an online food order (Table 1. 2). As illustrated in Table 1. 3, the percentages reflected the cumulative ratings of *important* (3), *very important* (4), and *extremely important* (5) attributed to the importance of several aspects of OFDS use. Specifically, ease of use was rated as the top factor of using OFDS (98.7%), followed by the price of food(s) and beverage(s) (95.3%). Factors such as receiving personalized offers were rates as less important. In addition, Table 1. 3 illustrates consumers' price-related perceptions toward OFDS subscription services. Specifically, 63.2% of subscribers were willing to pay \$8 - \$15 per month, and 53.8% indicated that the price for subscription services (\$9.99) is just right.

<Insert Table 1. 2>

<Insert Table 1. 3>

4.3.3 Data Analysis

The Mplus 8 software package (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017) was used to analyze the data following Anderson and Gerbing's (1998) two-step approach. First, multivariate normality and common method bias were assessed. Although univariate normality was established for all scale items, multivariate normality was not confirmed. Mardia's coefficients (Mardia, 1970) were examined to check multivariate normality. As a result, both Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) and Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) analysis were conducted using estimators that were robust to violations of multivariate normality (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017). A separate CFA was conducted by setting up all items on a single latent factor to test for common method bias (Malhotra et al., 2006). The resulting model demonstrated poor fit (chi-squared $(X^2)(350)=3,573.509$ (p<0.001), normed-chi-squared $(X^2/d.f.)=10.21$, Comparative Fit Index (CFI) = 0.693, Tucker-Lewis Index (TLI) = 0.668, Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA)= 0.129). Therefore, it was determined that common method bias was not a problem in

the study (Malhotra et al., 2006). Next, a CFA was conducted to assess the study's measurement model. Then, an SEM analysis was used to assess the fit of the research model and test the hypotheses.

4.4. Results

4.4.1. Measurement Model

The instrument's reliability, convergent validity, and discriminant validity were assessed using the results of the CFA (Anderson & Gerbing, 1989). The following model fit index values were found: $(X^2)(329)=571.754$ (p<0.001), $(X^2/d.f.)=1.73$, CFI= 0.966, TLI= 0.960, and RMSEA= 0.037. Overall, the measurement model fit the data well (Hair et al., 2009). To assess reliability, Composite Construct Reliabilities (CCRs) for each latent construct were calculated and found to be greater than 0.70, indicating appropriate reliability (Hair et al., 2009) (Table 1. 3).

<Insert Table 1. 4>

A three-step process was followed to establish the validity of the measurement model. First, convergent validity was established by assessing the factor loadings from the measurement model. An item measuring perceived security with low factor loading was removed during the modeling process due to its low loading, and the model was respecified. All the remaining factor loadings were greater than 0.681, indicating an acceptable convergent validity (Hair et al., 2009). Second, the Average Variance Extracted (AVE) values of all constructs were calculated and found to be greater than 0.5 (Fornell & Larcker, 1981). With AVE values exceeding 0.5, convergent validity was established (Fornell & Larcker, 1981). Third, the AVE values of each construct were compared with the squared inter-construct correlations to assess discriminant validity. All AVE values were higher than the corresponding correlations.

<Insert Table 1. 5>

4.4.2. Structural Model

The proposed research model was tested by conducting an SEM analysis. The model had acceptable model fit indexes: $X^2(337)= 640.813$ (p<0.001), X^2/d_cf . =1.90, which showed a good fit (Hair et al., 2009). The values of CFI =0.957, TLI=0.952, RMSEA=0.040 were within the acceptable range, based on the model evaluation recommendations of Hair et al. (2009).

The standardized path coefficient and *p*-values for significant paths in the model are presented in Figure 2 and Table 1. 5. Hypothesis H1 proposed a positive relationship between performance expectancy and consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services and, has been supported (γ =0.242, p<0.01). A significant relationship was validated between effort expectancy and intentions to use OFDS subscription services; therefore, Hypothesis H2 has been supported (γ =0.136, p<0.05). The positive effect of consumers' effort expectancy on consumers' performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services was confirmed, therefore validating Hypothesis H3 ($\beta = 0.359$, p < 0.001). The relationship between social influence and consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services was confirmed (γ =0.473, p<0.001), thus supporting Hypothesis H4. Perceived security was found to be a significant antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services (γ =0.191, p<0.01), therefore supporting Hypothesis H5. Consumers' compatibility was considered as a significant antecedent of consumers' performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services, providing support for Hypothesis H6 (β =0.550, p<0.001). This study also validated a strong relationship between convenience orientation and effort expectancy ($\beta = 0.753$, p < 0.001), supporting Hypothesis H7.

<Insert Figure 1. 2>

<Insert Table 1.6>

4.5. Discussion

The goal of this study was to explicate consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The study reconstructed the UTAUT2 model by adding three constructs (e.g., perceived security, compatibility, and convenience orientation). This study sought three objectives: (1) investigating the key antecedents of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, (2) explaining the role of compatibility and convenience orientation in influencing two core perceptions of OFDS subscription services, namely performance expectancy and effort expectancy, and (3) examining the role of perceived security in influencing consumers' use of OFDS subscription services. The study's results revealed that social influence was the strongest antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. Performance expectancy was validated as the second important antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. Similar to the majority of TAM/UTAUT studies, this study confirmed a significant relationship between effort expectancy and intentions to use OFDS subscription services. A significant relationship between was found perceived security and intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The study confirmed compatibility as a significant predictor of performance expectancy and convenience orientation as a significant predictor of effort expectancy. Based on the results, all the hypotheses were supported in their predicted directions.

A significant but not strong relationship was validated between performance expectancy and consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. This explains that the features of OFDS that determine consumers' perception of the usefulness of such systems do not strongly influence consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. Although the concept of OFDS subscription services has not been studied in hospitality, this result aligns with the literature on OFDS, where performance expectancy was confirmed as a weak antecedent of consumers' continuance intentions of using OFDS during the COVID-19 pandemic (Zhao & Bacao, 2020). OFDS subscription services' features allow consumers to save foodservice menu items and create a profile that optimizes their food ordering tasks. Even though such system' features enhance consumers' experience with OFDS subscription services, the influence is not strong. This could be due to several reasons. First, consumers may be motivated by monetary benefits (e.g., reduced service fees, complimentary delivery, promotions, etc.) to use subscription services. Second, consumers may be strongly influenced by the recommendations from their friends, families, or coworkers. However, despite the alignment with the recent literature on OFDS, the result of this study is inconsistent with the extant IS literature, where performance expectancy was the strongest antecedent of IS adoption (Morosan, 2020), which underscores the uniqueness of the OFDS subscription environment.

Effort expectancy was found to be the weakest antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, which is consistent with the relationship found in UTAUT (Venkatesh et al., 2003). The results highlighted that although OFDS subscription services feature user-friendly interfaces for the completion of food ordering tasks, effort expectancy (i.e., ease of use) does not strongly affect consumers' intentions to use such services. This could occur because consumers have perceptions that such systems are easy to use without having prior experience or training. This result is consistent with the research on adopting cashless payment systems (Ozturk, 2016). Moreover, when consumers perceive the similarity between OFDS' design and other retail environments, the ease of utilization of OFDS subscription services may not be a strong factor in completing food ordering tasks. Thus, consumers may be motivated to

utilize OFDS subscription services with minimal effort to learn, as long as such systems are perceived as useful and recommended by others.

A significant relationship was validated between effort expectancy and performance expectancy. The results highlighted that when consumers view OFDS subscription systems as easy to use, they tend to develop perceptions that such systems efficiently facilitate food ordering tasks. This result is consistent with the research on the adoption of hotel technology (Agag & El-Masry, 2016). This may be because OFDS's user-friendliness is not the only factor that makes consumers find such services useful. This result is surprising because today's OFDS systems facilitate all transactions with ease (e.g., easy to navigate), resulting in enhanced consumer perceptions that such systems optimize task completion.

Social influence was validated as the strongest antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The results proved that others' influences related to OFDS subscription services affect consumers' intentions to use such services. This could be the case for two reasons. First, the use of OFDS subscriptions services became socially desirable, especially during the COVID-19 pandemic. Second, others' opinions related to OFDS subscription services may affect consumers' adoption of such systems. Even though this result is somewhat surprising, the literature on IT adoption in different contexts, such as hotels (Kim & Bernhard, 2014) and social media (Chua et al., 2018), also validated social influence as a strong antecedent of consumers' intentions to use such services. When consumers' social circles view OFDS subscription services as beneficial, consumers tend to use such services to complete food ordering tasks. Moreover, the referents' OFDS subscription services views may become highly relevant to consumers, especially as they consolidate their beliefs over time, which eventually influences consumers' perceptions of using such services. A significant relationship was validated between perceived security and intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The fact that consumers conduct all transactions online while ordering food makes consumers view OFDS subscription services as generally secure (in line with other consumer-facing web systems) to transmit their personal information. In contrast to this result, a non-significant relationship was found between consumers' perceptions of the security of OFDS and their intentions to use such services (Belanche et al., 2020). The result of this study revealed a low magnitude relationship, which is similar to findings from the research on hotel services robots in hospitality (Tussyadiah & Park, 2018). This result could be attributed to the fact that consumers have access to OFDS' privacy/security settings, which makes consumers less concerned about how such systems manage their personal information. In addition, today's OFDS subscription systems allow consumers to remove any personal information easily. Therefore, consumers could develop perceptions that OFDS subscription systems are generally secure, which may lead to thinking that security does not represent a strong factor in influencing the use of OFDS subscription services.

Of the two antecedents of performance expectancy, compatibility had a greater influence on consumers' performance expectancy than effort expectancy. Compatibility was found to be a strong antecedent of technology adoption in the hospitality literature (e.g., mobile technology (Ozturk et al., 2017) and hotel facial recognition systems (Morosan, 2020)). This study found that consumers' perceptions of performance expectancy (i.e., usefulness) of OFDS subscription services are influenced by their perceptions of how much such systems fit into their lifestyle. It is important to recognize that consumers may have already developed a lifestyle of using particular OFDS, especially during the pandemic. When consumers perceive that OFDS subscription

services fit well with their lifestyle, they tend to believe that such systems enhance the efficiency of their food ordering tasks.

Not surprisingly, convenience orientation was validated as a strong antecedent of effort expectancy. That is, OFDS subscription services, by design, offer intuitive features that facilitate consumers to complete food ordering tasks easily. Such features align with some consumers' orientation toward convenience that allows consumers to optimize task completion, in turn making consumers aware of the low effort needed to complete food ordering tasks. The result revealed that when consumers are highly convenience-oriented, the effort needed to complete food-related tasks is perceived to be low. This relationship is in line with findings from the research in the hospitality literature, where the greater convenience-orientation leads to low effort to utilize OFDS while completing food ordering tasks. This may possibly be because consumers do not consider the effort to utilize OFDS subscription services due to consumers' familiarity with such services. Moreover, convenience-oriented consumers are likely to gravitate toward systems (e.g., OFDS or OFDS subscription services) designed to optimize task completion. By using such systems, consumers are likely to understand the underlying ordering mechanisms, which further influences their evaluation of the effort.

4.6. Conclusions

This study provided new insights into the under-explored concept of OFDS subscription services. Thus, this study addressed the lack of research on how consumers form their intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The UTAUT2 model was reconstructed with three additional constructs: compatibility, convenience orientation, and perceived security. The empirical findings show that social influence is the key antecedent of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, while performance expectancy is significant but a low magnitude

antecedent of intentions. In addition, this study validated the important role of compatibility and convenience orientation in influencing core system perceptions such as performance expectancy and effort expectancy. Overall, this study can stay at the foundation of new literature trying to understand consumers' adoption of systems used as a part of subscription services that are increasing in popularity in the hospitality and other areas of services.

4.7. Theoretical Implications

As the first study to examine consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services in the U.S., it brings several important theoretical implications. While the UTAUT2 model served as a primary foundation for the recent literature on consumers' IS adoption, this study adapted UTAUT2 to a unique and emerging information system task environment that is becoming increasingly popular for both the scholars and users. Specifically, this study used the core of the UTAUT2 as the main conceptual basis and built a model that captures the specific task of using OFDS subscriptions but extended it to capture its unique aspects. Specifically, the study captured contemporary aspects of IS utilization, such as the responsibility of the relatively complementary role of social influences and perceived security. Therefore, this study's main theoretical implication is that it illustrates how a legacy theoretical framework can be extended to capture the evolution of technology use in the evolving social and business environment. Moreover, addressing a major literature gap, this study offers a blueprint for the potential antecedents of OFDS subscription use and clarifies the typology of constructs that could be used in structural models designed to investigate subscriptions to such services.

The study addresses another important gap in the literature; the unknown set of antecedents of important core constructs of UTAUT2. The study illustrates that consumers' convenience orientation is an important determinant of effort expectancy. Yet, generally, the IS

literature focuses on the general concept of convenience (Ozturk et al., 2017), where the systems' characteristics are important to determine consumers' intentions to use IS. This relationship could represent a fundamental direction for new research that recognizes the role of consumers' self-perceptions in influencing system perceptions. Specifically, the addition of compatibility could represent a step toward recognizing consumers' lifestyles within the IS literature, thus advancing the literature. This way, the literature can evolve from being predominantly system perceptions-based to relying on blends of multiple types of constructs that can better capture the complex motivational environment of consumers using IT. This is especially important when investigating aspects of adoption pertaining to the continuous use of services that can be customized by consumers.

Addressing another major gap in the current information system literature – the unclear role of perceived security - this study provided insights into the role of consumers' IS security perceptions. While the existing literature validated the relationship between perceived security and systems' beliefs (i.e., privacy) (Morosan & DeFranco, 2016), this study conceptualized perceived security as a direct antecedent of consumers' intentions to use such services. Even though the magnitude of the relationship is low, the study shows that perceptions of security can affect the consumers' use of OFDS subscription services due to the nature of the information that needs to be provided to activate and maintain a subscription. Today's systems position themselves as secure systems, and this study analyzes the effect of security on consumers' intentions to use such services. Moreover, this study represents an initial attempt to confirm consumers' security perceptions associated with their behaviors while utilizing such services, which eventually influences their intentions toward the use of such services.

4.8. Practical Implications

The results of this study will be helpful for two types of practitioners: OFDS providers and restaurants.

The study confirmed that social influence had the greatest impact on consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services and stimulated consumers to use such services. Specifically, individuals' overall evaluations of such services can be recognizable for others while using OFDS subscription services. Some consumers can provide feedback on online platforms about their previous experience of such services, which could be informative for OFDS providers. OFDS providers can also utilize social media to enhance awareness of OFDS subscription services. Such marketing efforts can include persuasive offers and a safe environment for exchanging ideas, further stimulating consumers' intentions to use such services. Moreover, social media may generate a huge amount of data where restaurants can utilize the information to develop marketing strategies for OFDS subscription services. Such strategies can include particular offers expected to influence a targeted segment of consumers. Both OFDS providers and restaurants can increase the market reach by accomplishing a deep awareness about such services.

The study also revealed a positive relationship between compatibility and performance expectancy. To maximize the efficiency of food ordering tasks, OFDS providers should design user interfaces suitable for consumers' lifestyles (e.g., tendencies to order on a daily basis through such systems, eating at home). Consumers may have already developed a lifestyle of using similar services (e.g., retail subscription services) to easily utilize OFDS subscription services easily. For instance, OFDS providers can advertise unique offers (e.g., special discounts on specific days) that match consumers' lifestyles. Specifically, OFDS providers can place such offers on their advertising campaigns to create a perception that such systems facilitate consumers to complete the food ordering tasks efficiently and economically. For instance, special discounts may be available during office hours that can align with consumers' mealtimes on a daily basis. Restaurants can share the relevant information with OFDS providers to ensure that the products with discounts are aligned with consumers lifestyles. As such, OFDS providers should design such services to accommodate specific offers to allow consumers to increase the efficiency of their food ordering tasks. Overall, both OFDS providers and restaurants can offer services that match consumers' lifestyles to enhance the efficiency of food ordering tasks.

The study validated the relationship between performance expectancy and effort expectancy that aligns with the fundamental results of TAM. OFDS providers should ensure that consumers can easily learn to complete food ordering tasks through OFDS subscription services. Thus, OFDS providers should provide user-friendly interfaces where consumers can complete the food ordering procedures easily, enhancing the efficiency of the whole process. Specifically, OFDS providers should provide personalized offers to enhance consumers' perceptions about the usefulness of such services. In addition, restaurants should avoid confusion by adding existing and concise information related to food items, which can also lead consumers to complete such tasks efficiently.

4.9. Limitations and Further Research

While this study provided new insights into the use of OFDS subscription services, it has several limitations. First, the generalizability of the study's findings is limited as the user data is collected in the U.S. As the U.S. market is characterized by large companies that offer subscription services, this context provided unique opportunities for studying this topic. However, the study reflected only U.S. consumers' behaviors toward OFDS subscription

services, therefore limiting the understanding of such behaviors to the behaviors reflected in the U.S. recognizing that different countries may have a different environment and dynamics, it would be insightful to augment the findings of this study by replicating it in other countries or regional markets. Second, the study developed a comprehensive model to examine consumers' perceptions of OFDS systems. Yet, for feasibility reasons, the study only focused on some core perceptions and consumer characteristics. To address this limitation, future research could focus on more specific aspects of subscriptions, such as the soft product rules, opportunities for tiered services within the subscription, and the potential switch barriers. Third, the study completed its data collection while the restaurants continued their operations with limited capacity due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. Therefore, consumers' use of such services may not be fully representative as some restaurants stayed closed while some provided limited service. Future studies should consider this aspect and conduct research when the restaurants are providing full service. Fourth, the study collected the data from the U.S. OFDS users, and OFDS users' incomes were found be slightly lower than those of the general U.S. population. Future studies should investigate the impact of other demographic characteristics, such as income, on consumers' behaviors toward OFDS subscription services. Lastly, the study used structural equation modeling to examine underlying factors that explain consumers behaviors. Future studies can include experimental research design to explore more in-depth causal links among variables that ultimately explicate consumers' purchasing behaviors while utilizing OFDS services.
References

- Agag, G., & El-Masry, A. A. (2016). Understanding the determinants of hotel booking intentions and moderating role of habit. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 54, 52-67.
- Anderson, J. C., & Gerbing, D. W. (1988). Structural equation modeling in practice: A review and recommended two-step approach. *Psychological Bulletin*, *103*(3), 411-423.
- Ayeh, J. K. (2015). Travellers' acceptance of consumer-generated media: An integrated model of technology acceptance and source credibility theories. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 48, 173-180.
- Bandoim, L. (2020, February 26). *Grubhub launches new subscription program to compete with other food delivery services*. Forbes.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/lanabandoim/2020/02/26/grubhub-launches-newsubscription-program-to-compete-with-other-food-delivery-services/?sh=23d9d8f1d434

- Barkho, G. (2019, May 22). Uber Eats Will Debut Monthly Pass to Rival Postmates. Observer. https://observer.com/2019/05/uber-eats-monthly-pass-postmates/
- Belanche, D., Flavián, M., & Pérez-Rueda, A. (2020). Mobile apps use and wom in the food delivery sector: The role of planned behavior, perceived security and customer lifestyle compatibility. *Sustainability*, *12*(10), 4275.
- Bilgihan, A., Barreda, A., Okumus, F., & Nusair, K. (2016). Consumer perception of knowledgesharing in travel-related online social networks. *Tourism Management*, *52*, 287-296.

Blumtritt, C. (June 2020). "Statista digital market outlook - Online food delivery report 2020".

- Cai, R., & Leung, X. Y. (2020). Mindset matters in purchasing online food deliveries during the pandemic: The application of construal level and regulatory focus theories. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, 10-26.
- Chen, T., Fenyo, K., Yang, S., & Zhang, J. (2018, July 7). Thinking inside the subscription box: New research on e-commerce consumers. McKinsey & Company. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/high-tech/our-insights/thinking-inside-thesubscription-box-new-research-on-ecommerce-consumers</u>
- Chua, P. Y., Rezaei, S., Gu, M. L., Oh, Y., & Jambulingam, M. (2018). Elucidating social networking apps decisions: performance expectancy, effort expectancy and social influence. *Nankai Business Review International*, 9(12), 118-142.
- Crespo, A. H., de los Salmones, M. M. G., & del Bosque, I. R. (2013). Influence of users' perceived compatibility and their prior experience on B2C e-commerce acceptance.
 In *Electronic business and marketing* (pp. 103-123). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.
- Cui, F., Lin, D., & Qu, H. (2018). The impact of perceived security and consumer innovativeness on e-loyalty in online travel shopping. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 35(6), 819-834.
- Curry, D. (2021, September 21). *Food delivery app revenue and usage Statistics (2021)*. Business of Apps. <u>https://www.businessofapps.com/data/food-delivery-app-market/</u>
- Davis, F. D. (1989). Perceived usefulness, perceived ease of use, and user acceptance of information technology. *MIS Quarterly*, *13*(3), 319-340.
- DeFranco, A., & Morosan, C. (2017). Coping with the risk of internet connectivity in hotels: Perspectives from American consumers traveling internationally. *Tourism Management*, 61, 380-393.

- Door Dash. (2018, August 8). Introducing unlimited \$0 delivery with dashpass subscription. <u>https://blog.doordash.com/introducing-unlimited-free-delivery-with-dashpass-</u> <u>subscription-2dbde0e7210</u>
- Door Dash. (2020, July 27). A dashpass summer of deals you will not want to miss. <u>https://blog.doordash.com/a-dashpass-summer-of-deals-you-will-not-want-to-miss-</u> cf7cc87b4f54
- Filieri, R., Acikgoz, F., Ndou, V., & Dwivedi, Y. (2020). Is TripAdvisor still relevant? The influence of review credibility, review usefulness, and ease of use on consumers' continuance intention. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 33(1), 199-223.
- Fishbein, M., Ajzen, I., 1975. Belief, Attitude, Intention and Behavior: An Introduction to Theory and Research. Addison Wesley, Reading, MA.
- Fornell, C., & Larcker, D. F. (1981). Structural Equation Models with unobservable variables and measurement error: Algebra and statistics. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 18(3), 382–388.
- Gunden, N., Morosan, C., & DeFranco, A. (2020). Consumers' intentions to use online food delivery systems in the USA. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(3), 1325-1345.
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., & Anderson, R. E. (2009). *Multivariate Data Analysis* (7th ed.). Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Johnson, V. L., Kiser, A., Washington, R., & Torres, R. (2018). Limitations to the rapid adoption of M-payment services: Understanding the impact of privacy risk on M-Payment services. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 79, 111-122.

- Kang, J. W., & Namkung, Y. (2019). The role of personalization on continuance intention in food service mobile apps. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(2), 734-752.
- Karahanna, E., Agarwal, R., & Angst, C. M. (2006). Reconceptualizing compatibility beliefs in technology acceptance research. *MIS Quarterly*, 781-804.
- Karahanna, E., Straub, D. W., & Chervany, N. L. (1999). Information technology adoption across time: A cross-sectional comparison of pre-adoption and post-adoption beliefs. *MIS Quarterly*, 23(2), 183-213.
- Kaushik, A. K., & Rahman, Z. (2017). An empirical investigation of tourist's choice of service delivery options. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 29(7), 1892-1913.
- Kim, J. S., & Bernhard, B. (2014). Factors influencing hotel customers' intention to use a fingerprint system. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*, 5(2), 98-125.
- Kim, C., Tao, W., Shin, N., & Kim, K. S. (2010). An empirical study of customers' perceptions of security and trust in e-payment systems. *Electronic Commerce Research and Applications*, 9(1), 84-95.
- Kim, J. S. (2016). An extended technology acceptance model in behavioral intention toward hotel tablet apps with moderating effects of gender and age. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 28(8), 1535-1553.
- Kim, M., & Qu, H. (2014). Travelers' behavioral intention toward hotel self-service kiosks usage. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 26(2), 225-245.

- Kim, Y., & Kim, B. (2020). Selection attributes of innovative digital platform-based subscription services: A case of South Korea. *Journal of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity*, 6(3), 70.
- Kotler, P., Makens, J. C., Bowen, J. T., & Baloglu, S. (2018). *Marketing For Hospitality and Tourism* (7th ed.). Pearson Education.
- Kwon, J. M., Bae, J. I. S., & Blum, S. C. (2013). Mobile applications in the hospitality industry. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*, *4*(1), 81-92.
- Malhotra, N. K., Kim, S. S., & Patil, A. (2006). Common method variance in IS research: A comparison of alternative approaches and a reanalysis of past research. *Management Science*, 52(12), 1865-1883.
- Mardia, K.V. (1970). Measures of multivariate skewness and kurtosis with applications. *Biometrika*, 57(3), 519-530. https://doi.org/10.2307/2334770
- McCarthy, A. (2020, May 8). *How to Increase Restaurant Revenue by Opening New Revenue Streams*. DoorDash. <u>https://get.doordash.com/blog/additional-restaurant-revenue-</u> <u>streams-to-increase-sales</u>
- Moore, G. C., & Benbasat, I. (1991). Development of an instrument to measure the perceptions of adopting an information technology innovation. *Information Systems Research*, 2(3), 192-222.
- Morosan, C. (2012). Theoretical and empirical considerations of guests' perceptions of biometric systems in hotels: Extending the technology acceptance model. *Journal of Hospitality & Tourism Research*, *36*(1), 52-84.

- Morosan, C. (2014). Toward an integrated model of adoption of mobile phones for purchasing ancillary services in air travel. *International journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management. 26(*2), 246-271.
- Morosan, C. (2016). An empirical examination of US travelers' intentions to use biometric egates in airports. *Journal of Air Transport Management*, 55, 120-128.
- Morosan, C. (2020). Hotel facial recognition systems: insight into guests' system perceptions, congruity with self-image, and anticipated emotions. *Journal of Electronic Commerce Research*, *21*(1), 21-38.
- Morosan, C., & DeFranco, A. (2016). It's about time: Revisiting UTAUT2 to examine consumers' intentions to use NFC mobile payments in hotels. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 53, 17-29.
- Muthèn, L. K., & Muthèn, B. O. (2017). *Mplus: Statistical Analysis with Latent Variables:* User's Guide (8th ed.). Muthén & Muthén.
- Okumus, B., Ali, F., Bilgihan, A., & Ozturk, A. B. (2018). Psychological factors influencing customers' acceptance of smartphone diet apps when ordering food at restaurants. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 72, 67-77.
- Olsen, S. O., & Mai, H. T. X. (2013). Consumer participation: The case of home meal preparation. *Psychology & Marketing*, *30*(1), 1-11.
- Ozturk, A. B. (2016). Customer acceptance of cashless payment systems in the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 28(4), 801–817.

- Ozturk, A. B., Bilgihan, A., Salehi-Esfahani, S., & Hua, N. (2017). Understanding the mobile payment technology acceptance based on valence theory. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, *29*(8), 2027-2049.
- Perri, J. (2021, January 19). Which company is winning the restaurant food delivery war? Second Measure. <u>https://secondmeasure.com/datapoints/food-delivery-services-grubhub-uber-eats-doordash-postmates/</u>
- Philbrook, T. (2021, April 1). *DoorDash Statistics: Revenue, Usage Statistics and More [2021]*. *Ride Share Guy*. <u>https://therideshareguy.com/doordash-statistics/</u>
- Premkumar, G., & Bhattacherjee, A. (2008). Explaining information technology usage: A test of competing models. *Omega*, *36*(1), 64-75.
- Rivera, M. (2019). Online Delivery Provider (ODP) services: Who is getting what from food deliveries? *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 80, A1-A2.

Rogers, E. M. (1962). The Diffusion of Innovations (1st ed.). Free Press, Glencoe.

- Roh, M., & Park, K. (2019). Adoption of O2O food delivery services in South Korea: The moderating role of moral obligation in meal preparation. *International Journal of Information Management*, 47, 262-273.
- Salehi-Esfahani, S., & Kang, J. (2019). Why do you use Yelp? Analysis of factors influencing customers' website adoption and dining behavior. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 78, 179-188.
- Souiden, N., Chaouali, W., & Baccouche, M. (2019). Consumers' attitude and adoption of location-based coupons: The case of the retail fast food sector. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 47, 116-132.

- Sumagaysay, L. (2020, November 27). *The pandemic has more than doubled food-delivery apps' business. Now what?* Market Watch. <u>https://www.marketwatch.com/story/the-pandemic-has-more-than-doubled-americans-use-of-food-delivery-apps-but-that-doesnt-mean-the-companies-are-making-money-11606340169</u>
- Sun, S., Law, R., & Schuckert, M. (2020). Mediating effects of attitude, subjective norms and perceived behavioral control for mobile payment-based hotel reservations. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 84, 102331.
- Tussyadiah, I. P., & Park, S. (2018). Consumer evaluation of hotel service robots. In *Information* and communication technologies in tourism 2018 (pp. 308-320). Springer, Cham.
- U.S. Census. (2010). *Age and sex composition in the United States 2010*. U.S. Census. (accessed August 25, 2021).
- Vatanasombut, B., Igbaria, M., Stylianou, A. C., & Rodgers, W. (2008). Information systems continuance intention of web-based applications customers: The case of online banking. *Information & Management*, 45(7), 419-428.
- Venkatesh V., Thong, J. Y. L., Xu, X. (2012). Consumer acceptance and use of information technology: Extended the unified theory of acceptance and use of technology. *MIS Quarterly*, 36(1), 157-178.
- Venkatesh, V., Morris, M. G., Davis, G. B., & Davis, F. D. (2003). User acceptance of information technology: Toward a unified view. *MIS Quarterly*, 27(3), 425-478.
- Wang, P., & Li, H. (2019). Understanding the antecedents and consequences of the perceived usefulness of travel review websites. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 31(3), 1086-1103.

- Wu, D., Moody, G. D., Zhang, J., & Lowry, P. B. (2020). Effects of the design of mobile security notifications and mobile app usability on users' security perceptions and continued use intention. *Information & Management*, 57(5), 103235.
- Yeo, V. C. S., Goh, S. K., & Rezaei, S. (2017). Consumer experiences, attitude and behavioral intention toward online food delivery (OFD) services. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 35(2), 150-162.
- Zhao, Y., & Bacao, F. (2020). What factors determining customer continuingly using food delivery apps during 2019 novel coronavirus pandemic period? *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, 10-26.

Tables

Characteristics	%
Gender	
Male	49.9%
Female	49.6%
Transgender	0.5%
Age	
24 or younger	21.8%
25-34	25.3%
35-44	25.7%
45-54	15.1%
55-64	7.1%
65 or older	5.0%
Income (annual per household)	
\$50,000 or less	40.0%
\$50,001 - \$100,000	34.0%
\$100,001 - \$150,000	16.6%
\$150,001 - \$200,000	6.1%
\$200,001 or more	3.3%
Education	
Up to High School	40.8%
Bachelor of Science/Arts	38.9%
Master's Degree	11.3%
Doctoral Degree	2.3%
MD and Law Degree	3.0%
Other	3.7%

Table 1. 1 Demographic characteristics of respondents

Characteristics	%
Frequency of purchasing from a restaurant per month	
1-4 times	39.0%
5-8 times	21.5%
9-12 times	10%
More than 12 times	29.5%
Spending for each person (\$)	
Less than \$10	5.7%
\$11-\$20	31.1%
\$21-\$30	18.8%
\$31-\$40	9.1%
\$41-\$50	6.2%
\$51 or more	29.1%
Spending for each person through OFDS (\$)	
Less than \$10	6.6%
\$11-\$20	40.1%
\$21-\$30	20.0%
\$31-\$40	9.9%
\$41-\$50	4.2%
\$51 or more	19.2%

Table 1. 2 Behavioral characteristics of respondents.

Table 1. 3 OFDS users' characteristics

Characteristics	%
Aspects of ordering food through OFDS	
Easy to use the system	98.2%
Price of food(s) and beverage(s)	95.3%
Speed of receiving order	95.1%
Offered discount(s)	89.5%
Personalized offers	76.0%
Personalized recommendation	70.7%
Willingness to pay (in U.S. dollars) per month for OFDS subscription services	
Less than \$8	17.1%
\$8 - \$15	63.2%
More than \$15	19.7%
Opinion regarding the price of OFDS subscription services	
Low	3.3%
Just right	56.5%
High	24.8%
Too high	15.4%

Table 1. 4 Reliability and validity test results

	Factor Loadings
Constructs and items	(CCR)
Performance Expectancy (Venkatesh et al., 2003)	0.871
PE1: Using OFDS subscription services help me to order my food efficiently	
(such as ordering food items based on personalized offers).	0.831
PE2: Using OFDS subscription services would improve the quality of my food ordering.	0.681
PE3: Using OFDS subscription services allows me to complete my food ordering quickly (the necessary information including address, method of payment, etc., being ready to complete the food ordering quickly).	0.698
PE4: Using OFDS subscription services would enhance the effectiveness of my food ordering.	0.801
PE5: Using OFDS subscription services is useful while ordering food online.	0.775
Effort Expectancy (Venkatesh et al., 2012)	0.890
EE1: Learning how to use OFDS subscription services is easy for me. EE2: My interaction with OFDS subscription services is clear and	0.797
understandable.	0.800
EE3:I find it easy to use OFDS subscription services.	0.856
EE4: It is easy for me to become skillful at using OFDS subscription services.	0.818
Social Influences (Venkatesh et al., 2012)	0.901
SI1: People who are important to me think that I should use OFDS subscription services.	0.875
SI2: People who influence my behavior think that I should use OFDS subscription services.	0.869
SI3: People whose opinions I value prefer that I use OFDS subscription	0.050
services.	0.859
Perceived Security (Vatanasombut et al., 2008) PS1: OFDS subscription services are secure systems through which to send sensitive information across the Internet.	0.735
PS2: I would feel secure providing personal information when using OFDS subscription services. PS3: Overall, OFDS subscription services are safe to transmit sensitive	0.812
information.	0.768
Compatibility (Kim & Qu, 2014; Moore and Benbasat, 1991)	0.881
COMPA1: Using OFDS subscription services would well with my lifestyle.	0.852
needs. COMPA3: Using OFDS subscription services would fit well with the way I	0.839
like to get things done.	0.838

Note. CCR = Composite construct reliabilities.

Table 1. 4 (continued) Reliability and validity test results

	Factor
	Loadings
Constructs and items	(CCR)
Convenience Orientation (Souiden et al., 2019)	0.896
Using OFDS subscription services would	
CO1: help me to order my food in a convenient way.	0.711
CO2: not make my food ordering a hassle.	0.736
CO3: help me to order food without any extra effort.	0.809
CO4: Help me to use my time wisely.	0.797
CO5: help me not to waste time when ordering food.	0.776
CO6: enable me to order food quickly.	0.771
Intentions to use (Venkatesh et al., 2012)	0.889
INT1: I intend to use OFDS subscription services in the future.	0.825
INT2: I will always try to use OFDS subscription services.	0.798
INT3: I will recommend to others to use OFDS subscription services in the	
future.	0.826
INT4: OFDS subscription services would be among my favorite technologies.	0.816
Note. CCR = Composite construct reliabilities.	

Constructs	Constructs	1	2	3	4	5	6	7
Performance Expectancy	1	<u>0.577</u>						
Effort Expectancy	2	0.496	<u>0.669</u>					
Social Influence	3	0.282	0.132	<u>0.753</u>				
Perceived Security	4	0.350	0.305	0.323	<u>0.816</u>			
Compatibility	5	0.554	0.458	0.377	0.420	<u>0.881</u>		
Convenience Orientation	6	0.516	0.521	0.171	0.307	0.551	<u>0.896</u>	
Intentions	7	0.453	0.328	0.540	0.419	0.635	0.403	<u>0.889</u>

Table 1. 5 Reliability and validity results

Note. The values on the diagonal represent the average variance extracted from each latent construct. The values under the diagonal represent the squared inter-construct correlations.

Hypotheses		Path Coefficient	p. Value	Information
H1	Performance Expectancy \rightarrow Intentions to use OFDS subscription services	0.242	<i>p</i> < 0.01	Supported
H2	Effort Expectancy \rightarrow Intentions to use OFDS subscription services	0.136	<i>p</i> < 0.05	Supported
Н3	Effort Expectancy \rightarrow Performance Expectancy	0.359	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H4	Social Influence \rightarrow Intentions to use OFDS subscription services	0.473	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
Н5	Perceived Security \rightarrow Intentions to use OFDS subscription services	0.191	<i>p</i> < 0.01	Supported
H6	Compatibility \rightarrow Performance Expectancy	0.550	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H7	Convenience Orientation \rightarrow Effort Expectancy	0.753	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported

Table 1. 6 Hypothesis testing results





Figure 1. Conceptual Model of Study 1



Figure 1. 2 Model Testing Results

Chapter V

Consumers' Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services

Abstract

Given the continuous increase in popularity, Online Food Delivery Systems (OFDS) consolidate their consumer acquisition and retention efforts. However, to date, no study has investigated consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Based on the Social Exchange Theory (SET) (Blau, 1964), the current study elucidates the impact of benefit and risk on consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Based on the data from the U.S. OFDS subscribers, the study found that the benefit is the strongest antecedent of consumers' loyalty toward such systems. In contrast, the risk associated with OFDS subscription services have a negative impact on consumers' loyalty. The study also examines the dimensionality of the concepts of benefit and risk and uncovers the dimensions of both constructs. Several important theoretical and practical implications are provided.

Keywords: online food delivery systems (OFDS), subscription services, SET, loyalty, perceived risk, perceived benefit.

5.1. Introduction

Online Food Delivery Systems (OFDS) facilitate consumers completion of food ordering tasks from a single platform upon providing information necessary in the order completion process (i.e., payment, delivery address, etc.) (Gunden et al., 2020). While restaurants typically prepare the food items, OFDS handle the delivery logistics (Cai & Leung, 2020). In the U.S., OFDS users increased from approximately 95 million in 2019 to 111 million in 2020 (e.g., Uber EATS, DoorDash, Grubhub, etc.) (Curry, 2021). The use of OFDS has also increased dramatically during the COVID-19 pandemic (Perri, 2021).

The major OFDS compete for the same consumer segments, who are likely to utilize multiple systems to complete their food ordering tasks. However, consumers may not necessarily purchase repeatedly using a single service, as multiple systems provide similar benefit. In addition, ordering directly from restaurants, especially restaurants to whom consumers are loyal, remains an attractive proposition. One common way for companies to retain consumers and stimulate long-term loyalty is to offer subscription services. OFDS have continued to grow and introduced subscription services as a new way of assisting consumers (Perri, 2021) and consolidate their consumer base. OFDS subscription services require the addition of a monthly payment (\$9.99) to become a subscriber (Barkho, 2019). Although OFDS subscription services seem costly for some consumers, subscribers can still save an average of \$5 per order compared to non-subscribers (Rosen, 2021). Today's subscription models allow consumers to cancel their subscription anytime without incurring substantial sunk costs (DoorDash, n.d.). In this context, it is critical to understand what factors drive consumers to become loyal to OFDS.

In the hospitality literature, both consumers' loyalty and loyalty programs have been studied in various contexts (Prasetyo et al., 2021). In general, consumers are likely to commit to a long-term relationship when they develop perceptions of receiving benefit from IS adoption or certain product use (Bilgihan et al., 2015). Loyalty programs are designed to offer economic incentives to enhance consumers' loyalty toward a company (Brashear-Alejandro et al., 2016). For instance, consumers' loyalty toward restaurants is influenced by both non-economic and economic benefit, reducing restaurants' financial burden (Park et al., 2013). Similarly, recent research on loyalty in the OFDS context revealed that price and promotion are important factors influencing consumers' loyalty (Prasetyo et al., 2021). In addition, consumers' loyalty toward OFDS is influenced by the systems' attributes, such as the quality of information (i.e., accuracy and details) and food quality (Pal et al., 2021). While the extant literature reveals several antecedents of consumers' loyalty in the OFDS context, the literature still lacks insights into consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, marking the first research gap. Specifically, it remains unknown what set of factors influence consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

OFDS subscription services unlock various benefit that leads to continuous use of such systems (Hanbury, 2019). For instance, DoorDash subscribers have an advantage of saving \$20 per month from lower service fees than non-subscribers (DoorDash, 2018). Similarly, Grubhub+ offers 10% cashback per \$1 for each order from member restaurants (Grubhub, 2020). In addition, while UberEATS offers \$200 Uber cash to consumers who are Platinum card members, DoorDash provides \$60 DoorDash credit to Chase credit card members in 2021 (White, 2021). Such economic benefit of being a subscriber could strengthen consumers' economic motivations to remain loyal to OFDS subscription services. However, the economic benefit may not be the only incentive of being loyal to OFDS subscription services. Specifically, research on the use of technology-based platforms confirmed that consumers are motivated by social interactions, which eventually determine their level of engagement with such platforms (Jiang et al., 2013). These findings may apply to OFDS subscription service context, where consumers obtain social benefit when they subscribe to such services. However, to date, no research has examined consumers' perceptions of benefit of OFDS subscription services, marking the second research gap.

Consumers may also face negative consequences while utilizing OFDS subscription services. By design, consumers are required to provide various types of personal information (e.g., names, addresses, payments, etc.) to maintain their OFDS subscription services. While consumers complete all the transactions online, there is always a non-zero potential risk of a cyber security breach, which could lead to perceptions that the use of such services is not totally risk-free. In addition to an information security risk, consumers may face potential system failures, which could make consumers unable to complete a task when time is critical (e.g., placing an order close to dinner time or when having visitors). This type of risk is not necessarily tied to OFDS systems, but it is generally recognized within the broad I.S. literature. For example, consumers' evaluation of mobile booking systems considers systems' failure (i.e., poor presentation of product/services) while purchasing tourism products (Park & Tussyadiah, 2017). Such failures may lead consumers to perceive that utilizing OFDS subscription services could be risky while completing food ordering tasks, therefore adding uncertainty to task completion.

The existence of different types of risk perceptions underscores the notion that there could be a potential risk related to the use of OFDS subscription services, which can result in a shift in consumers' motivation to continue to use OFDS subscription services. While generally the literature recognizes that the risk associated with any I.S. system can be multi-dimensional (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017), it is still unclear what specific dimensions of risk are critical to

154

any specific I.S. or task environment. As a result, what dimensions of risk influence consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services remain unknown, marking a third important research gap.

5.2. Review of Literature

In this context, the study's goal is to examine the role of benefit and risk in influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. It uses the Social Exchange Theory (SET) (Lee et al., 2014) as a theoretical base, as it provides a foundation anchored in two complementary types of constructs (benefit and risk) that eventually characterize consumers' intentions (Yan et al., 2016). Addressing the three important gaps simultaneously, this study follows three specific objectives: (1) to validate benefit and risk as antecedents of loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, (2) to examine the dimensionality of benefit of using OFDS subscription services, and (3) to examine the dimensionality of risk associated with the use of OFDS subscription services. To accomplish its first objective, this study constructed a comprehensive structural model and validated it with data collected from current OFDS subscribers in the U.S. To accomplish the second and third objectives, the study conceptualized both benefit and risk as second-order latent constructs. In general, it may cost more to acquire a new user than to retain existing OFDS users. Both OFDS providers and restaurants could offer unique services to increase consumer retention. Such services may enhance consumers' relationship with the OFDS subscription services. Thus, consumers may commit to longer-term relationships with OFDS subscription services. Consequently, it is crucial to investigate the underlying factors influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

155

5.2.1 Theoretical Foundation

The theoretical foundation is derived from SET (Blau, 1964). SET was developed in the 1960s to explain individuals' relationships based on a mutually beneficial exchange (Blau, 1964). SET originates in social psychology and sociology (Lee et al., 2014) and has been used in a variety of fields, including I.S. (Zhao et al., 2017), management (Sungu et al., 2019), psychology (Chernyak-Hai & Rabenu, 2018) and hospitality (Ray & Bala, 2021). SET posits that individuals evaluate social exchanges based on the costs and benefit incurred from interpersonal exchanges (Blau, 1964). Such interpersonal exchanges include any human interactions that individuals maintain or terminate based on obtained benefit, cost and rewards (Yan et al., 2016). More specifically, individuals continue to interact if they receive more benefit relative to the costs from the interaction (Organ & Konovsky, 1989).

SET has been used as a theoretical foundation to explain underlying processes of users' behaviors toward I.S. (Yan et al., 2016). Specifically, SET has been applied to develop a costbenefit analysis framework that analyzes users' knowledge sharing behavior (Yan et al., 2016). While perceived benefit (e.g., sense of self-worth, reputation, and social support) motivates users to share knowledge on online health communities, perceived costs/risk lead users to share less knowledge on such online communities (Yan et al., 2016). SET was also used as a theoretical base to validate the antecedents of loyalty in a variety of contexts, including I.S. (Zheng et al., 2015), business (Lee et al., 2014), and hospitality (Chen & Hu, 2010). For example, consumers are likely to participate in online brand communities when they receive economic incentives, including gifts or coupons that eventually enhance their loyalty toward a particular brand (Zheng et al., 2015). Similarly, in hospitality, Chen and Hu (2010) found that the relational benefit (e.g., social benefit, special treatment benefit, etc.) impact consumers' value perceptions, further influencing consumers' loyalty.

OFDS subscription services are expected to grow, especially in large metropolitan areas, and reach large groups of consumers by offering benefit bundles. Such benefit is instrumental in facilitating food ordering tasks, especially when the consumer is a subscriber. The popularity of OFDS services may entice consumers to sign up and recommend such services to their peers, enhancing the social aspect of the benefit of OFDS. For example, being an OFDS subscriber might enhance consumers' self-image, which may be instrumental to developing or consolidating of their social relationships. The need to maintain such social relationships may eventually influence their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Therefore, from the typology of benefit that can influence behavior, perceived social benefit is an important dimension of OFDS subscription services benefit.

Notably, OFDS offer a multitude of economic incentives (e.g., reduced service fees, complimentary delivery fees, cash back), which reflect economic benefit. For the consumers in the target segments of OFDS subscription services, particularly young, employed or attending school, residing in metro areas (Blumtritt, 2020), such economic incentives are important because they can free up consumers' time for other critical activities. Hence, the notion of economic benefit could be important to consumers' intentions to remain subscribers for a long time. Therefore, this study conceptualizes economic benefit as a dimension of the concept of OFDS subscription services benefit.

Given the online nature of OFDS subscription services, there might be risk associated with the utilization of such systems. This is because OFDS interfaces are rooted in the same principles of retail as other websites. Consumers might be faced with uncertainty (e.g., lack of

157

control over users' personal information once disclosed) throughout the use of subscription services. Moreover, consumers may encounter issues that may prevent them from completing orders, which could commonly occur in every online commercial platform, influencing the performance of such a system. Overall, as the literature suggests, there could be a general risk of using any online systems, which could characterize the entire consumer experience. This is because, while online, OFDS subscription services are still part of the domain of services, which are inherently characterized by inconsistency and intangibility (Kotler el al., 2018), which reflect associated risk. Therefore, this study conceptualizes the perceived risk of using OFDS subscription services as tridimensional, formed of the following dimensions: privacy risk, performance risk, and overall risk. Based on the conceptualizations discussed above, this study built a conceptual model aligned with the SET theory, which reflect benefit and risk (as secondorder multidimensional constructs) as antecedents of consumers' loyalty to OFDS subscription services. The conceptual model is illustrated in Figure 2. 1 below.

<Insert Figure 2. 1>

5.2.2 Hypotheses Development

5.2.2.1 Benefit

5.2.2.1.1 Perceived Social Benefit

Perceived social benefit reflects the perception that makes consumers feel part of a specific group (Candi & Kahn, 2016). Social benefit involves consumers' influence in social status among members of social reference groups (Prior, 2013). Consumers receive such benefit when they feel included within a community (Bruhn et al., 2014). Social benefit has been validated as an antecedent of consumers' satisfaction in the consumer behavior literature (Candi & Kahn, 2016), including hospitality and tourism (Tussyadiah, 2016). In peer-to-peer

accommodation research, consumers were found to become involved in social interactions with the host during their stays (Tussyadiah, 2016). In tourism, consumers interact with each other through virtual online communities to exchange ideas regarding their travel preferences (Wang & Fesenmaier, 2004). In addition, the social benefit was validated as a dimension of relational benefit, impacting consumers' loyalty (Chen & Hu, 2010). In this case, social benefit refers to consumers' perceptions of being recognized by society and having long-term relationships with service firms (Chen & Hu, 2010).

Consumers can utilize previous consumers' evaluations about their experiences which may contribute to developing a sense of online community among the consumers through OFDS. Moreover, consumers may exchange information regarding the subscription services that include consumers' preferences and needs through online communities. Generally, businesses tend to observe consumers' chatter on social media, resulting in consumers perceive that their needs are recognized by OFDS through the online community, enhancing their relationship with the subscription services. Therefore, it can be expected that consumers maintain their subscription services as they get to talk about the service and its appropriate social benefit by sharing online information. Moreover, consumers may feel like they belong to a special group of people - those who like to obtain the benefits, including cost incentives, or just want to experience the feeling that they are a part of the relationship with the company that could be long lasting. Thus, the benefit that anchors the consumer into the social environment as a result of being a subscriber could be influential with respect to the overall benefit of being a subscriber. Therefore, the following hypothesis was developed.

Hypothesis 1a: The perceived social benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services.

159

5.2.2.1.2 Perceived Economic Benefit

Perceived economic benefit refers to the benefit obtained by engaging in relational exchanges with businesses (e.g., primarily regarding monetary or time-saving benefit) (Gwinner et al., 1998). Consumers who have an ongoing relationship with businesses may be in a position to obtain an appropriate economic benefit (e.g., discounts) as they repeat their purchasing processes over time (Sheth & Parvatiyar, 1995). Economic benefit has been conceptualized as a monetary benefit in the consumer behavior literature, including in hospitality and tourism (De Canio et al., 2020). Specifically, in tourism, the economic benefit has been validated as an antecedent of consumers' bargaining behavior (Tsang et al., 2011) and tourists' preferences for particular hotels (Dedeoğlu et al., 2015). The concept of economic benefit (in the form of cost savings) applies to sharing economy in hospitality and is likely to affect consumers' intentions to participate in collaborative consumption (Tussyadiah, 2016). In hospitality, economic benefit was validated as an antecedent of consumers' intentions to use online travel websites and food delivery services (Ray & Bala, 2021). That is, when consumers receive offers and discounts, they are likely to use such services more (Ray & Bala, 2021). Similarly, price benefit is highly relevant to OFDS, where consumers utilize such platforms to save costs during online food purchasing (Yeo et al., 2017).

OFDS subscription services provide various offers in the form of incentives, represented as monetary benefits (e.g., time and money savings) to consumers. For example, consumers pay reduced service fees for each order as they utilize subscription services, translating into savings. In addition, consumers may take advantage of using credit card companies that have a partnership with OFDS. Specifically, consumers can earn points, receive discounts and cashback as they utilize OFDS subscriptions. Consumers may also have access to personalized promotions

160

based on preferences or previous orders, affecting their perceptions of the benefit of OFDS subscription services. In line with SET, economic benefit stays at the foundation of the overall benefit from engaging with a commercial entity, as consumers try to maximize the value obtained from such interactions. Therefore, the economic benefit is viewed as an important dimension of the perceived benefit of using OFDS subscription services, resulting in the development of the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 1b. The perceived economic benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services.

5.2.2.2 Risk

5.2.2.2.1 Perceived Risk

Consumers' perceived risk reflects the uncertain outcomes that occur before and after completing of a purchasing process (Sun, 2014). In the IS literature, various dimensions of risk have been identified: (1) perceived performance risk, (2) perceived financial risk, (3) perceived time risk, (4) perceived psychological risk, and (5) perceived privacy risk (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003, Martins et al., 2014, DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). Likely due to contextual factors, not all dimensions of risk were relevant in the OFDS context where they were conceptualized. While Kim, Qu and Kim (2009) recognized seven dimensions of risk associated with purchasing airline tickets, DeFranco and Morosan (2017) confirmed only performance, financial, and privacy risks as dimensions of the overall risk regarding consumers' connectivity of mobile devices to hotel wi-fi networks. The literature recommends aligning the conceptual structure of risk with the context and the task-technology environment in which it is examined (DeFranco & Morosan, 2017). In this study, three dimensions of risk were conceptualized as relevant to the overall concept of risk associated with OFDS subscription: perceived privacy risk, perceived performance risk, and perceived overall risk.

5.2.2.2.2 Perceived Privacy Risk

Perceived privacy risk reflects the loss of consumers' control over their private information upon exposure to third-party users (Martins et al., 2014). Privacy risk has been considered a serious concern, inhibiting consumers from using mobile payment systems for online purchases (Yang et al., 2015). Privacy risk can be related to the use of OFDS subscription services. For instance, consumers must register with OFDS subscription services by providing personal information, such as home or office addresses, payment information, and personal preferences. Similar to other electronic commerce transactions, consumers' personal information might, in theory, be exposed to others in case of a data breach, which may result in consumers becoming hesitant about using such services. This shows that privacy risk is likely to represent an important dimension of risk associated with OFDS subscription services.

Hypothesis 2a. The perceived privacy risk is a dimension of consumers' perceived risk of using OFDS subscription services.

5.2.2.3 Perceived Performance Risk

Perceived performance risk refers to consumers' perceptions about a product or service that does not perform as expected (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003). Performance risk is related to the consumers' use of IS, which is aligned with consumers' intentions of using mobile payments in online purchasing (Yang et al., 2015). Consumers may try to find a way to utilize the systems even when they are facing some issues (e.g., incomplete transactions, being unable to obtain benefits) while utilizing OFDS subscription services. As consumers utilize OFDS subscription services, the system waives the delivery fee, and it is shown before consumers check out from the system. Yet, consumers may face issues such as not receiving complimentary delivery fees before completion of online food ordering tasks. This could cause a negative impact on consumers' perception of subscription services. Therefore, it can be argued that performance risk could be a critical dimension of risk for using OFDS subscription services, according to the following hypothesis:

Hypothesis 2b. The perceived performance risk is a dimension of consumers' perceived risk of using OFDS subscription services.

5.2.2.2.4 Perceived Overall Risk

Despite the general view that risk is a multi-dimensional construct, there have been multiple conceptualizations of risk as an overarching measure (Martins et al., 2014). Such conceptualizations provide a general sense of the risk involved in commercial activity (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003). More specifically, in the hospitality literature, perceived risk was validated as an antecedent of IS adoption (Ray & Bala, 2021), illustrating that consumers are less likely to use online travel websites and food delivery systems if they perceive a risk from using such systems. Such approaches are not necessarily uncommon. For example, specific items or dimensions of constructs are specifically designed to reflect the overall construct rather than a specific dimension. This is important in contexts such as OFDS subscription services, where the overall evaluation of the risk associated with the utilization of such systems is difficult to attribute to a specific dimension. For this reason, this study used perceived overall risk as an overarching dimension of risk of using OFDS subscription services and developed the following hypothesis.

Hypothesis 2c. Consumers' perceived overall risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services.

5.2.2.3 Loyalty toward OFDS Subscription Services

Loyalty is defined as a consumer's commitment to repurchase a particular product or service repetitively without being influenced by marketing efforts (Oliver, 1999). Loyal consumers are more likely to develop a strong relationship with a company or brand versus nonloyal consumers (Kumar et al., 2011). There are two main approaches to conceptualize loyalty in the literature: behavioral and attitudinal loyalty. Behavioral loyalty can be captured by consumers' repurchasing intentions toward a brand of interest (Bowen & Chen, 2001). However, consumers' behaviors alone (i.e., repeat purchasing) do not explain the underlying motivation for consumers' loyalty toward a brand (Chen & Hu, 2010). Therefore, attitudinal measures of loyalty provide insight into consumers' favorable attitudes toward a brand (Rundle-Thiele & Bennett, 2001). Attitudinal measures of loyalty reflect consumers' emotional and psychological commitment to a brand (Bowen & Chen, 2001).

In the hospitality literature, a variety of antecedents of consumer loyalty have been validated, such as satisfaction (Carneiroa et al., 2019), commitment (Yao et al., 2019), and benefit (Garbarino & Johnson, 1999). Consumers opt to repurchase a product or service and spread positive word-of-mouth about the benefit (Garbarino & Johnson, 1999). In addition, service quality has been validated as an antecedent of consumer loyalty, which eventually results in consumers' satisfaction with the service offerings (Orel & Kara, 2014). Several other constructs, such as hedonic and utilitarian features and brand equity, have also been validated as antecedents of loyalty in the context of online booking (Bilgihan et al., 2015). Therefore, it is important for hospitality firms to develop services to meet consumers' needs, which may eventually influence consumers' loyalty (Kandampully et al., 2015).

In general, loyal consumers could be described as consumers who are likely to pay more and have higher purchasing intentions without considering other products and services (Gracia et al., 2011). In general, consumers' repeated behavior is connected to brand loyalty, which explains the underlying motivation of consumers to repeat their purchases of certain products or services (Rahi et al., 2017). Consumers are likely to refuse to purchase another brand when they develop brand loyalty, even though the competitors' offerings may be tempting (Keller, 2009). However, consumers may give up the brand, including its loyalty programs, reflecting switching costs (Tanford, 2013). Switching cost is associated with both non-economic cost (e.g., loss of relationship with the brand) and economic cost (e.g., loss of financial benefit) (Han et al., 2011). Consumers switch the brand based on the benefit associated with the loyalty programs (Tanford, 2013). In general, OFDS subscription services offer benefit (e.g., reduced service fees, complimentary delivery fees). They are still distinct based on the following factors: availability in different locations, partnerships with different credit card companies, and different reward systems.

Within the broad loyalty literature, there is extensive research on consumers' loyalty in foodservice. For instance, Peng et al. (2017) validated the antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward luxury restaurants. Specifically, stimuli such as food quality, service quality, atmospherics, and other consumers impact consumers' emotions, which further influence their loyalty (Peng et al., 2017). Consumers' perceptions of value and food safety were also validated as antecedents of consumers' loyalty (Cha & Borchgrevink, 2019). In addition, the concept of experiential loyalty has been studied in the hospitality literature to assess the underlying factors of loyalty toward smart restaurants. Experiential loyalty refers to loyalty developed when

consumers commit to repurchasing the same product or service in the long term and offer positive WOM (Wu & Cheng, 2018).

Eventually, the literature converges toward the notion that consumers' loyalty is enhanced by loyalty programs by achieving consumer satisfaction and providing benefits (Hua et al., 2018). Generally, when consumers perceive that they receive sufficient benefit for being part of a program that stimulates loyalty, they generally tend to stay within that program and accumulate increasing benefit. Conversely, when consumers perceive a threat to the provided benefit for being a part of a loyalty program or subscription, they could diminish their intentions to remain loyal or to continue their subscription. This logic has been applied throughout multiple areas of the hospitality industry, especially in areas that are innately prone to using loyalty programs, such as hotels, airlines, etc. Thus, in line with the calculative processes described by the SET, it is likely that the subscribers of OFDS are likely to continue their subscription as long as they receive benefit but are likely to decrease their motivations to remain as subscribers if they perceive the subscription to be risky. In line with the discussion above, the following two hypotheses were developed

Hypothesis 1. Consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services is positively related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

Hypothesis 2. Consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services is negatively related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

5.3. Method

5.3.1. Measurement Instrument

A survey instrument was developed based on the literature in both general IS and hospitality. The scales for all constructs were adapted to capture the constructs that constitute the

conceptual model. They were carefully adapted to reflect the OFDS subscription context. Benefit was treated as a second-order construct and consisted of two dimensions, social benefit, and economic benefit. The scales for perceived social benefit (3 items) and perceived economic benefit (4 items) were adapted from Tussyadiah (2016). Risk was also conceptualized as a second-order construct, while the scales for the first-order construct were adapted from Featherman and Pavlou (2003). Risk consisted of the following dimensions: perceived privacy risk (3 items), perceived performance risk (5 items), and perceived overall risk (5 items). In addition, the scales for loyalty toward OFDS subscription services (4 items) were adapted from Jani and Han (2014). All measurement items were rated using a Likert-type scale, ranging from 1=Strongly Disagree to 5=Strongly Agree.

Several statements were included to determine consumers' perceptions of importance of several aspects that may be important for OFDS use (e.g., speed of service, personalized offers), or when subscribing to OFDS. Such statements were measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Not important to 5=Extremely important. Consumers' willingness to pay (in U.S. dollars) for the subscription services were measured using sliders, with values from \$0 to \$20. In addition, consumers' opinions regarding the price level of such services were also measured using Likert-type scales, ranging from 1=Too low to 5=Too high. Respondents were asked to provide basic demographic and behavioral information (e.g., gender, income, the frequency of ordering through OFDS (as a subscriber), and spending (as a subscriber). The instrument was developed and published using the Qualtrics survey environment.

5.3.2. Data Analysis

The services of a marketing panel company were secured to recruit the sample of consumers necessary for this study. The population of the study included users of OFDS services

who are also subscribers of any OFDS services. The sample was acquired based on two screening questions: (1) whether the respondents had placed an order from a restaurant during a 12-month period prior to the study, and (2) whether the respondents had subscribed to an OFDS (UberEATS, DoorDash, Grubhub, etc.) within the last 12 months. The respondents who did not meet the two conditions were screened out from the study.

The population was selected to reflect the type of users likely to purchase from OFDS (Blumbritt, 2020; Kantar, 2021; U.S. Census, 2010). The desired sample's demographic composition reflected the most common characteristics of the users of OFDS services, as described by multiple reports and the preliminary analyses provided by the marketing panel company – Kantar. Upon accessing the survey, the respondents had to comply with the IRB requirements, after which they answered the screening questions. They were also directed to read a scenario, which provided an explanation about OFDS and described how OFDS subscription services work.

To confirm that there were no issues with the mechanics of the data collection, a pilot test involving 50 respondents from the actual population of the study was conducted in May 2021. As there were no issues with the data collection procedure, the full data collection was conducted in May 2021. The marketing panel company sent 19,500 email invitations to their panelists. The invitations included a link to the survey. The respondents who failed answering two screening questions were screened out from the study and then 262 respondents (response rate: 1%) were retained. OFDS subscription services are still relatively new, therefore a sample size of 262 respondents aligned with the sample size requirements suggested by Hair et al. (2009) for the proposed analysis.
Multivariate normality and common method bias were assessed before conducting both Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) and Structural Equation Modeling (SEM). First, a procedure recommended by Mardia (1970) was used to verify multivariate normality using Mplus 8.0. Although univariate normality was established for all items, multivariate normality was not established. Therefore, the proposed analyses (e.g., CFA and SEM) were conducted using an estimator that was robust to deviations from multivariate normality (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017). Second, a common method bias analysis was performed by setting up all items on a single latent factor (Malhotra et al., 2006). The model had unsatisfactory fit, illustrated by the following indexes (chi-squared (X^2)(230)=1740.654 (p<0.001), normed-chi-squared ($X^2/d.f.$)=7.56, Comparative Fit Index (CFI) = 0.539, Tucker-Lewis Index (TLI) = 0.493, Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) = 0.162. Therefore, it was concluded that common method bias was not a problem in the data set (Malhotra et al., 2006).

5.4. Results

The demographics of respondents can be characterized as 52.3% males (46.9% females), with an average age between 25 and 44 years old (57.3%) (Table 2. 1). Most respondents had at least a Bachelor's Degree (60.6%), and the majority of respondents (56.9%) had an annual household income between \$50,000 and \$100,000. Approximately 54.7% of respondents order from OFDS nine times or more during a typical month. In terms of spending, most respondents (55.9%) generally spend more than \$21 (per person) on each food order through OFDS. The majority of OFDS subscribers (54.9%) generally tip OFDS drivers about 10% - 20% of their check (Table 2. 2).

The results in Table 2. 3, reflect the cumulative percentages corresponding to ratings of important (3) or higher for statements reflecting aspects relating to subscribing to OFDS and factors related to general OFDS use. The factors that respondents deemed as important for subscribing were receiving exactly what was ordered (97.7%) and receiving their order without any issues (96.6%). The least important factors were receiving personalized recommendations (77.5%) and notifications (75.6%). Respondents also found several factors important to general OFDS use, such as speed of receiving the order (98.7%) and ease of use of the system (96.9%), while the lowest-rated aspects remained personalized offers and recommendations. In addition, Table 2. 3 illustrates consumers' price-related perceptions toward OFDS subscription services. Specifically, 65.1% of subscribers were willing to pay \$8 - \$15 per month, and 64.8% indicated that the price for subscription services is just right.

<Insert Table 2. 1> <Insert Table 2. 2> <Insert Table 2. 3>

5.4.1. Measurement Model Analysis

A Confirmatory Factor Analysis (CFA) was conducted on the measurement model using Mplus 8.0 (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017). The measurement model's reliability and convergent validity were assessed based on the results of the CFA (Anderson & Gerbing, 1988). The results of the CFA revealed that the model had a satisfactory fit ($(X^2)(222) = 269.194 \ (p<0.001)$, $(X^2/d.f.) = 1.33$, Comparative Fit Index (CFI) = 0.977, Tucker-Lewis Index (TLI) = 0.974, and Root Mean Square Error of Approximation (RMSEA) =0.033) (Hair et al., 2009). The Composite Construct Reliabilities (CCRs) of each construct were calculated and were found to range from 0.780 to 0.943, which were higher than the 0.7 threshold suggested by Hair et al.

(2009). Therefore, the multi-item scales used in this study were reliable for measuring each construct (Table 2. 3).

<Insert Table 2. 4>

The convergent and discriminant validity were examined using the CFA results. An item measuring loyalty had a low loading and was removed, upon which the model was respecified. First, convergent validity was supported by the factor loadings, greater than 0.681 (Fornell & Larcker, 1981). Second, the Average Variance Extracted (AVE) of all constructs ranged from 0.542 to 0.805, higher than the threshold value of 0.5 (Fornell & Larcker, 1981). Finally, discriminant validity was examined by comparing the AVE values with the squared interconstruct correlations of constructs. All AVE values were higher than the corresponding correlations, except the correlation between loyalty and social benefit (Table 2. 4). Thus, an alternative method, the Heterotrait-Monotrait ratio of correlations (HTMT), was used to assess discriminant validity. HTMT is the average of the heterotrait-heteromethod (i.e., the correlations of items across constructs) relative to the average of the monotrait-heteromethod correlations (i.e., the correlations of items among the same constructs) (Henseler et al., 2015). The HTMT ratio for the social benefit and loyalty was lower than the accepted threshold value of 0.85 (Henseler et al., 2015). Therefore, it was concluded that discriminant validity was established in this study.

<Insert Table 2. 5>

5.4.2. Structural Model Analysis

The structural model of the study was also assessed for fit, and its results were used for hypothesis testing (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017). The model demonstrated appropriate fit, with the following fit indexes $X^2(221) = 293.458$ (p < 0.001) and $X^2/d.f. = 1.32$, CFI = 0.978, TLI = 0.975,

and RMSEA = 0.036 (Figure 2. 2) (Table 2. 5) (Hair et al., 2009). Additionally, the factor loadings of first-order dimensions for benefit and risk were all above .681 and significant. Subsequently, the standardized path coefficients and significance levels were evaluated to test the study's hypotheses. First, the results confirmed the dimensional structure of both secondorder constructs. Specifically, benefit was validated as a bi-dimensional construct that included the dimensions of social and economic benefit. Thus, hypotheses H1a and H1b have been supported. Also, the relationship between benefit and loyalty was validated (γ =.821, p<0.001), thus supporting Hypothesis 1. In addition, risk was also validated as a tri-dimensional construct, with dimensions such as privacy risk, performance risk, and overall risk. Thus, such results allow for the support of hypotheses H2a, H2b, and H2c. Moreover, the relationship between risk and loyalty was validated (γ =-.239, p<0.001), therefore Hypothesis H2 has been supported.

<Insert Table 2. 6>

<Insert Figure 2. 2>

5.5. Discussion

The goal of this study was to examine the role of benefit and risk in influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. The benefit and risk were validated as a second-order antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Therefore, the study's first objective was accomplished. Even though both benefit and risk were validated as antecedents of loyalty, benefit was found to be a stronger antecedent of loyalty than risk. That is, in the OFDS subscription context, consumers opt to be loyal to such services primarily when they receive benefit (i.e., perceived social and economic benefit). This result aligns with the I.S. literature, where it was found that consumers' loyalty toward a brand is associated with the perceived benefit, specifically economic incentives. Concurrently, risk (i.e., perceived performance risk, perceived privacy risk, and perceived risk) may lead consumers to develop concerns associated with OFDS subscription services, in turn affecting their loyalty. This means that consumers are likely to utilize OFDS subscription services that maximize the benefit while minimizing the risk. Furthermore, consumers are likely to avoid the uncertainty associated with the services, where risk is present. In addition, the results revealed that the perceived social benefit had a greater contribution to consumers' overall perceptions of benefit than perceived economic benefit.

The second objective of the study was achieved by uncovering the dimensionality of the benefit of using OFDS subscription services. As a first-order construct, the perceived social benefit was found to be the most salient for consumers while using OFDS subscription services, further playing an essential role in shaping their overall evaluation of the benefit. Research on the use of online platforms indicated that social benefit is derived from exchanging value that motivates consumers to engage in technology-based platforms (Jian et al., 2013). This could be the same in the context of OFDS subscription because consumers may communicate their preferences through such systems. Therefore, consumers may find the exchange of such information to be beneficial, which eventually addresses their social needs (e.g., recognition). Ultimately, perceived social benefit enhances the overall benefit that could be obtained by using OFDS subscription services.

Surprisingly, perceived economic benefit was confirmed as less important than social benefit. This result partially aligns with the research in hospitality, which confirmed that the economic benefit was the most important motivator of collaborative consumption in travel Tussyadiah (2015). Moreover, this result underlines the notion that consumers' perceptions of benefit are enhanced by economic benefit (e.g., cost savings). This could be because reducing the

cost of food orders is relevant to consumers' overall expectations of OFDS subscription services, especially for consumers who are required to pay additional fees (e.g., service fee and tip to drivers).

The third objective of this study was achieved by ascertaining the dimensions of the risk associated with consumers' loyalty to OFDS subscription services. The results confirmed three dimensions of risk (i.e., perceived privacy risk, perceived performance risk, and perceived overall risk) that reflect consumers' evaluations of risk. The results also confirmed that the risk, as a second-order construct, had a negative impact on consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. This result was not surprising. Martins et al. (2014) conceptualized risk as a second-order construct and confirmed its negative impact on consumers' intentions to use Internet banking technology. Moreover, the result underscored that the consumers are mostly concerned about their privacy, followed by performance while using OFDS subscription services.

Perceived privacy risk was validated as a dimension of risk and considered a fundamental concern for consumers while completing food ordering tasks. The results confirmed that perceived privacy risk was the most salient dimension of risk, consistent with research on Internet banking adoption (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003). This may be explained by how transactions are conducted in OFDS subscription services, which could lead to concerns about losing control over personal information. Specifically, consumers generally do not know how their information is going to be used once disclosed. Thus, consumers' anxieties about losing control of their disclosed information could be the most influential dimension of consumers' overall evaluations of risk associated with consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. This result is consistent with the literature on mobile technologies, where it was found

that perceived privacy risk was the most important aspect of risk associated with the utilization of mobile technologies (Park & Tussyadiah, 2017).

The perceived performance risk was validated as a dimension of risk and considered an important aspect of risk associated with consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. When OFDS subscription services may not perform as consumers expect, consumers' general perceptions of the uncertainty related to such systems may increase. Even though OFDS subscription services' interfaces are designed to easily facilitate consumers' food ordering tasks, such systems may still not perform well (i.e., not allowing consumers to complete the tasks the way they wanted to). Specifically, the potential of system failures leads to the development of perceptions of performance risk associated with OFDS subscription services. This result was consistent with the research on mobile travel booking (Park & Tussyadiah, 2017), where perceived performance risk was confirmed as a dimension of consumers' overall evaluation of risk.

Perceived overall risk was confirmed as a dimension of risk. Although perceived risk may not be conceptualized the same across the I.T. adoption literature, it was confirmed that perceived overall risk is a dimension of risk while completing bank transactions through Internet (Martins et al., 2014). The results revealed that consumers might have general concerns regarding the completion of tasks through OFDS subscription services, such as having discrepancies related to food orders (e.g., consumers' special needs are not fulfilled). This could be explained by the characteristics of food ordering related task, where consumers do not have control over the whole experience, especially over the technical aspects of it. Therefore, consumers who view OFDS subscription services as risky while completing food-related tasks may attribute them to system-related factors. Ultimately, the results underscored that the

perceived overall risk of using OFDS subscription services are an influential dimension of risk even though it was rated as the least important dimension.

5.6. Conclusions

This study addressed three gaps in the IS literature for understanding the factors influencing consumers' loyalty to OFDS subscription services and the dimensions of such factors. SET was used as a theoretical base to examine the key antecedents of loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. The study examined the dimensions of benefit and risk and validated them as antecedents of loyalty toward such systems. The results presented empirical evidence that the benefit had a stronger effect on consumers' loyalty toward such services than risk. Moreover, validating of the dimensions of benefit and risk provided new insights into how consumers' overall evaluations of benefit and risk are developed and influence consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services.

5.7. Theoretical Implications

This study developed a conceptual model to investigate consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services based on two multidimensional antecedents. As the first study in hospitality to do so, it offers notable theoretical implications. Addressing the first gap in the literature of OFDS – lack of academic insight on OFDS-related loyalty – this study provided initial results that explain the factors that influence loyalty and the role of these factors in motivating subscribers to continue to use these systems. By providing this dual-factor perspective on loyalty, this study stays at the foundation of other studies that could be instrumental in explaining the long-term commitment of consumers to subscription models, which are increasingly common. The findings revealed consumers' overall evaluations of such services by examining two complementary aspects (i.e., benefit and risk) validated as second-order constructs.

Examining both aspects of such services could be extended to other online retail environments and could serve as a direction for other researchers in understanding consumers' loyalty.

Addressing the second gap in the literature, this study is the first to confirm the dimensions of benefit associated with OFDS subscription services. Specifically, both social and economic benefit were related to consumers' overall evaluations of benefit. Although price and service benefit were antecedents of consumers' intentions to use such services in other studies in the hospitality literature (Ray & Bala, 2021), this study shows that social benefit is more important for subscribers than economic benefit. Yet, as the economic benefit is associated with both the loyalty and loyalty programs in hospitality (Hanzaee & Esmaelipour, 2017), this study recognizes social benefit as an important aspect of remaining loyal to OFDS services, and explains that consumers seek to belong to a community where all OFDS subscribers share values. Furthermore, this study shows that being a part of specific groups is more relevant to consumers' overall evaluations of benefit, which contributes to the literature in hospitality and general social sciences.

Addressing the third gap, this study offers a clear conceptualization of a risk associated with OFDS subscription services. By doing so, this study extends the theoretical applicability of SET in the OFDS subscription service context and offers social scientists and IS scholars a theoretical platform that can be modified to clearly determine the dimensions of risk associated with the contemporary business models in services. This is especially important for food service, as generally food service has not been an area of high technological innovation within the hospitality industry. Therefore, understanding what drives the risk associated with these systems, can lead to precise conceptualizations of the factors that can accurately the online environments that are currently used to facilitate food service distribution. As such, this study advances the general literature in hospitality, emphasizing the information technology literature that pertains to food service.

5.8. Practical Implications

Given the role of OFDS in the distribution of food service, this study brings several managerial implications for both types of stakeholders, namely OFDS and restaurants. First, it is important to recognize that consumers will always evaluate the benefit against the risk of using OFDS subscription services in the longer term and develop loyalty toward such systems when the benefit is higher. Therefore, OFDS should clearly explain both economic and social benefit of using such services to the consumers, which could be an important element of their marketing strategy. Restaurants should be aware of these strategies and could convey the information that ordering online, even through OFDS, could be beneficial. The details regarding the integration of such benefit into both OFDS' and restaurants' operations are discussed later in this section.

The study ascertained the critical role of social benefit in developing the overall benefit perceptions regarding OFDS subscriptions. The first important practical implication is that consumers seek a feeling of belongingness to a community where all OFDS subscribers share the same values. Therefore, to enhance their loyalty, OFDS providers can create an online environment where consumers interact and exchange their ideas, which can be recognized by both OFDS providers and restaurants, resulting in subscribing to OFDS. Such environments can fulfill consumers' social needs, which eventually influence their commitment to OFDS subscription services. OFDS providers should consider maximizing the social interactions among subscribers, which may also increase the chance of hearing unaddressed issues. Another way to monetize the social benefit of OFDS subscription is to convey information about such benefit in the marketing material for both restaurants. For example, information about how many orders of

a specific items have been placed in a day can stimulate for consumers seeking to validate their social benefit.

The findings of this study also revealed that economic benefit is important for subscribers and enhances their overall perceptions of benefit of using OFDS subscription services. As such, both OFDS and restaurants should provide attainable economic benefit to consumers and offer information that could make the economic benefit tangible (e.g., cashback, time-limited offers). It is especially important for restaurants not to limit the time of such incentives, as consumers' perceptions toward them are long-term oriented. Moreover, it is important for both type of providers to offer clear explanations about how the various elements of their pricing or promotion strategies are working. These elements tend to be confusing for the consumers, and when they are presented on the small space of a computer or mobile device screen, they can increase the confusion. Therefore, clarity in presenting the economic benefit to consumers is essential in stimulating their long-term loyalty.

Finally, the study confirmed a negative effect of risk on consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. OFDS should understand the existing risk associated with subscription services and should reduce its overall effect. This could be completed by promoting educational campaigns that should increase consumers' awareness about risk. Such educational campaigns should emphasize how their information is collected, protected, and used, which will eventually minimize consumers' concerns about subscribing to OFDS. OFDS providers should explain such information explicitly and display messages to encourage consumers to read carefully while signing up for subscription services.

Given the role of performance risk in the general evaluation of risk, any potential systems failures could contribute to an increase in consumers' overall evaluations of risk. That is, OFDS

should address such system failures by providing immediate solutions, such as refund options. In cases when consumers may not be able to apply their benefit of being subscribers (e.g., reduced services fees, complimentary delivery fees), OFDS should be aware that such issues may stimulate subscribers' overall evaluations of risk, which could negatively impact loyalty. Restaurants also have important roles in mitigating such risks. For example, whenever they receive orders that includes special instructions (e.g., dietary restrictions), the restaurants should be able to communicate that information clearly to the consumers either through OFDS or directly at the time of order delivery. This way, risk perceptions may be diminished, and the restaurants may benefit from consumers' long-term commitment to ordering online or through OFDS.

5.9. Limitations and Directions for Further Research

Like all the studies in social science research, this study is characterized by several limitations. First, the study only reflects the consumers' perceptions of U.S.-based OFDS subscription services. This is a limitation because it represents only a characterization of the dynamics of the foodservice market in the U.S., described by the relatively low-cost transactions, relatively substantial distance between the restaurant and the consumers' residences, and the convenience orientation of consumers. It also reflects the technology infrastructure in the U.S. To broaden the scope of this research, future studies should replicate the study in multiple countries and using other subscription models. Second, the study was grounded in SET. This is a limitation because the SET presents a dual-factor perspective that has several notable advantages. Previous studies have confirmed other factors influencing consumers' loyalty in various contexts, such as hotels (Lee al., 2014), restaurants (Peng et al., 2017), and online booking (Bilgihan et al., 2015). Thus, future studies could use other theories that can account for

the impact of other possible factors (e.g., trust, satisfaction) that are likely to have an impact on consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. The study includes only the social and economic benefit of OFDS subscription services. While this conceptualization provides encouraging insight for this initial study, future studies can include other dimensions of benefit (e.g., personalization) that can enhance consumers' loyalty toward such services. Specifically, consumers' loyalty can be strengthened by receiving personalized offers. In the OFDS context, consumers rely on the description of food items while searching. To build consumers' long-term relationships with OFDS subscription services, both OFDS providers and restaurants should provide clear information regarding food items. In addition, subscribers may be aware of new food items earlier than non-subscribers, which could lead them to appropriate the benefit of using such services. Finally, the study conceptualized dimensions of risk that are relevant to the system-related risk factors. Future studies could include other risk-related factors that can be associated with food safety practices.

References

- Anderson, J. C., & Gerbing, D. W. (1988). Structural equation modeling in practice: A review and recommended two-step approach. *Psychological Bulletin*, *103*(3), 411-423.
- Barkho, G. (2019, May 22). *Uber Eats Will Debut Monthly Pass to Rival Postmates*. Observer. https://observer.com/2019/05/uber-eats-monthly-pass-postmates/
- Bilgihan, A., Nusair, K., Okumus, F., & Cobanoglu, C. (2015). Applying flow theory to booking experiences: An integrated model in an online service context. *Information & Management*, 52(6), 668-678.

Blau, P. (1964). Exchange, and power in social life. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

- Blumtritt, C. (June 2020). "Statista digital market outlook Online food delivery report 2020".
- Bowen, J. T., & Chen, S. L. (2001). The relationship between customer loyalty and customer satisfaction. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 13(5), 213-217.
- Brashear-Alejandro, T., Kang, J., & Groza, M. D. (2016). Leveraging loyalty programs to build customer–company identification. *Journal of Business Research*, *69*(3), 1190-1198.
- Bruhn, M., Schnebelen, S., & Schäfer, D. (2014). Antecedents and consequences of the quality of e-customer-to-customer interactions in B2B brand communities. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 43(1), 164-176.
- Cai, R., & Leung, X. Y. (2020). Mindset matters in purchasing online food deliveries during the pandemic: The application of construal level and regulatory focus theories. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 91, 102677.
- Candi, M., & Kahn, K. B. (2016). Functional, emotional, and social benefit of new B2B services. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *57*, 177-184.

- Carneiro, M. J., Eusébio, C., Caldeira, A., & Santos, A. C. (2019). The influence of event scape on emotions, satisfaction and loyalty: The case of re-enactment events. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 82, 112-124.
- Cha, J., & Borchgrevink, C. P. (2019). Customers' perceptions in value and food safety on customer satisfaction and loyalty in restaurant environments: moderating roles of gender and restaurant types. *Journal of Quality Assurance in Hospitality & Tourism*, 20(2), 143-161.
- Chen, P. T., & Hu, H. H. (2010). The effect of relational benefit on perceived value in relation to customer loyalty: An empirical study in the Australian coffee outlets industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 29(3), 405-412.
- Chernyak-Hai, L., & Rabenu, E. (2018). The new era workplace relationships: Is social exchange theory still relevant? *Industrial and Organizational Psychology*, *11*(3), 456-481.
- Curry, D. (2021, September 21). *Food delivery app revenue and usage Statistics (2021)*. Business of Apps. https://www.businessofapps.com/data/food-delivery-app-market/
- De Canio, F., Nieto-Garcia, M., Martinelli, E., & Pellegrini, D. (2020). The motives behind consumers' intention to use peer-to-peer accommodation: An fsQCA application. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 32(9), 2969-2989.
- Dedeoğlu, B. B., Küçükergin, K. G., & Balıkçıoğlu, S. (2015). Understanding the relationships of servicescape, value, image, pleasure, and behavioral intentions among hotel customers. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, *32*, 42-61.

DeFranco, A., & Morosan, C. (2017). Coping with the risk of internet connectivity in hotels: Perspectives from American consumers traveling internationally. *Tourism Management*, 61, 380-393.

Door Dash. (n.d.). What is DashPass? Door Dash.

https://help.doordash.com/consumers/s/article/What-is-DashPass?language=en_US

Door Dash. (2018, August 8). Introducing unlimited \$0 delivery with dashpass subscription. https://blog.doordash.com/introducing-unlimited-free-delivery-with-dashpasssubscription-2dbde0e7210

- Featherman, M. S., & Pavlou, P. A. (2003). Predicting e-services adoption: A perceived risk facets perspective. *International Journal of Human-Computer Studies*, 59(4), 451-474.
- Fornell, C., & Larcker, D. F. (1981). Structural Equation Models with unobservable variables and measurement error: Algebra and statistics. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 18(3), 382–388.
- Garbarino, E., & Johnson, M. S. (1999). The different roles of satisfaction, trust, and commitment in customer relationships. *Journal of Marketing*, *63*(2), 70-87.
- Gracia, E., Bakker, A.B., & Grau, R.M. (2011). Positive emotions: The connection between customer quality evaluations and loyalty. *Cornell Hospitality Quarterly*, *52*(4), 458-465.
- Grubhub. (2020, October 10). Grubhub & lyft team up to bring new rewards to lyft pink members. GrubHub. <u>https://media.grubhub.com/media/News/press-release-</u> <u>details/2020/Grubhub--Lyft-Team-Up-To-Bring-New-Rewards-To-Lyft-Pink-</u> <u>Members/default.aspx</u>

- Gunden, N., Morosan, C., & DeFranco, A. (2020). Consumers' intentions to use online food delivery systems in the USA. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management.* 32(3), 1325-1345.
- Gwinner, K. P., Gremler, D. D., & Bitner, M. J. (1998). Relational benefit in services industries:
 The customer's perspective. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 26(2), 101-114.
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., & Anderson, R. E. (2009). *Multivariate Data Analysis* (7th ed.). Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Han, H., Kim, W., & Hyun, S. S. (2011). Switching intention model development: Role of service performances, customer satisfaction, and switching barriers in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 30(3), 619-629.
- Hanbury, M. (2019, July 23). Uber is testing a \$24.99 subscription that gets you Uber Eats deliveries, bikes, scooters, and discounted cab rides. Business Insider.
 <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/uber-tests-subscription-service-for-uber-eats-cabs-and-bikes-2019-7</u>
- Hanzaee, K. H., & Esmaeilpour, F. (2017). Effect of restaurant reward programs on customers' loyalty: evidence from Iran. *Journal of Islamic Marketing*, 8(1), 140-155.
- Henseler, J., Ringle, C. M., & Sarstedt, M. (2015). A new criterion for assessing discriminant validity in variance-based structural equation modeling. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing Science*, 43(1), 115-135.
- Hua, N., Wei, W., DeFranco, A. L., & Wang, D. (2018). Do loyalty programs really matter for hotel operational and financial performance? *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 30(5), 107-129.

- Jani, D., & Han, H. (2014). Personality, satisfaction, image, ambience, and loyalty: Testing their relationships in the hotel industry. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 37, 11-20.
- Jiang, Z., Heng, C. S., & Choi, B. C. (2013). Research note—privacy concerns and privacyprotective behavior in synchronous online social interactions. *Information Systems Research*, 24(3), 579-595.
- Kandampully, J., Zhang, T. C., & Bilgihan, A. (2015). Customer loyalty: a review and future directions with a special focus on the hospitality industry. *International Journal of Contemporary Hospitality Management*, 27(3), 379-414.
- Keller, K. L. (2009). Building strong brands in a modern marketing communications environment. *Journal of Marketing Communications*, *15*(2-3), 139-155.
- Kim, L. H., Qu, H., & Kim, D. J. (2009). A study of perceived risk and risk reduction of purchasing air-tickets online. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 26(3), 203-224.
- Kotler, P., Makens, J. C., Bowen, J. T., & Baloglu, S. (2018). *Marketing For Hospitality and Tourism* (7th ed.). Pearson Education.
- Kumar, V., Batista, L., & Maull, R. (2011). The impact of operations performance on customer loyalty. *Service Science*, 3(2), 158-171.
- Lee, J. J., Capella, M. L., Taylor, C. R., & Gabler, C. B. (2014). The financial impact of loyalty programs in the hotel industry: A social exchange theory perspective. *Journal of Business Research*, 67(10), 2139-2146.
- Malhotra, N. K., Kim, S. S., & Patil, A. (2006). Common method variance in IS research: A comparison of alternative approaches and a reanalysis of past research. *Management Science*, 52(12), 1865-1883.

- Martins, C., Oliveira, T., & Popovič, A. (2014). Understanding the Internet banking adoption: A unified theory of acceptance and use of technology and perceived risk application. *International Journal of Information Management*, *34*(1), 1-13.
- Muthèn, L. K., & Muthèn, B. O. (2017). *Mplus: Statistical Analysis with Latent Variables:* User's Guide (8th ed.). Muthén & Muthén.
- Oliver, R. L. (1999). Whence Consumer Loyalty? Journal of Marketing, 63(4), 33-44.
- Organ, D. W., & Konovsky, M. (1989). Cognitive versus affective determinants of organizational citizenship behavior. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 74(1), 157.
- Orel, F. D., & Kara, A. (2014). Supermarket self-checkout service quality, customer satisfaction, and loyalty: Empirical evidence from an emerging market. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer services*, 21(2), 118-129.
- Pal, D., Funilkul, S., Eamsinvattana, W., & Siyal, S. (2021). Using online food delivery applications during the COVID-19 lockdown period: What drives University Students' satisfaction and loyalty? *Journal of Foodservice Business Research*, 1-45.
- Park, S. B., Chung, N., & Woo, S. C. (2013). Do reward programs build loyalty to restaurants? The moderating effect of long-term orientation on the timing and types of rewards. *Managing Service Quality: An International Journal*, 23(3), 225-244.
- Park, S., & Tussyadiah, I. P. (2017). Multidimensional facets of perceived risk in mobile travel booking. *Journal of Travel Research*, 56(7), 854-867.
- Peng, N., Chen, A., & Hung, K. P. (2017). The effects of teppanyaki restaurant stimuli on diners' emotions and loyalty. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 60, 1-12.

- Perri, J. (2021, January 19). Which company is winning the restaurant food delivery war? Second Measure. <u>https://secondmeasure.com/datapoints/food-delivery-services-grubhub-uber-eats-doordash-postmates/</u>
- Prasetyo, Y. T., Tanto, H., Mariyanto, M., Hanjaya, C., Young, M. N., Persada, S. F., ... & Redi,
 A. A. N. P. (2021). Factors affecting customer satisfaction and loyalty in online food
 delivery service during the covid-19 pandemic: Its relation with open innovation. *Journal* of Open Innovation: Technology, Market, and Complexity, 7(1), 76.
- Prior, D. D. (2013). Supplier representative activities and customer perceived value in complex industrial solutions. *Industrial Marketing Management*, *42*(8), 1192-1201.
- Rahi, S., Yasin, N. M., & Alnaser, F. M. (2017). Measuring the role of website design, assurance, customer service and brand image towards customer loyalty and intention to adopt internet banking. *The Journal of Internet Banking and Commerce*, 22(S8), 1-18.
- Ray, A., & Bala, P. K. (2021). User generated content for exploring factors affecting intention to use travel and food delivery services. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 92, 102730.
- Rosen, S. (2021, September 2021). Credit Cards Are Offering New Perks for Food Delivery. Here Are My 3 Favorites. https://time.com/nextadvisor/credit-cards/best-credit-cardsfor-food-delivery/
- Rundle-Thiele, S., & Bennett, R. (2001). A brand for all seasons? A discussion of brand loyalty approaches and their applicability for different markets. *Journal of Product & Brand Management*, *10*(1), 25-37.
- Sheth, J. N., & Parvatiyar, A. (1995). The evolution of relationship marketing. *International Business Review*, 4(4), 397-418.

- Sun, J. (2014). How risky are services? An empirical investigation on the antecedents and consequences of perceived risk for hotel service. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 37, 171-179.
- Sungu, L. J., Weng, Q. D., & Kitule, J. A. (2019). When organizational support yields both performance and satisfaction. *Personnel Review*, 48(6), 1410-1428.
- Tanford, S. (2013). The impact of tier level on attitudinal and behavioral loyalty of hotel reward program members. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, *34*, 285-294.
- Tsang, N. K., Tsai, H., & Leung, F. (2011). A critical investigation of the bargaining behavior of tourists: The case of Hong Kong open-air markets. *Journal of Travel & Tourism Marketing*, 28(1), 27-47.
- Tussyadiah, I. P. (2015). An exploratory study on drivers and deterrents of collaborative consumption in travel. In Information and communication technologies in tourism 2015 (pp. 817-830). Springer, Cham.
- Tussyadiah, I. P. (2016). Factors of satisfaction and intention to use peer-to-peer accommodation. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 55, 70-80.
- U.S. Census. (2010). *Age and sex composition in the United States 2010*. U.S. Census. (accessed August 25, 2021).
- Wang, Y., & Fesenmaier, D. R. (2004). Towards understanding members' general participation in and active contribution to an online travel community. *Tourism Management*, 25(6), 709-722.
- White, A. (2021, August 17). Chase and DoorDash announce partnership to deliver new dining benefit for select cardholders. CNBC. <u>https://www.cnbc.com/select/chase-doordash-benefit-freedom-sapphire-slate/</u>.

- Wu, H. C., & Cheng, C. C. (2018). What drives experiential loyalty toward smart restaurants? The case study of KFC in Beijing. *Journal of Hospitality Marketing & Management*, 27(2), 151-177.
- Yan, Z., Wang, T., Chen, Y., & Zhang, H. (2016). Knowledge sharing in online health communities: A social exchange theory perspective. *Information & Management*, 53(5), 643-653.
- Yang, Y., Liu, Y., Li, H., & Yu, B. (2015). Understanding perceived risk in mobile payment acceptance. *Industrial Management & Data Systems*, 115(2), 253-269.
- Yao, T., Qiu, Q., & Wei, Y. (2019). Retaining hotel employees as internal customers: Effect of organizational commitment on attitudinal and behavioral loyalty of employees. *International Journal of Hospitality Management*, 76, 1-8.
- Yeo, V. C. S., Goh, S. K., & Rezaei, S. (2017). Consumer experiences, attitude and behavioral intention toward online food delivery (OFD) services. *Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services*, 35(2), 150-162.
- Zhao, Q., Chen, C. D., Wang, J. L., & Chen, P. C. (2017). Determinants of backers' funding intention in crowdfunding: Social exchange theory and regulatory focus. *Telematics and Informatics*, 34(1), 370-384.
- Zheng, X., Cheung, C. M., Lee, M. K., & Liang, L. (2015). Building brand loyalty through user engagement in online brand communities in social networking sites. *Information Technology & People*, 28(1), 90-106.

Tables

Characteristics	%
Gender	
Male	52.3%
Female	46.9%
Transgender	0.4%
Prefer not to say	0.4%
Age	
24 or younger	20.6%
25-34	30.5%
35-44	26.7%
45-54	14.9%
55-64	3.1%
65 or older	4.2%
Income (annual per household)	
\$50,000 or less	33.9%
\$50,001 - \$100,000	38.2%
\$100,001 - \$150,000	18.7%
\$150,001 - \$200,000	6.5%
\$200,001 or more	2.7%
Education	
Up to High School	39.3%
Bachelor of Science/Arts	36.6%
Master's Degree	14.9%
Doctoral Degree	3.4%
M.D. and Law Degree	3.4%
Other	2.3%

Table 2. 1 Demographic characteristics of respondents

Characteristics	%
Frequency of purchasing through OFDS (as a subscriber)	
1-4 times	18.0%
5-8 times	26.1%
9-12 times	19.6%
More than 12 times	36.3%
Spending for each person (\$) (as a subscriber)	
\$10 and less than \$10	7.3%
\$11-\$20	27.8%
\$21-\$30	16.3%
\$31-\$40	11.0%
\$41-\$50	4.9%
\$51 or more	32.7%
Tipping to OFDS driver based on each check (%) (as a subscriber)	
10% and less than 10%	28.6%
11%-20%	38.9%
21%-30%	16.0%
More than 30%	16.5%

Table 2. 2 Behavioral characteristics of respondents.

Table 2. 3 OFDS subscribers' characteristics

Characteristics	%
The most important factors when deciding to subscribe to OFDS subscription services.	
To receive exactly what I ordered.	97.7%
To receive my food order without having any issues.	96.6%
To get immediate feedback from customer support.	87.4%
To receive my food order faster than non-subscribers.	85.8%
To be able to order from exclusive menus (having unlimited access to all local restaurants' menus).	81.3%
To receive a personalized recommendation based on my previous orders.	77.5%
To receive personalized notifications about my food choice.	75.6%
The important factors while ordering food through OFDS	
Speed of receiving order	98.7%
Easy to use the system	96.9%
Offered discount(s)	96.1%
Price of food(s) and beverage(s)	95.8%
Personalized offers	90.8%
Personalized recommendation	77.1%
Willingness to pay (in U.S. dollars) per month for OFDS subscription services	
Less than \$8	12.0%
\$8 - \$15	65.1%
More than \$15	22.9%
Opinion regarding the price of OFDS subscription services	
Low	3.6%
Just right	64.8%
High	21.3%
Too high	10.3%

Table 2. 4 Reliability and validity test results.

	Factor
	Loadings
Constructs and items	(CCR)
Benefit	
Perceived Social Benefit	0.967
Perceived Economic Benefit	0.668
Perceived Social Benefit (Mimouni-Chaabane & Volle, 2010)	0.831
SB1: By using OFDS subscription services, I would belong to a community	
of people who share the same values.	0.783
SB2: By using OFDS subscription services, I would feel close to OFDS.	0.817
SB3: By using OFDS subscription services, I feel I share the same value as	
OFDS subscribers.	0.765
Perceived Economic Benefit (Tussyadiah, 2016)	0.805
EB1: Using OFDS subscription services helps me save money.	0.854
EB2: Using OFDS subscription services reduces the cost of ordering my	
food.	0.928
EB3: Using OFDS subscription services makes my food orders more	
affordable.	0.935
EB4: Using OFDS subscription services benefit me financially.	0.870
Risk	
Perceived Privacy Risk	0.922
Perceived Performance Risk	0.899
Perceived Overall Risk	0.873
Perceived Privacy Risk (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003)	0.884
PPR1: There is a high chance of losing control over personal information	
while using OFDS subscription services.	0.878
PPR2: Subscribing to OFDS would lead me to lose privacy due to my	
personal information being used without my knowledge.	0.885
PPR3: Internet hackers (criminals) might take control of my account if I use	
OFDS subscription services.	0.776

Note. CCR = Composite construct reliabilities.

Table 2. 4 (continued) Reliability and validity test results.

	Factor
Constructs and items	(CCR)
Perceived Performance Risk (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003)	0.917
PER1: OFDS subscription services might not perform well and create	
problems with my food order.	0.806
PER2: The security systems built into OFDS subscription services are not	
strong enough to protect my account.	0.834
PER3: The probability that something is wrong with the performance of	
OFDS subscription services is high.	0.848
PER4: Considering the expected level of service performance of OFDS	
subscription services, for me to sign up and use it would be risky.	0.851
PER5: OFDS subscription services may not perform well, leading to	
incomplete online food ordering.	0.811
Perceived Overall Risk (Featherman & Pavlou, 2003)	0.932
PR1: Overall, considering all sorts of factors combined, it would be risky if I	
use online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.	0.854
PR2: Using OFDS subscription services to order my food would be risky.	0.878
PR3: OFDS subscription services are dangerous to use.	0.857
PR4: I think that using OFDS subscription services would add great	
uncertainty to my food ordering.	0.824
PR5: Using OFDS subscription services exposes me to overall risk.	0.866
Loyalty (Jani & Han, 2014)	0.780
LYT1: I am willing to keep OFDS subscription services in the future.	0.681
LYT2: I will recommend OFDS subscription services to my friends and	
associates.	0.752
LYT3: OFDS subscription services deserve my loyalty.	0.773

Note. CCR = Composite construct reliabilities.

Constructs	Constructs	1	2	3	4	5	6
Perceived Economic Benefit	1	<u>0.622</u>					
Perceived Social Benefit	2	0.416	<u>0.805</u>				
Perceived Privacy Risk	3	0.014	0.007	<u>0.719</u>			
Perceived Performance Risk	4	0.014	0.007	0.687	<u>0.719</u>		
Perceived Overall Risk	5	0.013	0.006	0.646	0.687	<u>0.733</u>	
Loyalty	6	0.598	0.285	0.014	0.646	0.013	0.542

Table 2. 5 Reliability and validity results

Note. The values on the diagonal represent the average variance extracted from each latent construct. The values under the diagonal represent the squared inter-construct correlations.

Hypotheses		Path Coefficient	<i>p</i> . Value	Information
H1	Benefit \rightarrow Consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services	0.821	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H2	Risk \rightarrow Consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services	-0.239	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
		Factor Loadings		Information
H1a.	Perceived Social Benefit \rightarrow Benefit	0.967	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H1b.	Perceived Economic Benefit \rightarrow Benefit	0.668	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H2a.	Perceived Privacy Risk \rightarrow Risk	0.922	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H2b.	Perceived Performance Risk \rightarrow Risk	0.899	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported
H2c.	Perceived Overall Risk \rightarrow Risk	0.873	<i>p</i> < 0.001	Supported

Table 2. 6 Hypothesis testing results



Figure 2. Conceptual Model of Study 2



Figure 2. 2 Model Testing Results

Chapter VI

6.1. Summary

Subscription services have become an important element of Online Food Delivery Systems (OFDS) (Bandoim, 2020). OFDS subscription services generally provide benefits (e.g., deals on menu items, reduced delivery or service fees) as consumers pay a monthly fee, typically around \$9.99 (Barkho, 2019). While collaborating with such services, restaurants are also able to generate more revenue from the existing consumers, given the possibility of ordering online through OFDS (McCarthy, 2020). OFDS subscription services facilitate consumers' food ordering task completion differently than other hospitality information systems (e.g., self-service kiosks, in-room tablets), as the relationship between consumers and OFDS involves a long-term commitment. Despite the growing consumers' and hospitality scholars' interest in such services (Philbrook, 2021), the factors influencing consumers' intentions to use them remain unknown. Therefore, this research examined consumers' behaviors relative to OFDS subscription services.

Study 1 reconstructed the UTAUT2 model to capture the specific task-technology environment of using OFDS subscription services. UTAUT2 was modified by removing several original constructs (e.g., habit, price value) and adding three additional constructs: perceived security, convenience orientation, and compatibility. The study accomplished three specific objectives: (1) investigating the key antecedents influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, (2) explaining the role of compatibility and convenience orientation in influencing two core perceptions of OFDS subscription services: performance expectancy and effort expectancy, and (3) examining the role of perceived security in influencing consumers' use of OFDS subscription services. Multiple data analyses were used to accomplish the study's goal and objectives. Specifically, CFA (Confirmatory Factor Analysis) was conducted to assess the study's measurement model and the instrument's reliability and validity. Then, Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) was used to determine the fit of the research model and test the hypotheses.

To explore deeper the dynamics of consumers using OFDS subscription services for the long term, Study 2 explored consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. As the attractiveness of OFDS subscription services continues to increase among U.S. consumers, the major OFDS provide premium offers to tempt their subscribers. Moreover, consumers may not be loyal to a single OFDS service. While the existing literature in hospitality revealed the key antecedents of consumers' loyalty in OFDS context, consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services has not been studied yet. Given the multitude of subscription services available to consumers in various areas of the economy (e.g., software, movie streaming, etc.), it is important to investigate consumers' long-term commitment to such services, especially as the subscriptions can be cancelled without penalty at any time. Therefore, Study 2 used the Social Exchange Theory (SET) (Yan et al., 2016) to examine consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. The study explained consumers' perceptions of the benefit and risk associated with OFDS subscription services. Specifically, Study 2 included both benefit and risk as second-order constructs and evaluated the dimensions of such constructs. The study followed three specifics objectives: (1) to validate benefit and risk as antecedents of loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, (2) to examine the dimensionality of the benefit of using OFDS subscription services, and (3) to examine the dimensionality of risk associated with the use of OFDS subscription services. CFA and SEM were used to assess the measurement model and test the hypotheses.

6.2. Major Findings

6.2.1. Study 1

The main goal of Study 1 was to examine consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. The objectives of the study were to (1) investigate the key antecedents influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, (2) explain the role of compatibility and convenience orientation in influencing two core perceptions of OFDS subscription services: namely performance expectancy and effort expectancy, and (3) examine the role of perceived security in influencing consumers' use of OFDS subscription services. Data were collected from a sample of OFDS users utilizing the services of a marketing panel company. The total sample size was 573, and the data were collected in May 2021. To accomplish the three objectives, the following hypotheses were tested using SEM. The letter "S" indicates that the hypothesis was supported.

- H1. Consumers' performance expectancy is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services (S).
- H2. Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services (S).
- **H3.** Consumers' effort expectancy is positively related to their performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services (S).
- **H4.** Consumers' social influence is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services (S).
- H5. Consumers' perceived security is positively related to their intentions to use OFDS subscription services (S).

- **H6.** Consumers' compatibility perceptions are positively related to their performance expectancy of using OFDS subscription services (S).
- **H7.** Consumers' convenience orientation is positively related to their effort expectancy of using OFDS subscription services (S).

The study used CFA (Anderson & Gerbing, 1989) to assess the instrument's reliability, convergent validity, and discriminant validity. According to the results, no issues related to reliability and validity were found. The research model was tested by conducting an SEM analysis. A positive relationship between performance expectancy and intentions to use OFDS subscription services was validated, supporting Hypothesis H1 (γ =0.242, p<0.01). The study confirmed a relationship between effort expectancy and consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, thus Hypothesis H2 was supported (γ =0.136, p<0.05). A significant relationship was confirmed between effort expectancy and performance expectancy, therefore Hypothesis H3 was supported ($\beta = 0.359$, p < 0.001). A strong relationship was validated between social influence and intentions to use OFDS subscription, thus supporting Hypothesis H4 (γ =0.473, p<0.001). Specifically, social influence was found to be the strongest antecedent of intentions. Perceived security was validated as a significant antecedent of consumers' intentions to use, thus support hypothesis H5 (γ =0.191, p<0.01). A strong relationship was validated between compatibility and consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services, therefore Hypothesis H6 was supported ($\beta = 0.550$, p < 0.001). In addition, the strong relationship between convenience orientation and effort expectancy was validated, supporting Hypothesis H7 (ß =0.753, *p*<0.001).

6.2.2. Study 2

Study 2 examined the role of benefit and risk in influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. The study followed three objectives: (1) to validate benefit and risk as antecedents of loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, (2) to examine the dimensionality of benefit of using OFDS subscription services, and (3) to examine the dimensionality of risk associated with the use of OFDS subscription services. Study 2 included two second-order constructs, benefit and risk, as antecedents of consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. CFA was used to test the instrument's reliability, validity, and SEM was used to test the hypotheses. The study used a sample of 262 OFDS subscribers from the U.S. using an online survey conducted in May 2021. The letter "S" indicates that the hypothesis was supported.

- H1. Consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services is positively related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services (S).
- H1a. Perceived social benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services (S).
- H1b. Perceived economic benefit is a dimension of consumers' benefit of using OFDS subscription services (S).
- H2. Consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services is negatively related to their loyalty toward OFDS subscription services (S).
- H2a. Perceived privacy risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services (S).
- H2b. Perceived performance risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services (S).
• H2c. Consumers' perceived overall risk is a dimension of consumers' risk of using OFDS subscription services (S).

The measurement model's reliability and validity were assessed based on the results of the CFA (Anderson & Gerbing, 1988) using Mplus 8.0 (Muthèn & Muthèn, 2017). The results showed that the instrument was characterized by the appropriate reliability, and convergent and discriminant validity. SEM was used to assess the fit the research model and test the hypotheses. The model had an appropriate fit (Hair et al., 2009). The study validated the dimensionality of both benefit and risk. The factor loadings of first-order dimensions for benefit and risk were all above .681 and significant. A strong positive relationship was validated between benefit and consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, therefore supporting Hypothesis H1 (γ =.821, p<0.001). Risk had a negative impact on consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services, thus supporting Hypothesis H2 (γ =-.239, p<0.001).

6.3. Discussions (Theoretical and Practical Implications)

Study 1 shed light on the under-researched topic of OFDS subscription services. This study adapted UTAUT2 to a unique and emerging information system task-technology environment becoming increasingly popular for scholars and users. This is the first research to recognize the consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services in the U.S. Addressing three main research gaps, and the study offered the primary blueprint of the factors that influence consumers intentions to use OFDS subscription services in the U.S. While the literature provides insight into the antecedents and outcomes of various perceptions instrumental to adoption, it was unclear what influences such perceptions in the context of OFDS. Therefore, addressing a second gap, this study examined the impact of convenience orientation and compatibility on two core perceptions of adoption theory. Both convenience orientation and compatibility were found to be

strong predictors of performance expectancy and effort expectancy, respectively. Given the importance of information security in contemporary electronic commerce, this study set out to examine a third important research gap, the role of perceived security in influencing consumers' use of IS. It was found that consumers perceived security is important in influencing such intentions.

The most notable result is that social influence was found to be the strongest predictor of consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services. It is important to recognize that the social environment has an important role in predicting the adoption of subscription services, which could be an important element of the marketing strategy of both OFDS and restaurants. For example, OFDS providers may use social media to promote their subscription services. Study 1 also found a significant relationship between compatibility and performance expectancy. OFDS providers should develop user interfaces that fit consumers' lifestyles to enhance the efficiency of food ordering tasks (e.g., tendencies to order on a daily basis). Consumers may already be familiar with comparable services (e.g., retail subscription services), making OFDS subscription services simple to use. While the structural model was validated, some surprising results stand out, such as the lower magnitude relationship between performance expectancy and intentions.

Study 1 confirmed two antecedents of performance expectancy: effort expectancy and compatibility. First, the study found a positive relationship between consumers' effort expectancy and performance expectancy of OFDS subscription services. As such, OFDS should consider this aspect to make food ordering tasks easy by providing user-friendly interfaces, so consumers can learn and complete food ordering processes with minimal effort, enhancing the efficiency of the entire process. Specifically, OFDS providers should offer personalized food

206

items based on consumers' unique preferences, and restaurants should consider adding concise information about food items to prevent confusion. The study also revealed a strong relationship between compatibility and performance expectancy. Consumers may have already developed a lifestyle with similar services (e.g., retailer subscription services), so they can complete food ordering tasks through OFDS subscription services efficiently. To maximize this aspect, OFDS providers can include unique offers (e.g., discounts at different times) in their advertising campaigns that align with consumers' mealtimes on a daily basis. Also, restaurants should ensure that the food items offered are aligned with consumers' interests and preferences. Overall, both OFDS providers' and restaurants' attempts can enhance the efficiency of food ordering tasks, further enhancing consumers' intentions to use OFDS subscription services.

Study 2 examined the role of benefit and risk in influencing consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Using SET as the main theoretical foundation, this study investigated the main research gap and determined that consumers' perceived benefit of using OFDS services has a stronger influence on consumers' loyalty toward using OFDS subscription services relative to risk. Although research confirmed that economic benefits are linked to loyalty and loyalty programs in hospitality (Hanzaee & Esmaeilpour, 2017), OFDS subscribers want appropriate economic benefits. Study 2 also confirmed dimensions of risk related to using OFDS subscription services, thus addressing another important research gap. While the number of dimensions of risk varies from study to study, this study was able to validate three dimensions of risk: privacy, performance, and overall risk. Overall, Study 2 extends the hospitality literature by emphasizing the relevance of benefit and risk perceptions in consumers' overall loyalty assessment toward OFDS subscription services. Study 2 provides valuable implications for both restaurants and OFDS providers. The first significant practical implication is that consumers who gain social benefit from these services will enhance the overall perception of the benefit regarding these services. To capitalize on this aspect, OFDS providers may develop online environments where consumers can engage and share ideas. Such settings address consumers' social belonging needs, influencing their perceptions of benefit resulting from OFDS subscription services. Study 2 also confirmed that economic benefit is significant for consumers and that economic incentives may enhance their views of the overall benefits resulting from OFDS subscriptions. As a result, both OFDS providers and restaurants could focus on offering direct economic benefits to consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. OFDS providers should be aware of the risk associated with the subscription services and work to mitigate them. It may be done by launching educational programs to educate consumers about the risk of using OFDS subscription services and how to avoid them.

6.4. Conclusions

Taken together the results of both the studies show that the social influence regarding the use of OFDS subscription services is important in shaping consumers' behaviors. OFDS subscription services became socially acceptable in consumers' lives, enhancing their perceptions that such services are beneficial. Consumers' adoption of such services is driven by others' opinions leading them to recognize the value of using them. Consumers match their lifestyles with the subscription services as they perceive the value of utilizing such services. Once consumers integrate OFDS subscription with their lifestyle, they may also recognize the benefits of subscripting to such services. The use of OFDS subscription services fulfills

208

consumers' social needs, leading them to commit to longer-term relationships. It is not surprising because the subscribers of such services are tech-savvy, have strong confidence in using them, and easily interact with other users (i.e., subscribers). Therefore, it is important to convey this information to the process of building a loyal consumers base.

Another common finding pertaining to both studies is the low impact of security and privacy perceptions on pro-OFDS subscription intentions. That is, both studies highlight the fact that consumers could be relatively less concerned about the way OFDS subscription services manage their personal information and possibly have a relatively good understanding about the way OFDS manage this important task. The reason could be that consumers have easy access to OFDS' terms and conditions, which makes them aware of the way their information is used once disclosed to OFDS. Moreover, OFDS systems allow consumers to unsubscribe at any time, limiting the potential impact of privacy/security concerns on intentions and possibly, behaviors. Moreover, the roles of consumers' perceptions reflecting other critical factors of OFDS subscription services (e.g., performance, economics) have been found to be less impactful. For example, consumers' long-term commitment to OFDS systems manifested through their subscriptions is not strongly linked to the ability of such system to address the task (i.e., optimized food ordering). Ultimately, it is important to recognize that the role of the social environment in influencing consumers' intentions to use OFDS and remain loyal overweighs the consumers' security/privacy or performance perceptions and should be viewed as the most critical aspect of OFDS subscription services.

6.5. Limitations and Further Research

Study 1 has several limitations. First, the generalizability of the study's findings is limited as the data were collected in the U.S only. It would be insightful to replicate this study in

209

other countries or regional markets. Also, Study 1 completed its data collection while restaurants continued their operations with limited capacity due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. Therefore, future studies should consider this aspect and conduct research when the restaurants are providing full service. In addition, the study analyzed the data by using structural equation modelling. Future studies can use experimental research design to examine consumers' purchasing behaviors by focusing on price-related variables explicitly in the OFDS context.

Given its conceptual and methodological similarity to Study 1, Study 2 is characterized by similar limitations. The study only reflects the consumers' perceptions of benefit, risk, and loyalty toward US-based OFDS subscription services. Hence, the results may have limited generalizability outside the U.S. This provides interesting opportunities for further research, as generally the online commerce protocols are similar among countries; yet the infrastructure and the consumers' perceptions and behaviors may be different. Another specific limitation is the fact that it used SET as a theoretical foundation. Future studies can use other theories and incorporate other constructs that could be useful in understanding the factors that drive consumers' loyalty toward OFDS subscription services. Finally, Study 2 conceptualized dimensions of risk relevant to the system-related risk factors. Future studies could include other risk-related factors associated with food safety practices.

References

- Anderson, J. C., & Gerbing, D. W. (1988). Structural equation modeling in practice: A review and recommended two-step approach. *Psychological Bulletin*, *103*(3), 411-423.
- Bandoim, L. (2020, February 26). *Grubhub launches new subscription program to compete with other food delivery services*. Forbes.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/lanabandoim/2020/02/26/grubhub-launches-new-

subscription-program-to-compete-with-other-food-delivery-services/?sh=23d9d8f1d434

- Barkho, G. (2019, May 22). Uber Eats Will Debut Monthly Pass to Rival Postmates. Observer. https://observer.com/2019/05/uber-eats-monthly-pass-postmates/.
- Hair, J. F., Black, W. C., Babin, B. J., & Anderson, R. E. (2009). *Multivariate Data Analysis* (7th ed.). Pearson Prentice Hall.
- Hanzaee, K. H., & Esmaeilpour, F. (2017). Effect of restaurant reward programs on customers' loyalty: evidence from Iran. Journal of Islamic Marketing. *8*(1), 140-155.
- McCarthy, A. (2020, May 8). *How to Increase Restaurant Revenue by Opening New Revenue Streams*. DoorDash. <u>https://get.doordash.com/blog/additional-restaurant-revenue-</u> streams-to-increase-sales
- Muthèn, L. K., & Muthèn, B. O. (2017). *Mplus: Statistical Analysis with Latent Variables:* User's Guide (8th ed.). Muthén & Muthén.
- Philbrook, T. (2021, April 1). *DoorDash Statistics: Revenue, Usage Statistics and More [2021]*. *Ride Share Guy*. <u>https://therideshareguy.com/doordash-statistics/</u>

Yan, Z., Wang, T., Chen, Y., & Zhang, H. (2016). Knowledge sharing in online health communities: A social exchange theory perspective. *Information & Management*, 53(5), 643-653.

APPENDICES

Appendix I. Approval of Institutional Review Board



APPROVAL OF SUBMISSION

April 6, 2021 Nefike

Gunden

ngunden@uh.edu

Dear Nefike Gunden:

On April 6, 2021, the IRB reviewed the following submission:

Type of Review:	Initial Study
Title of Study:	Antecedents of using the online food delivery
	subscription services
Investigator:	Nefike Gunden
IRB ID:	STUDY00002934
Funding/ Proposed	Name: Unfunded
Funding:	
Award ID:	
Award Title:	
IND, IDE, or HDE:	None

Documents Reviewed:	• Nefike Gunden_HRP-502e - TEMPLATE COVER
	LETTER-3-29-2021, Category: Consent Form;
	• Nefike Gunden_ IRB_Collaboration Kantar,
	Category: Recruitment Materials;
	• Nefike Gunden_HRP-503 Protocol Template-3-29-
	2021, Category: IRB Protocol;
	Nefike Gunden_ IRB_Qualtrics Survey
	Software_Version 2, Category: Study tools (ex:
	surveys, interview/focus group questions, data
	collection forms, etc.);
Review Category:	Exempt
Committee Name:	Not Applicable
IRB Coordinator:	Sandra Arntz

UNIVERSITY of HOUSTON DIVISION OF RESEARCH Institutional Review Boards

The IRB approved the study on April 6, 2021 ; recruitment and procedures

detailed within the approved protocol may now be initiated.

As this study was approved under an exempt or expedited process, recently revised

regulatory requirements do not require the submission of annual continuing review

documentation. However, it is critical that the following submissions are made to the IRB to

ensure continued compliance:

- Modifications to the protocol prior to initiating any changes (for example, the addition of study personnel, updated recruitment materials, change in study design, requests for additional subjects)
- Reportable New Information/Unanticipated Problems Involving Risks to Subjects or Others

• Study Closure

Unless a waiver has been granted by the IRB, use the stamped consent form approved by the IRB to document consent. The approved version may be downloaded from the documents tab.

In conducting this study, you are required to follow the requirements listed in the Investigator Manual (HRP-103), which can be found by navigating to the IRB Library within the IRB system.

Sincerely,

Research Integrity and Oversight (RIO) Office University of Houston, Division of Research 713 743 9204 cphs@central.uh.edu http://www.uh.edu/research/compliance/irb-cphs/

215

Appendix II. Data Collection 1 Survey Questionnaire

Definition

Online food delivery systems (OFDS) are technology systems, such as websites or mobile applications (apps), that enable consumers to order food items from restaurants for delivery or pickup (e.g., UberEATS, DoorDash, Grubhub, etc.). Consumers order food items that are already cooked and ready to eat. Consumers can choose a restaurant from the list of multiple restaurants. The orders are processed without calling or communicating directly with the restaurant. The term "food" includes beverages as well.

Please click on the button below to continue.

Have you placed an order from a restaurant through OFDS during the last 12 months?

Yes

No

The following questions will ask about you some brief demographic information.

What is your gender?



What is your year of birth?

~

How online food delivery subscription services work

OFDS subscription services allow consumers to order food items. Consumers receive food items from the restaurant that are already cooked. Consumers can sign up for the OFDS subscription services that offer benefits (e.g., complimentary delivery fee, reduced service fee, cashback, etc.). Consumers pay around \$9.99 monthly for the subscription services and they can cancel the service anytime without the penalty.

Before you begin the survey, please refer to the following scenario:

Imagine that you are thinking about purchasing a subscription for an online food delivery service. Based on this subscription service, you may receive personalized notifications about your favorite restaurant that is having promotions/sales through OFDS subscription services. Imagine that you also can receive additional benefits, such as free delivery and reduced service fee, as you complete your online orders. Imagine that you can unsubscribe anytime without the penalty.

Please click on the button below to continue.

The following questions will ask your perceptions of the performance expectancy of online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Using OFDS subscription services help me to order my food efficiently (such as ordering food items based on personalized offers).

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
----------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

Using OFDS subscription services would improve the quality of my food ordering.

Strongly Disagree	e Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	-----------	-------	-------------------

Using OFDS subscription services allows me to complete my food ordering quickly (the necessary information including address, method of payment, etc., being ready to complete the food ordering quickly).



Using OFDS subscription services would enhance the effectiveness of my food ordering.

|--|

Using OFDS subscription services is useful while ordering food online.

|--|

The following questions will ask your perceptions of the effort necessary to use online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Learning how to use OFDS subscription services is easy for me.



My interaction with OFDS subscription services is clear and understandable.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

I find it easy to use OFDS subscription services.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
----------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

It is easy for me to become skillful at using OFDS subscription services.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
Please, select the Ne	utral option.			
Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree

Please complete the following questions thinking about food ordering using OFDS subscription services.

Using OFDS subscription services would...

	Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
help me to order my food in a convenient way.	0	0	0	0	0
not make my food ordering a hassle.	0	0	0	0	0
help me to order food without any extra effort.	0	0	0	0	0
help me to use my time wisely.	0	0	0	0	0
help me not to waste time when ordering food.	0	0	0	0	0
enable me to order food quickly.	0	0	0	0	0

The following questions will ask your perceptions of online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Using OFDS subscription services would well with my life style.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	----------------

Using OFDS subscription services would be compatible with my needs.

Using OFDS subscription services would fit well with the way I like to get things done.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
----------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

The following questions will ask your about the influence of significant others regarding the use of online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscriptions services.

People who are important to me think that I should use OFDS subscription services.

Strongly Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	---------	-------	-------------------

People who influence my behavior think that I should use OFDS subscription services.

People whose opinions I value prefer that I use OFDS subscription services.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	----------------

The following questions will ask your perceptions of online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

OFDS subscription services are secure systems through which to send sensitive information across the Internet.

|--|

I would feel secure providing personal information when using OFDS subscription services.

I am not worried that the information I provide could be used by other people when I am using OFDS subscription services.

Strongly Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	---------	-------	-------------------

Overall, OFDS subscription services are safe to transmit sensitive information.

The following questions will ask about your future intentions to use online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

I intend to use OFDS subscription services in the future.

Strongly Disagree Neutral Agree Strong agree	ly e
--	---------

I will always try to use OFDS subscription services.

Strongly disagreeDisagreeNeutralAgreeStrongly agree

I will recommend to others to use OFDS subscription services in the future.

Strongly Disagree Neutral Agree Strongly agree
--

OFDS subscription services would be among my favorite technologies.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	----------------

The following questions will ask about your personal preferences when dining in restaurants.

How many times a month do you dine in a restaurant? (Please move the slider until you obtain the
desired number).

0	10	20	30	40	50
If more than 50	times, please	type the number in the te	ext box.		
	•				
How much do y	/ou generally s	spend <u>per person</u> (in U.S. <i>desired number)</i> .	dollars) in a rest	aurant outing? (<i>Please</i>)	move
1	31	61	90	120	150
If more than \$1	50, please typ	e the number in the text l	box.		
			•		
How much do y	/ou generally s	spend <u>per person</u> (in U.S.	dollars) on an <u>or</u>	nline food order? (Pleas	e move
the slider until	you obtain the	desired number).			
1	31	61	90	120	150
If more than \$1	50, please typ	e the number in the text l	box.		

How important are the following when you order food through OFDS?

	Not important	Low in importance	Important	Very important	Extremely important
Speed of receiving order	Ο	0	0	0	Ο
Easy to use the system	Ο	0	0	0	Ο
Price of food(s) and beverage(s)	0	0	0	0	0
Offered discount(s)	0	0	0	0	0
Personalized recommendation	Ο	0	0	Ο	0
Personalized offers	0	0	0	0	0

How much are you willing to pay (in U.S. dollars) per month for an online food delivery subscription service with benefits such as complimentary delivery, reduced service fee, personalized discounts, etc.? (*Please move the slider until you obtain the desired number*).

0	4	8	12	16	20
If more than \$2	0 please type t	he amount in the text box	κ.		

The price of the online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription service is on average \$9.99 monthly. In your opinion, is this cost...

Too low Low Just right High Too high No opinio	n
--	---

The following questions will ask about you some brief demographic information.

What is your annual household income?



What is your highest level of education you have achieved to date?

Not graduated from High School
High School Degree or equivalent
Bachelor of Science/Arts or equivalent
Master's Degree or equivalent
Doctoral Degree or equivalent
MD Degree or equivalent
Law Degree or equivalent
Other, please specify:

We would like to thank you for taking time and completing our questionnaire.

Ms. Nefike Gunden.

Appendix III. Data Collection 2 Survey Questionnaire

The question below will ask you about your previous use of online food ordering systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Have you subscribed to OFDS during the last 12 months?

Yes

No

Are you still subscribed to OFDS?

Yes

No

The following questions will ask your perception of online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

By using OFDS subscription services, I would belong to a community of people who share the same values.

Strongly disagreeDisagreeNeutralAgreeStrongly agree

By using OFDS subscription services, I would feel close to OFDS.

Strongly E disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
------------------------	----------	---------	-------	----------------

By using OFDS subscription services, I feel I share the same value as OFDS subscribers.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

The following questions will ask your perception of online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Using OFDS subscription services helps me save money.

disagree Disagree Neutral Agree agree

Using OFDS subscription services reduces the cost of ordering my food.

|--|

Using OFDS subscription services makes my food orders more affordable.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
----------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

Using OFDS subscription services benefits me financially.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	----------------

The following questions will ask about your general opinions regarding online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

OFDS subscription services might not perform well and create problems with my food order.



The security systems built into the OFDS subscription services are not strong enough to protect my account.

The probability that something is wrong with the performance of OFDS subscription services is high.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree

Considering the expected level of service performance of OFDS subscription services, for me to sign up and use it would be risky.

Strongly disagreeDisagreeNeutralAgreeStrongly agree

OFDS subscription services may not perform well, leading to incomplete online food ordering.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
----------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

The following questions will ask about your general opinions regarding online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

There is a high chance of losing control over personal information while using OFDS subscription services.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

Subscribing to OFDS would lead me to lose privacy due to my personal information being used without my knowledge.

Strongly Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	---------	-------	-------------------

Internet hackers (criminals) might take control of my account if I use the OFDS subscription services.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree

The following questions will ask about your general opinions about online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Overall, considering all sorts of factors combined, it would be risky if I use online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription services.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

Using OFDS subscription services to order my food would be risky.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
----------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

OFDS subscription services are dangerous to use.

Strongly Dis disagree	sagree Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
--------------------------	----------------	-------	-------------------

I think that using OFDS subscription services would add great uncertainty to my food ordering.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree

Using OFDS subscription services exposes me to overall risk.

Strongly disagree	Disagree	Neutral	Agree	Strongly agree
-------------------	----------	---------	-------	-------------------

Please complete the following questions thinking about the online food delivery system (OFDS)
subscription services.

As an OFDS subscriber, how many times do you order from an OFDS during a typical month? (*Please move the slider until you obtain the desired number*).

0	10	20	30	40	50
If more than 50 tim	nes, please type the i	number in the box.			

As an OFDS subscriber, how much do you generally spend <u>per person</u> (in U.S. dollars) on each food order from an OFDS? (*Please move the slider until you obtain the desired number*).

0	30	60	90	120	150
If more than \$150,	please type the num	ber in the text box.			

In general, as a OFDS subscriber, when you order from an OFDS, what percentage of your check do you generally tip to the OFDS driver? (Please move the slider until you obtain the desired percentage.) 0 10 20 30 40 50 If more than 50%, please type the percentage in the text box. Please complete the following questions while thinking about the online food delivery system (OFDS) subscription services.

How important are the following when deciding to subscribe to OFDS?

	Not important	Low in importance	Important	Very important	Extremely important
To receive my food order faster than non-subscribers.	0	0	0	0	0
To receive my food order without having any issues.	0	0	0	0	0
To receive exactly what I ordered.	0	0	0	0	0
To receive complimentary food items on my birthday.	0	0	0	0	0
To receive personalized notifications about my food choice.	0	0	0	0	0
To receive a personalized recommendation based on my previous orders.	0	0	0	0	0
To be able to order from exclusive menus (having unlimited access to all local restaurant' menus).	0	0	0	0	0
To get immediate feedback from customer support.	0	0	0	0	0

How important are the following when you order food through OFDS?

	Not important	Low in importance	Important	Very important	Extremely important
Speed of receiving order	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
Easy to use the system	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
Price of food(s) and beverage(s)	0	0	0	0	0
Offered discount(s)	0	0	0	0	0
Personalized recommendation	0	Ο	0	Ο	0
Personalized offers	0	0	0	0	0

How much are you willing to pay (in U.S. dollars) per month for an online food delivery subscription service with benefits such as complimentary delivery, reduced service fee, personalized discounts, etc.? (*Please move the slider until you obtain the desired number*).

0	4	8	12	16	20
If more than \$20	please type	the amount in the text box.			

The price of the online food delivery systems (OFDS) subscription service is on average \$9.99 monthly. In your opinion, is this cost...

The following questions will ask about you some brief demographic information.

What is your annual household income?



What is your highest level of education you have achieved to date?

Not graduated from High School

High School Degree or equivalent

Bachelor of Science/Arts or equivalent

Master's Degree or equivalent

Doctoral Degree or equivalent

MD Degree or equivalent

Law Degree or equivalent

Other, please specify:

We would like to thank you for taking time and completing our questionnaire.

Ms. Nefike Gunden.